

TAKING FURTHER AGENCY ACTION ON AI

How Agencies Can Deploy Existing Statutory Authorities To Regulate Artificial Intelligence

By Will Dobbs-Allsopp, Reed Shaw, Anna Rodriguez, Todd Phillips, Rachael Klarman, Adam Conner, Nicole Alvarez, and Ben Olinsky

In response to the surge of attention, excitement, and fear surrounding AI developments since the release of OpenAI's ChatGPT in November 2022,¹ governments worldwide² have rushed to address the risks and opportunities of AI.³ In the United States, policymakers have sharply disagreed about the necessity and scope of potential new AI legislation.⁴ By contrast, stakeholders ranging from government officials and advocates to academics and companies seem to agree that it is essential for policymakers to utilize existing laws to address the risks and opportunities of AI where possible, especially in the absence of congressional action.⁵

What this means in practice, however, remains murky. What are the statutory authorities and policy levers available to the federal government in the context of AI? And how should policymakers use them? To date, there has been no comprehensive survey to map the federal government's existing ability to impose guardrails on the use of AI across the economy. In 2019, the Trump administration issued Executive Order 13859,⁶ which directed agencies to "review their [regulatory] authorities relevant to applications of AI."⁷ Subsequent 2020 OMB guidance further required: "The agency plan must identify any statutory authorities specifically governing agency regulation of AI applications, as well as collections of AI-related information from regulated entities."⁸ Unfortunately, it appears the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) was the only agency to respond in detail.⁹

Since taking office, the Biden administration has taken critical strides to prepare the federal government for the potential proliferation of AI. Its 2023 executive order on AI¹⁰ and the subsequent 2024 OMB memo on "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence"¹¹ (OMB M-24-10 AI guidance) directed agencies to undertake specific AI-related tasks and provided guidance on federal agency use of AI. The accompanying fact sheets list all of the recommendations detailed in the five chapters of this report:

- <u>The White House and</u> <u>its subordinate agencies</u>
- The Department of Labor
- <u>The Department</u>
 <u>of Education</u>
- Housing regulators
- Financial regulatory agencies

But what comes next? These Biden administration actions hardly represent the culmination of the federal government's interventions into or involvement with AI. As technologies advance, new AI risks and benefits will emerge, sometimes demanding new federal responses. Agencies must be ready to deploy every tool at their disposal to ensure that the AI revolution benefits everyday Americans, rather than just the tech giants developing new models.

With that in mind, Governing for Impact (GFI) and CAP undertook research to identify existing authorities that can be used to address AI. In the interest of keeping this initial report to a reasonable length, only a sample of federal agencies were selected, including:

- The White House and its subordinate agencies, including the OMB and the Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs (Chapter 1)
- The Department of Labor (Chapter 2)
- The Department of Education (Chapter 3)
- The housing regulators (Chapter 4)
- Financial regulatory agencies (Chapter 5):
 - □ The Treasury Department
 - □ The Office of the Comptroller of the Currency
 - □ The Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System
 - Deposit Insurance Corporation
 - The Commodity Futures Trading Commission
 - The National Credit Union Administration
 - Description The Securities and Exchange Commission
 - The Consumer Financial Protection Bureau
 - Dear The Financial Stability Oversight Council

This report is structured to include a chapter for each of the above agencies, covering:

- An overview of the agency and its intersection with AI
- AI risks and opportunities within the specific agency and its jurisdiction
- The current state of the agency and its efforts to address AI
- The specific relevant authorities the agency could invoke to regulate AI risks
- Recommendations for how the agency could use each identified authority to regulate AI
- A fact sheet to accompany each chapter with a summary of all the recommendations in that chapter for the specific agency or agencies

Recognizing that many readers may only be interested in a specific agency or agencies, each chapter is designed to be read and understood independently of the other chapters. The report is accessible online and in PDF form. Finally, the report includes fact sheets detailing all recommendations from each chapter, available both online and in PDF form.

Background

When OpenAI released its ChatGPT large language model (LLM) generative AI chatbot to the public in November 2022,¹² it quickly became one of the fastestgrowing consumer technology applications ever.¹³ Generative AI and its ability to generate synthetic text, images, audio, and video represents the most user-accessible form of AI, and new generations of AI are poised to interface with and control our devices and programs directly.¹⁴ Meanwhile, behind the scenes, automated systems increasingly control health care, finance, and housing decisions. In the finance sector, lenders deploy AI-based systems to make lending decisions or depend on third-party models to guide their lending processes. Similarly, in the housing sector, AI is now employed in both public and private housing screening. AI is set to affect almost every sector of our economy. As Bill Gates has suggested, we may well be living in the "Age of AI"—a technological inflection point as momentous as the invention of the personal computer, the internet, and the mobile phone.¹⁵

Generative AI and its ability to generate synthetic text, images, audio, and video represents the most user-accessible form of AI, and new generations of AI are poised to interface with and control our devices and programs directly.

The explosion in growth of this new AI technology raised immediate concern among the public, lawmakers, and regulators about how society and government can and should best respond. The immediate opportunities and challenges of AI are clear to many; however, the solutions to these very real benefits and harms are far less clear, yet critically important, to address as this technology spreads with a rapidity not seen in recent history. It is imperative to examine all the tools in the toolkit to address AI, from legislation that may take years to draft, pass, and implement to existing authorities that can be exercised by agencies now.

Federal government action

Passing new AI legislation, though vital, does not appear to be imminently forthcoming from Congress. In 2023, Senate Majority Leader Chuck Schumer (D-NY) hosted a series of eight closed-door AI insight forums with senators and leading experts¹⁶ that culminated in a May 2024 AI white paper.¹⁷ Sen. Schumer has previously announced to the 118th Congress that his approach to AI legislation will be through the regular order committee process.¹⁸ Meanwhile, the House of Representatives did not announce a bipartisan AI task force until February 2024,¹⁹ with no clear legislative path outlined. To date, the most Congress has done is hold numerous hearings on AI,²⁰ and the prospects for comprehensive AI legislation in the 118th Congress appear distant. A crucial task for federal regulators moving forward will be to scope their existing ability to regulate AI in the absence of new AI legislation.

As a result, the primary federal actor in the AI policy space has been and will likely continue to be the executive branch. The Trump administration issued two executive orders on AI²¹ and OMB guidance that included requiring agencies with regulatory authorities to "identify any statutory authorities specifically governing agency regulation of AI applications"²² and submit them to the OMB, with which only HHS complied.²³ In the wake of ChatGPT's release, the Biden administration immediately began to announce a series of steps to address AI—building on its 2022 "Blueprint for an AI Bill of Rights"²⁴—which started with voluntary commitments from leading AI companies.²⁵ This culminated with the October 2023 executive order on AI²⁶ and the subsequent March 2024 release of the OMB M-24-10 memorandum, "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," for federal government use of AI.²⁷ A crucial task for federal regulators moving forward will be to scope their existing ability to regulate AI in the absence of new AI legislation.

Support for existing authorities

As the International Association of Privacy Professionals noted, "[A]t least in the short term, AI regulation in the U.S. will consist more of figuring out how existing laws apply to AI technologies, rather than passing and applying new, AI-specific laws."²⁸ This enforcement of existing laws has been repeated strongly by the administration, enforcement agencies and regulators, and Congress.

As made clear by its 2023 executive order on AI,²⁹ the unambiguous position of the Biden administration is to "ensure that AI complies with all Federal laws and to promote robust technical evaluations, careful oversight, engagement with affected communities, and rigorous regulation."³⁰ The order further notes: "The Federal Government will enforce existing consumer protection laws and principles and enact appropriate safeguards against fraud, unintended bias, discrimination, infringements on privacy, and other harms from AI."³¹ Additionally, Vice President Kamala Harris stated: "[E]ven now, ahead of congressional action, there are many existing laws and regulations that reflect our nation's longstanding commitment to the principles of privacy, transparency, accountability, and consumer protection. These laws and regulations are enforceable and currently apply to AI companies."³²

This was echoed early by federal enforcement agencies, including the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ), Federal Trade Commission (FTC), Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB), and Equal Employment Opportunity

Commission (EEOC), in an April 2023 joint statement on AI that clearly said: "Existing legal authorities apply to the use of automated systems and innovative new technologies just as they apply to other practices."³³ And in her press statement accompanying the joint statement, FTC Chair Lina Khan said: "There is no AI exemption to the laws on the books."³⁴ In April 2024, 10 federal enforcement agencies issued the "Joint Statement on Enforcement of Civil Rights, Fair Competition, Consumer Protection, and Equal Opportunity Laws in Automated Systems," which declared: "We also pledge to vigorously use our collective authorities to protect individuals' rights regardless of whether legal violations occur through traditional means or advanced technologies."³⁵

"Existing legal authorities apply to the use of automated systems and innovative new technologies just as they apply to other practices." – DOJ, FTC, CFPB, EEOC joint statement on AI

The bipartisan Senate AI Working Group – which was led by Senate Majority Leader Chuck Schumer (D-NY) along with Sens. Mike Rounds (R-SD), Martin Heinrich (D-NM), and Todd Young (R-AK) – noted in its May 2024 AI white paper: "The AI Working Group believes that existing laws, including related to consumer protection and civil rights, need to consistently and effectively apply to AI systems and their developers, deployers, and users."³⁶

About this report

Despite consensus around the need to apply existing laws to novel AI applications, more work remains to be done. While it is true that existing statutes may allow agencies to regulate the use of AI, regulations on implementation may still need to be updated accordingly. As a result, a central challenge will be identifying with specificity how agencies may need to adapt or revise their regulatory regimes for an AI era.

Inspired by the HHS response to the 2020 OMB request for a catalog of agencies' existing authorities to address AI³⁷ and recognizing the need for a deeper examination of existing authorities as they relate to AI, GFI and CAP have undertaken extensive research to outline potential statutory authorities that selected federal agencies could leverage to address the challenges and opportunities presented by AI. This joint report outlines those potential statutory authorities.

About GFI

Governing for Impact is a regulatory policy organization dedicated to ensuring the federal government works on behalf of everyday Americans, not corporate lobbyists. The policies it designs and the legal insights it develops help increase opportunity for those not historically represented in the regulatory policy process: working people.

For additional information about GFI, please visit https://governingforimpact.org/.

GFI and CAP engaged in an intensive effort to canvas existing authorities and identify potential recommendations to address AI. This included extensive analysis of existing statues, consultation with numerous subject matter experts, and review from various stakeholders. This report does not purport to be perfectly comprehensive, even on the agencies selected for consideration. Instead, it aims to highlight the authorities where the strongest intersection exists between existing authority and actionable recommendations.

Initial research revealed that some agencies were already making significant progress. For example, the FTC has led the way among agencies considering applying its existing authorities to address AI.³⁸ Similarly, the Department of Commerce is actively exploring and utilizing its existing authorities to address AI-related concerns.³⁹ Of course, there are more federal agencies than those covered in this report, and every state has agencies and authorities that could be leveraged to address AI.⁴⁰ A similar analysis of other federal or state agencies' statutory authorities to effectively mitigate AI-related harms via regulation could be valuable. As noted above, GFI and CAP also encourage agencies that have yet to do so to respond to OMB Circular M-21-06 with an inventory of their regulatory authorities applicable to AI.⁴¹

Authors' note: For this report, the authors use the definition of artificial intelligence (AI) from the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act, which established the National Artificial Intelligence Initiative.⁴² This definition was also used by the 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence.³³ Similarly, this report makes repeated reference to "Appendix I: Purposes for Which AI is Presumed to be Safety-Impacting and Rights-Impacting" of the 2024 OMB M-24-10 memo, "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence.³⁴

A note on the Supreme Court and Congress

At the time of this report's publication, several pending U.S. Supreme Court cases could affect federal agencies' ability to regulate.⁴⁵ *Chevron* deference has served as the foundation of agency rulemaking for nearly 40 years, enshrining the simple but critical legal maxim that federal agencies, because of their expertise, should

be given deference in interpreting and implementing laws passed by Congress. If, as seems likely, the Supreme Court severely limits or overturns *Chevron*, it will be more important than ever for agencies and policy advocates to ground regulatory policy proposals in the sort of statutory analysis that is undertaken throughout this report. The authors have not, however, analyzed the litigation risk associated with each of the policy recommendations included in this report, which is a necessary precursor to action, particularly considering this court's anti-regulatory bent. This report's focus on existing authorities aims to illustrate the tools agencies currently have at their disposal. Understanding the strengths and limitations of these statutes is essential in helping Congress understand what may be needed in future legislation. CAP has advocated for and continues to believe that AI legislation⁴⁶ and broader regulation of online services⁴⁷ will be necessary to address the growing risks and challenges of technology.

Conclusion

For the past 30 years, Congress has largely failed to take meaningful action on technology policy, with the recent exception of banning a single application.⁴⁸ While the authors believe this to be an unsustainable status quo, current congressional dysfunction does not inspire confidence that legislative action is imminent. In the event of continued congressional inaction, existing statutory authorities, executive action, and voluntary measures at the federal level, along with existing state regulations and new state laws, will remain the sole tools for addressing the risks and opportunities of AI in America.

The 2023 executive order on AI was detailed and prescriptive in its initial tasking to agencies, outlining eight policies and principles in an ambitious attempt to direct government action at the challenges and opportunities of AI. This report details more than 80 recommendations that agencies can take using existing authorities to address AI in furtherance of those AI policies and principles, representing a starting point in thinking about a subsequent stage of AI regulation. The goal of this report is not to set a definitive regulatory policy agenda for AI, but rather to put forward a range of potential proposals for consideration that agencies could assemble into a future roadmap. Some may prove especially effective; others may not be worth pursuing. Ultimately, the hope is that feedback from policymakers, academics, civil society groups, and private firms will help to identify the most promising recommendations for more exhaustive research—an important step before the federal government begins adopting any proposal contained in this report. Examining federal agencies' existing authorities and developing regulatory proposals that utilize those authorities is thus essential to address the immediate risks and opportunities of AI. GFI and CAP hope this report helps spur the next phase of discussion by providing initial analysis and recommendations for immediate action on AI.

Acknowledgements

While the opinions and proposals put forward in this report solely represent the views of the authors, we would like to thank the following individuals for their feedback and helpful contributions: Aiha Nguyen of Data & Society, Alvin Velazquez of the Service Employees International Union, Brian Chen of Data & Society, David Brody of the Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights Under Law, Jesse Lehrich of Accountable Tech, Kate Dunn of the National Fair Housing Alliance, Kristin Woelfel of the Center for Democracy and Technology, Mariah De Leon of Upturn, Matt Scherer of the Center for Democracy and Technology, Michael Akinwumi of the National Fair Housing Alliance, Michele Evermore of The Century Foundation, Michelle Miller of the Center for Labor and a Just Economy, Natasha Duarte of Upturn, Sarah Myers West of the AI Now Institute, Snigdha Sharma of the National Fair Housing Alliance, Tanya Goldman of Workshop, and Tom Perriello.

We would also like to thank the following CAP staff for their help: Maggie O'Neill, Zachary Geiger, Alice Lillydahl, David Madland, Karla Walter, Marc Jarsulic, Alex Thornton, Lilith Fellowes-Granda, Jared Bass, Lisette Partelow, Molly Weston Williamson, Veronica Goodman, Rozina Kiflom, Mona Alsaidi, Audrey Juarez, Nicolas Del Vecchio, Christian Rodriguez, Carl Chancellor, Beatrice Aronson, Steve Bonitatibus, Shanée Simhoni, Bill Rapp, Chester Hawkins, Keenan Alexander, Sam Hananel, Billy Flanagan, Hauwa Ahmed, and Dr. Alondra Nelson.

Endnotes

- 1 OpenAI, "Introducing ChatGPT," November 30, 2022, available at https://openai.com/blog/chatgpt.
- 2 Reuters, "OpenAI's ChatGPT breaches privacy rules, says Italian watchdog," January 30, 2024, available at https:// www.reuters.com/technology/cybersecurity/italy-regulator-notifies-openai-privacy-breaches-chatgpt-2024-01-29; European Parliament, "Artificial Intelligence Act: MEPs adopt landmark law," Press release, March 13, 2024, available at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/ press-room/20240308IPR19015/artificial-intelligence-actmeps-adopt-landmark-law.
- 3 Prime Minister's Office, Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, and Department for Science, Innovation and Technology, "The Bletchley Declaration by Countries Attending the AI Safety Summit, 1-2 November 2023," Press release, November 1, 2023 available at https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/ai-safety-summit-2023-the-bletchley-declaration/the-bletchley-declaration-by-countries-attending-the-ai-safety-summit-1-2-november-2023.
- 4 Brendan Bordelon and Mohar Chatterjee, "It's got everyone's attention': Inside Congress's struggle to rein in AI," Politico, May 4, 2023, available at https://www.politico. com/news/2023/05/04/congresss-scramble-build-aiagenda-00095135.
- 5 Vice President Kamala Harris, "Remarks by Vice President Harris on the Future of Artificial Intelligence|London, United Kingdom," The White House, November 1, 2023, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ speeches-remarks/2023/11/01/remarks-by-vice-presidentharris-on-the-future-of-artificial-intelligence-londonunited-kingdom/; Office of Sen. Mike Rounds, "Rounds Delivers Opening Remarks at Banking Hearing on Al," Press release, September 21, 2023, available at https:// www.rounds.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/ rounds-delivers-opening-remarks-at-banking-hearing-onai.
- 6 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 13859: Maintaining American Leadership in Artificial Intelligence," Federal Register 84 (31) (2019): 3967–3972, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/02/14/2019-02544/maintaining-americanleadership-in-artificial-intelligence.

7 Ibid.

- 8 Russell T. Vought, "M-21-06 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications" (Washington: Office of Management and Budget: November 17, 2020), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2020/11/M-21-06.pdf.
- 9 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "OMB M-21-06 (Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications)," available at https://www.hhs.gov/sites/ default/files/department-of-health-and-human-servicesomb-m-21-06.pdf (last accessed February 2024).
- 10 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 11 Shalanda D. Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence" (Washington: Office of Management and Budget, 2024), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2024/03/M-24-10-Advancing-Governance-Innovation-and-Risk-Management-for-Agency-Use-of-Artificial-Intelligence.pdf.
- 12 OpenAl, "Introducing ChatGPT."
- 13 Andrew R. Chow, "How ChatGPT Managed to Grow Faster Than TikTok or Instagram," Time, February 8, 2023, available at https://time.com/6253615/chatgpt-fastestgrowing/.

- 14 Stephanie Palazzolo and Amir Efrati, "OpenAI Shifts AI Battleground to Software That Operates Devices, Automates Tasks," The Information, February 7, 2024, available at https://www.theinformation.com/articles/openai-shiftsai-battleground-to-software-that-operates-devices-automates-tasks?rc=cwjrji.
- 15 Bill Gates, "The Age of Al has begun," GatesNotes, March 21, 2023, available at https://www.gatesnotes.com/The-Age-of-Al-Has-Begun.
- 16 Sen. Chuck Schumer, "Majority Leader Schumer Delivers Remarks To Launch SAFE Innovation Framework For Artificial Intelligence At CSIS," Press release, Senate Democrats, June 21, 2023, available at https://www.democrats. senate.gov/news/press-releases/majority-leader-schumerdelivers-remarks-to-launch-safe-innovation-frameworkfor-artificial-intelligence-at-csis#.
- 17 Bipartisan Senate AI Working Group, "Driving U.S. Innovation in Artificial Intelligence: A Roadmap for Artificial Intelligence Policy in the United States Senate" (Washington: U.S. Senate, 2024), available at https://www.schumer. senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Roadmap_Electronic1.32pm. pdf.
- 18 Sen. Chuck Schumer, "Majority Leader Schumer Floor Remarks On The Senate's Bipartisan Commitment To Making Progress On Artificial Intelligence Legislation," Press release, Senate Democrats, January 11, 2024, available at https://www.democrats.senate.gov/news/press-releases/ majority-leader-schumer-floor-remarks-on-the-senatesbipartisan-commitment-to-making-progress-on-artificialintelligence-legislation.
- 19 Office of House Democratic Leader Hakeem Jeffries, "House Launches Bipartisan Task Force on Artificial Intelligence," Press release, February 20, 2024, available at https://democraticleader.house.gov/media/press-releases/ house-launches-bipartisan-task-force-artificial-intelligence.
- 20 U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, "Artificial Intelligence in Government," May 16, 2023, available at https://www.hsgac.senate. gov/hearings/artificial-intelligence-in-government/; U.S. Senate Committee on the Judiciary, "Oversight of A.I.: The Future of Journalism," January 10, 2024, available at https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/committee-activity/hearings/oversight-of-ai-the-future-of-journalism; U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, "Harnessing AI to Improve Government Services and Customer Experience," January 10, 2024, available at https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/hearings/harnessing-ai-toimprove-government-services-and-customer-experience/; U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, "The Philosophy of AI: Learning From History, Shaping Our Future," November 8, 2023, available at https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/hearings/the-philosophyof-ai-learning-from-history-shaping-our-future/; U.S. Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, "Artificial Intelligence in Financial Services," September 20, 2023, available at https://www.banking.senate.gov/hearings/artificial-intelligence-in-financial-services
- 21 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 13859: Maintaining American Leadership in Artificial Intelligence"; Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 13960: Promoting the Use of Trustworthy Artificial Intelligence in the Federal Government," Federal Register 85 (236) (2020): 78939–78943, available at https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2020/12/08/2020-27065/ promoting-the-use-of-trustworthy-artificial-intelligence-inthe-federal-government.
- 22 Vought, "M-21-06 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications."
- 23 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "OMB M-21-06 (Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications)."

- 24 The White House, "Blueprint for an AI Bill of Rights" (Washington: 2022), available at https://www.whitehouse. gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Blueprint-for-an-AI-Billof-Rights.pdf.
- 25 The White House, "FACT SHEET: Biden-Harris Administration Secures Voluntary Commitments from Leading Artificial Intelligence Companies to Manage the Risks Posed by AI," Press release, July 21, 2023, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/07/21/fact-sheet-biden-harris-administrationsecures-voluntary-commitments-from-leading-artificialintelligence-companies-to-manage-the-risks-posed-by-ai/ The White House, "FACT SHEET: Biden-Harris Administration Secures Voluntary Commitments from Eight Additional Artificial Intelligence Companies to Manage the Risks Posed by AI," Press release, September 12, 2023, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ statements-releases/2023/09/12/fact-sheet-bidenharris-administration-secures-voluntary-commitmentsfrom-eight-additional-artificial-intelligence-companies-tomanage-the-risks-posed-by-ai/.
- 26 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 27 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 28 Müge Fazlioglu, "US federal AI governance: Laws, policies and strategies," International Association of Privacy Professionals, available at https://iapp.org/resources/article/ us-federal-ai-governance/ (last accessed May 2024).
- 29 The White House, "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Vice President Harris, "Remarks by Vice President Harris on the Future of Artificial Intelligence | London, United Kingdom."
- 33 Rohit Chopra and others, "Joint Statement on Enforcement Efforts Against Discrimination and Bias in Automated Systems," Consumer Financial Protection Bureau and others, Press release, April 25, 2023, available at https://www.ftc. gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/EEOC-CRT-FTC-CFPB-Al-Joint-Statement%28final%29.pdf.
- 34 Federal Trade Commission, "FTC Chair Khan and Officials from DOJ, CFPB and EEOC Release Joint Statement on AI," Press release, April 25, 2023, available at https://www. ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2023/04/ ftc-chair-khan-officials-doj-cfpb-eeoc-release-joint-statement-ai.
- 35 Rohit Chopra and others, "Joint Statement on Enforcement of Civil Rights, Fair Competition, Consumer Protection, and Equal Opportunity Laws in Automated Systems," Consumer Financial Protection Bureau and others, Press release, April 4, 2024, available at https://www.dol.gov/ sites/dolgov/files/OFCCP/pdf/Joint-Statement-on-Al.pdf.
- 36 Bipartisan Senate Al Working Group, "Driving U.S. Innovation in Artificial Intelligence: A Roadmap for Artificial Intelligence Policy in the United States Senate."
- 37 Vought, "M-21-06 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications"; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "OMB M-21-06 (Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications)."

- 38 Michael Atleson, "Keep your Al claims in check," Federal Trade Commission, February 27, 2023, available at https:// www.ftc.gov/business-guidance/blog/2023/02/keep-yourai-claims-check; Staff in the Bureau of Competition and Office of Technology, "Generative AI Raises Competition Concerns," Federal Trade Commission, June 29, 2023, available at https://www.ftc.gov/policy/advocacy-research/ tech-at-ftc/2023/06/generative-ai-raises-competitionconcerns; Michael Atleson, "Can't lose what you never had: Claims about digital ownership and creation in the age of generative AI," Federal Trade Commission, August 16, 2023, available at https://www.ftc.gov/business-guidance/ blog/2023/08/cant-lose-what-you-never-had-claimsabout-digital-ownership-creation-age-generative-ai; FTC's Office of Technology and Division of Marketing Practices, "Preventing the Harms of AI-enabled Voice Cloning," Federal Trade Commission, November 16, 2023, available at https://www.ftc.gov/policy/advocacy-research/ tech-at-ftc/2023/11/preventing-harms-ai-enabled-voicecloning; Staff in the Office of Technology, "AI Companies: Uphold Your Privacy and Confidentiality Commitments, Federal Trade Commission, January 9, 2024, available at https://www.ftc.gov/policy/advocacy-research/tech-atftc/2024/01/ai-companies-uphold-your-privacy-confidentiality-commitments; Federal Trade Commission, "A few key principles: An excerpt from Chair Khan's Remarks at the January Tech Summit on Al," February 8, 2024, available at https://www.ftc.gov/policy/advocacy-research/ tech-at-ftc/2024/02/few-key-principles-excerpt-chair khans-remarks-january-tech-summit-ai; Staff in the Office of Technology and the Division of Privacy and Identity Protection, "AI (and other) Companies: Quietly Changing Your Terms of Service Could Be Unfair or Deceptive, Federal Trade Commission, February 13, 2024, available at https://www.ftc.gov/policy/advocacy-research/tech-atftc/2024/02/ai-other-companies-quietly-changing-yourterms-service-could-be-unfair-or-deceptive.
- 39 U.S. Department of Commerce, "At the Direction of President Biden, Department of Commerce to Establish U.S. Artificial Intelligence Safety Institute to Lead Efforts on AI Safety," Press release, November 1, 2023, available at https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2023/11/direction-president-biden-department-commerce-establish-us-artificial.
- 40 National Association of State Chief Information Officers, "Your AI Blueprint: 12 Key Considerations as States Develop Their Artificial Intelligence Roadmaps" (Lexington, KY: 2023), available at https://www.nascio.org/resourcecenter/resources/your-ai-blueprint-12-key-considerationsas-states-develop-their-artificial-intelligence-roadmaps/.
- 41 Vought, "M-21-06 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications."
- 42 Office of the Law Revision Counsel, "15 USC 9401(3): Definitions," available at https://uscode.house.gov/view. xhtml?req=(title:15%20section:9401%20edition:prelim) (last accessed May 2024).
- 43 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 44 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 45 Josh Gerstein and Alex Guillén, "Supreme Court move could spell doom for power of federal regulators," Politico, May 1, 2023, available at https://www.politico.com/ news/2023/05/01/supreme-court-chevron-doctrine-climate-change-00094670; Devon Ombres, Jeevna Sheth, and Sydney Bryant, "How the Supreme Court Could Limit Government's Ability To Serve Americans in All Areas of Life," Center for American Progress, January 10, 2024, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ how-the-supreme-court-could-limit-governments-abilityto-serve-americans-in-all-areas-of-life/; Jeevna Sheth and Devon Ombres, "Loper Bright and Relentless: Ending Judicial Deference To Cement Judicial Activism in the Courts' (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2024), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ loper-bright-and-relentless-ending-judicial-deference-tocement-judicial-activism-in-the-courts/.

- 46 Megan Shahi and Adam Conner, "Priorities for a National Al Strategy," Center for American Progress, August 10, 2023, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ article/priorities-for-a-national-ai-strategy/.
- 47 Erin Simpson and Adam Conner, "How To Regulate Tech: A Technology Policy Framework for Online Services" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2021), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/article/how-toregulate-tech-a-technology-policy-framework-for-onlineservices/.
- 48 Cristiano Lima-Strong, "Biden signs bill that could ban TikTok, a strike years in the making," The Washington Post, April 24, 2024, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/technology/2024/04/23/tiktok-ban-senate-votesale-biden/; Adam Conner, Dr. Alondra Nelson, and Ben Olinsky, "Congress Must Take More Steps on Technology Regulation Before It Is Too Late," Center for American Progress, May 13, 2024, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/article/congress-must-take-more-steps-ontechnology-regulation-before-it-is-too-late/.



TAKING FURTHER AGENCY ACTION ON AI The White House

By Reed Shaw, Will Dobbs-Allsopp, Anna Rodriguez, Adam Conner, Nicole Alvarez, and Ben Olinsky

Authors' note: For this report, the authors use the definition of artificial intelligence (AI) from the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act, which established the National Artificial Intelligence Initiative.¹ This definition was also used by the 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence.²² Similarly, this report makes repeated reference to "Appendix I: Purposes for Which AI is Presumed to be Safety-Impacting and Rights-Impacting" of the 2024 OMB M-24-10 memo, "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence.²³

The Executive Office of the President (the White House), including its subordinate agencies, can use existing regulations and executive actions including the administration of federal grants and federal contracts, the Defense Production Act, and the use of emergency powers such as the International Emergency Economic Powers Act (IEEPA)—to potentially address the challenges and opportunities of artificial intelligence (AI). Governing for Impact (GFI) and the Center for American Progress have extensively researched these existing authorities in consultation with numerous subject matter experts. However, the goal is to provoke a generative discussion about the following proposals, rather than outline a definitive executive action agenda. Each potential recommendation will require further vetting before agencies act. Even if additional AI legislation is needed, this menu of potential recommendations to address AI demonstrates that there are more options for agencies to explore beyond their current work and that they cannot and should not wait to utilize existing authorities to address AI.

The White House contains numerous agencies and offices that address issues that intersect with AI, including the Office of Science and Technology Policy (OSTP), the National Economic Council (NEC), the National Security Council, and the Office of the National Cyber Director, among many others. Among the most critical is the Office of Management and Budget (OMB), which is responsible for implementing the president's policies and contains the Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs (OIRA), the government's regulatory review apparatus.

Read the fact sheet

The accompanying fact sheet lists all of the recommendations detailed in this chapter of the report. The White House has already taken action on AI, including the 2022 White House "Blueprint for an AI Bill of Rights";⁴ the October 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence";⁵ new OMB AI guidance for federal agencies finalized in March 2024 on "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence" (OMB M-24-10 AI guidance);⁶ and the agency inventories and AI use cases⁷ required by the Advancing American AI Act.⁸ Much of the AI work produced by the White House has focused on broad principles, targeted efforts by agencies, and guiding the federal government's use of AI.

The Office of Management and Budget

As the entity responsible for implementing the president's agenda across the executive branch,⁹ the OMB will play a critical role in coordinating federal agencies as they work to mitigate the known risks posed by AI. This section explains how the OMB and the president can continue to protect Americans from the known risks of AI, including by issuing new guidance for agencies in their disbursement of federal funds and through an updated regulatory review process.

Al risks and opportunities

Government spending constituted more than a quarter of the nation's gross domestic product in 2022.¹⁰ It is essential that such spending does not operate at cross purposes with the government's efforts to mitigate the risks associated with AI. The government should avoid inadvertently or intentionally providing federal money to projects that could supercharge the negative consequences of AI. Relatedly, the government should take steps to ensure that its regulatory efforts whether they are directly or indirectly related to AI—do not produce unintended consequences that amplify AI risks to the public.

The OMB M-24-10 AI guidance implemented a directive from the executive order on AI to guide "required minimum risk-management practices for Government uses of AI that impact people's rights or safety."¹¹ The OMB M-24-10 AI guidance outlined 28 broad purposes where the federal government's use of AI are "presumed to be safety-impacting" or "rights-impacting."¹² The Biden administration has identified these categories as those that should be subject to heightened scrutiny and required minimum practices.

Of course, as the OMB recognized in its draft AI guidance for federal agencies, responsibly implemented AI has immense potential to improve operations across the federal government.¹³ For example, AI could assist citizens and businesses in navigating everyday interactions with federal agencies.¹⁴ Additionally, as the October 2023 executive order notes, AI could help identify and remediate

cybersecurity vulnerabilities or aid in health care research and development.¹⁵ The OMB's approach can appropriately balance the need to mitigate the risks of AI use with the potentially immense upsides.

Current state

The OMB has already incorporated AI risk mitigation into the government's daily operations.¹⁶ In 2020, OMB issued "Circular M-21-06," which directed agencies to, among other things, describe the statutes that direct or authorize the agency to issue regulations related to the development or use of AI.¹⁷ However, with the notable exception of the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS),¹⁸ agencies generally failed to comply with this directive.¹⁹

Most recently, following President Joe Biden's issuance of the October 2023 executive order on AI, the OMB released new draft AI guidance for federal agencies²⁰ and finalized that guidance in March 2024 as the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance.²¹ This AI guidance established new requirements for agencies' use of AI tools, including "specific minimum risk management practices for uses of AI that impact the rights and safety of the public."22 These proposed management practices include but are not limited to: completing an AI impact assessment (including the provenance and quality of data used in the AI); testing the AI for performance in a real-world context; independent evaluation; ongoing monitoring and periodic human review; ensuring human decision making is kept in the loop; plain-language documentation; reducing algorithmic bias and using representative data; consulting affected groups; and maintaining opt-out options where practicable.23 Importantly, this guidance focused primarily on agencies' procurement and use of AI, and not on their regulatory actions to mitigate AI risks created by private actors,²⁴ although CAP and other groups²⁵ have urged the OMB to redouble its efforts to collect agencies' inventory of statutory authorities that could apply to AI, as required by Executive Order 13859.²⁶

Relevant statutory authorities

The OMB should consider using its statutory authority regarding federal awards, regulatory review, and federal contracting to address key AI issues within its jurisdiction and to direct the federal government's AI efforts.

Uniform guidance for federal awards

As part of its mission to harmonize and improve operations across agencies, the OMB has the authority to issue guidance to federal agencies on how to disburse awards of federal financial assistance.²⁷

At 31 U.S.C. § 6307, the U.S. Code authorizes the OMB to "issue supplementary interpretative guidelines to promote consistent and efficient use of procurement contracts, grant agreements, and cooperative agreements."²⁸ At 31 U.S.C. § 503(a) (2), the OMB is directed to "establish governmentwide financial management policies for executive agencies" and "[p]rovide overall direction and leadership to the executive branch on financial management matters by establishing financial management policies and requirements, and by monitoring the establishment and operation of Federal Government financial management systems."²⁹

Under this authority, the OMB issued the "Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards," or uniform guidance, in 2014, which is codified at 2 C.F.R. Part 200. The uniform guidance sets forth procedural and substantive guidelines that federal agencies must follow and may consider when disbursing federal awards to nonfederal entities.³⁰ Among other things, the uniform guidance requires federal agencies to publish a notice of funding opportunity for each award, establish a merit review process for applications, and consider the risks associated with making an award, taking into account the awardee's financial stability, management controls and methods, and history of performance.³¹ Importantly, federal agencies may make exceptions to the uniform guidance's requirements in their grant processes, and must do so when required by the federal statute governing a particular award.³²

In addition to the uniform guidance, the OMB often issues guidance in the form of memoranda and circulars to agencies, advising them on how they should disburse federal financial assistance. For example, the OMB issued a 2020 memorandum to agency heads detailing how they could change and relax administrative requirements for grant recipients during the COVID-19 public health emergency.³³ Additionally, in 2023, it released another memorandum applying the "Buy America" provisions from a 2021 executive order and the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act to federal grant awardees and subawardees.³⁴

Recommendations

Based on the above-cited authority, the OMB could consider the following actions:

Develop guidance that adapts the recent OMB M-24-10 AI guidance³⁵ to apply to AI use by other recipients of federal funds, including grants, loans, and other forms of financial assistance. The guidance could establish a similar framework for agencies to assess the safety- and rights-impacting purposes of AI from the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance³⁶ and mitigate the harmful consequences of the applicable risks thereof, using minimum practices for AI risk management. The guidance could urge agencies to impose conditions on federal funds to the extent the statutory sources of those funds allow such conditions.

Update the uniform guidance for federal awards at 2 C.F.R. Part 200, pursuant to 31 U.S.C. §§ 6307 and 503(a)(2), to incorporate AI risk

assessment – and the steps that applicants are taking to mitigate risks – into agencies' consideration of applications for federal funding, as permitted by the statutory sources for such funding. Specifically, the OMB could update 2 C.F.R. § 200.206(b)(2) to include an assessment of AI risk within its risk evaluation requirements; update 2 C.F.R. § 200.204(c) to require or suggest that the full text of funding opportunity announcements include any AI risk evaluation requirements; and update 2 C.F.R. § 200.211 to require or recommend that federal award publications include the results of AI risk analyses produced during the application process. The current risk evaluation section permits a federal agency to consider the "applicant's ability to effectively implement statutory, regulatory, or other requirements imposed on non-Federal entities."³⁷ A revised uniform guidance could explicitly suggest that federal agencies consider the potential for grantees' use of AI to impact their ability to comply with such requirements and the impact AI use could have on the other categories of risk specified in the current guidance.

These proposals could help prevent federal funds from going toward projects that might accelerate the proliferation of AI harms that affect the safety of the public or the rights of individuals. Further study is needed to determine the exact form that AI risk analysis in federal awards should take.

Updates to regulatory review

Presidents since Richard Nixon have implemented systematic reviews of rulemakings to ensure consistency with statutes and presidential priorities.³⁸ President Ronald Reagan's Executive Order 12291 centralized regulatory review in the OIRA, a suboffice of OMB, and required that agencies conduct detailed benefit-cost analyses of proposed regulatory actions.³⁹ And President Bill Clinton's Executive Order 12866 reduced the scope of regulatory review to only those regulatory actions deemed "significant."⁴⁰

President Biden most recently revised Executive Order 12866 in April 2023.⁴¹ Among other changes, the revision increased the threshold for "significance," directed federal agencies to engage underrepresented communities during rulemaking processes, and directed the OMB to make corresponding changes to Circular A-4, which implements the regulatory review process.⁴²

AI has the potential to impact every aspect of our economy, government, and society—as evidenced by the expansive scope of the October 2023 executive order on AI,⁴³ the myriad safety-impacting and rights-impacting government uses of AI in the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance,⁴⁴ and the wide range of topics contemplated

in the 2023 OSTP request for information for a national AI strategy.⁴⁵ It is thus reasonable that all regulatory agencies should start to consider the impact of AI on their existing and future abilities to carry out their regulatory requirements.

Recommendations

Based on the above-cited authority, the president, OMB, and OIRA could consider the following actions:

- Issue a new requirement in the regulatory review process that would require agencies to include a brief assessment of 1) the potential effects of significant regulatory actions on AI development, risks, harms, and benefits, and 2) an assessment of the current and anticipated use of AI by regulated entities and how that use is likely to affect the ability of any proposed or final rule to meet its stated objectives. This requirement could follow the format of the benefit-cost analysis required by the current Executive Order 12866. The modification to the regulatory review process could take the form of a new executive order, a presidential memorandum,⁴⁶ or an amendment to Executive Order 12866 that adds a subsection to §1(b) and/or §6(a).
- Issue a presidential memorandum directing agencies and encouraging independent agencies to review their existing statutory authorities to address known Al risks and consider whether addressing Al use by regulated entities through new or ongoing rulemakings would help ensure that this use does not undermine core regulatory or statutory goals. Such a presidential memorandum would primarily give general direction, similar to the Obama administration's behavioral sciences action,⁴⁷ rather than require a specific analysis on every regulation.

The presidential memorandum could direct executive departments and agencies, or perhaps even the chief AI officer established in the 2023 executive order on AI and further detailed in the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance,⁴⁸ to:

- Identify whether their policies, programs, or operations could be undermined or impaired by the private sector use of AI tools.
- Comprehensively complete the inventory of statutory authorities first requested in OMB Circular M-21-06,⁴⁹ which directed agencies to evaluate their existing authorities to regulate AI applications in the private sector.
- Outline strategies for deploying such statutory authorities to achieve agency goals in the face of identified private sector AI applications.

Federal contracting

Among its recent AI initiatives, the Biden administration has taken steps to address AI in federal contracting. The October 2023 executive order on AI encouraged the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) to develop nonbinding nondiscrimination guidance for federal contractors using AI in their hiring processes,⁵⁰ which the DOL issued in April 2024.⁵¹ Additionally, the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance both offers and anticipates additional guidance concerning a distinct issue: agencies' procurement of AI tools.⁵²

This section proposes more forceful action. Through the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act (FPASA),⁵³ the federal government retains the authority to impose binding conditions that promote economy and efficiency in federal procurement⁵⁴ on federal contractors,⁵⁵ who collectively employ 1 in 5 U.S. workers.⁵⁶ This section explains why and how the administration could issue binding regulations to protect the federal contracting workforce from nefarious or poorly developed AI management tools, including but not limited to preventing discrimination in hiring. It also explains why the logic underpinning recent adverse FPASA court decisions would not apply to FPASA conditions on using AI management tools.

AI risks and opportunities

AI harms in the workplace are well documented,⁵⁷ and government contractors are not immune to these common problems. Many of these harms are explored in more depth in Chapter V, which discusses AI harms affecting all workers. These include discrimination, safety and health, wage and hour compliance, misclassification of employee roles, worker power and datafication, and workforce training and displacement.⁵⁸ In the federal contracting context, several harms present unique challenges:

- Discrimination: For example, as highlighted in the AI Bill of Rights, automated workplace algorithms, which often rely on AI models, have been shown to produce biases in hiring, retention, and firing processes.⁵⁹ The OMB M-24-10 AI guidance highlighted that government use of AI to "[d]etermin[e] the terms or conditions of employment, including pre-employment screening, reasonable accommodation, pay or promotion, performance management, hiring or termination," should be presumed rights-impacting.⁶⁰ For example, a now-discontinued hiring tool built and used by Amazon was reported to reject women applicants by penalizing resumes that included the word "women's" in their candidate ranking.⁶¹
- Physical and mental health harms: Automated management increases worker physical and mental health risks⁶² and has dire implications for employee privacy.⁶³ The OMB M-24-10 AI guidance highlighted that government use of AI

to incorporate "time-on-task tracking; or conducting workplace surveillance or automated personnel management" should be presumed rights-impacting.⁶⁴

- Privacy breaches: Of particular importance to government contracting, AI technologies may increase government vulnerability to privacy breaches when contractors are tasked with handling sensitive data or tasks.⁶⁵
- Wage and hour compliance: As technology blurs the line between work and nonwork time, it may become more difficult to assess what time is compensable and therefore should be considered in producing pay determinations. Other risks include opacity and manipulation in algorithmic wage-setting technologies⁶⁶ and digital wage theft enabled by timesheet rounding.⁶⁷

Of course, AI offers opportunities to promote the interests of the federal contracting workforce as well. For example, AI tools could potentially allow compliance officers to better identify violations of preexisting FPASA standards.

Current state

The executive order on AI required the DOL to issue guidance for federal contractors regarding nondiscrimination in hiring involving AI and other technology-based hiring systems.⁶⁸ The DOL has recently finalized that guidance.⁶⁹ The guidance explains how federal contractors and subcontractors who use AI, algorithms, and automated systems may be at risk of violating the Equal Employment Opportunity Act and provides examples of how contractors can meet their compliance obligations.⁷⁰ Importantly, the guidance states that federal contractors cannot delegate compliance responsibilities to outside entities, including vendors, and provides several promising practices to maintain compliance.⁷¹

Separately, the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance has proposed standards for agencies' procurement of AI technology and promises to "develop an initial means to ensure that Federal contracts for the acquisition of an AI system or service align with the guidance in this memorandum"⁷² in accordance with the Advancing American AI Act,⁷³ which was signed into law in December 2022,⁷⁴ and the 2023 executive order on AI.⁷⁵ On March 29, 2023, the OMB posted a request for information on "Responsible Procurement of Artificial Intelligence in Government" to help develop that guidance.⁷⁶

Despite these important steps, neither the executive order on AI, the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance, nor future AI procurement guidance announced in the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance appears likely to cover the AI tools federal contractors may be using to manage their workforces outside of hiring.

Relevant statutory authority

The FPASA authorizes the president to "prescribe policies and directives that the President considers necessary to carry out this subtitle," namely the FPASA's goal of promoting economy or efficiency in federal procurement.⁷⁷

Past administrations have invoked the FPASA to regulate federal contracting in various ways. In the 1970s, courts held that the FPASA authorized the federal government to require contractors to abide by certain anti-discrimination policies.78 Other administrations have invoked the FPASA to require federal contractors to comply with certain workplace standards, including wage and price standards,⁷⁹ regulations concerning project labor agreements,⁸⁰ and requirements that contractors provide employees notice of their rights to opt out of joining a union or paying mandatory dues outside of representational activities.⁸¹ The federal government has also promulgated FPASA rules requiring contractors to provide disclosures of known violations of federal criminal laws or of the civil False Claims Act,⁸² creating business ethics awareness and compliance programs,⁸³ and mandating the use of the E-Verify system to confirm employment eligibility of workers.⁸⁴ In 2011, the Obama administration used the FPASA to mandate that contractors implement screening systems to prevent employee conflicts of interest.⁸⁵ And in 2016, the Obama administration relied on its FPASA authority to require federal contractors to receive paid sick leave.⁸⁶

More recently, the Biden administration has deployed its FPASA authority in two high-profile cases: 1) to impose a vaccine or test mandate on the federal contracting workforce and 2) to raise the minimum wage for federal contractors' employees to \$15 per hour in 2022.⁸⁷ Challengers have successfully won injunctions against both rules in federal courts—although, as explained below, for reasons that do not apply to this proposal.⁸⁸

Recommendations

As the OMB prepares the forthcoming procurement guidance mentioned in OMB M-24-10 AI guidance,⁸⁹ it may also want to consider whether it can include standards that:

Ensure baseline levels of competition and interoperability, such that agencies do not get locked into using the services of a single AI firm.

Under its FPASA authority, the Federal Acquisition Regulatory Council,⁹⁰ which is chaired by OMB's administrator for federal procurement policy, can promulgate a rule that outlines protections for all employees at firms that hold a federal contract as it relates to AI, including potentially through the following actions:

- Incorporate the presumed safety-impacting and rights-impacting uses of AI from the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance to apply to federal contractors and their use of AI systems for workplace management.⁹¹
- Require federal contractors employing automated systems to use predeployment testing and ongoing monitoring to ensure safety and that workers are paid for all compensable time and to mitigate other harmful impacts.
- Establish specific requirements regarding pace of work, quotas, and worker input to reduce the safety and health impacts of electronic surveillance and automated management.
- Mandate disclosure requirements when employees are subject to automation or other AI tools.
- Provide discrimination protections related to algorithmic tools, including ensuring that automated management tools can be adjusted to make reasonable accommodations for workers with disabilities.
- Ensure privacy protections for employees and users of Al.

Many of these recommendations follow from the executive order on AI,⁹² the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance,⁹³ the AI Bill of Rights,⁹⁴ and the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) AI Risk Management Framework;⁹⁵ other standards from these documents may also be worth considering.

Regulating the use of AI in government contracts advances the FPASA's statutory goals of economy and efficiency in several ways. For example, AI hiring tools often rely on data that already suffers from bias,⁹⁶ and relying on AI tools may bake in this data and mask it from potential employers. These biases may increase employee turnover and make contractors vulnerable to legal risks, leading to increased costs for contractors and the government. Furthermore, AI models such as algorithmic management have been linked to safety issues, including increased stress for workers under employer surveillance.⁹⁷ Worker stress can lead to increased mistakes and safety issues, creating added costs for the government down the line.

These justifications find close analogs in the reasoning that past administrations have used to impose new FPASA obligations that have been upheld in federal court. For example, in *Chamber of Commerce v. Napolitano*, a federal district court upheld a requirement that contractors ascertain the immigration status of certain new hires using E-Verify, finding that a reasonably close nexus exists so long as the "President's explanation for how an Executive Order promotes efficiency

and economy [is] reasonable and rational."⁹⁸ In that case, the court found that President George W. Bush's conclusion that the E-Verify system would result in fewer immigration enforcement actions, fewer undocumented workers—and "therefore generally more efficient and dependable procurement sources"—was sufficient to meet the nexus requirement.⁹⁹ The court also held that "[t]here is no requirement ... for the President to base his findings on evidence included in a record."¹⁰⁰ Similarly, in this context, regulating the use of AI in government contracts would also lead to a more "dependable procurement" workforce since AI technologies would be tested to root out possible bias or other automation harms. Additionally, some of the earliest exercises of modern presidential procurement power concerned anti-discrimination measures.¹⁰¹

Finally, it is important to note that two high-profile efforts by the Biden administration to impose laudable requirements on federal contractors have suffered setbacks in court. One was an order,¹⁰² enjoined by the 5th, 6th, and 11th U.S. Circuit Courts of Appeals,¹⁰³ obligating contract recipients to require their employees to wear face masks at work and be vaccinated against COVID-19. Another order increased the hourly minimum wage paid by parties who contract with the federal government for workers on or in connection with a federal government contract.¹⁰⁴ Despite favorable district court rulings in Arizona and Colorado,¹⁰⁵ a court in the Southern District of Texas enjoined the application of the minimum wage rule in three Southern states.¹⁰⁶ Recently, however, the 10th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals upheld the minimum wage rule as applied to seasonal recreational workers, finding that the standard for finding a nexus between the rule and FPASA's goal of "economy and efficiency" is lenient.¹⁰⁷

However, this proposed rule is distinguishable from the minimum wage and COVID-19 rules in several ways. In the COVID-19 case, the 5th Circuit, citing the major questions doctrine, found the FPASA did not clearly authorize the president to impose requirements concerning the conduct of the employees of federal contractors, as opposed to regulating the contractor-employers themselves.¹⁰⁸ A rule regulating the use of AI in government contracts would not impose any requirements on employee conduct, even indirectly. Hence, this decision is largely irrelevant to the proposed action.

Even according to the flawed reasoning of the Texas district court's opinion enjoining the minimum wage rule in three states, the administration could distinguish a rule regulating the use of AI under several theories. For one, regulating the use of AI would not have nearly the same economic ramifications for contractors since it would not require immediate wage increases across the workforce. The proposed rule's focus would be quality assurance for the use of AI systems, leading to likely savings for the government—the kind of purchasing considerations that fit squarely within the court's framing of the FPASA as primarily concerned with the "supervisory role of buying and selling of goods."¹⁰⁹

Defense Production Act

The Defense Production Act (DPA) includes a powerful and underutilized subpoena power that may offer the best opportunity for the federal government to get a look inside certain AI models.¹¹⁰

Current state

The executive order on AI laudably invokes the DPA to impose a limited disclosure obligation on the developers of certain new AI models.¹¹¹ Specifically, the executive order directs the U.S. Department of Commerce to require companies "developing or demonstrating an intent to develop potential dual-use foundation models" to report—on an ongoing basis—training parameters, model weights, and "red-teaming" testing results based on forthcoming NIST guidance.¹¹² According to a news report, these requirements will apply to "all future commercial AI models in the US, but not apply to AI models that have already been launched."¹¹³ The executive order also directs the Department of Commerce to require that people or companies that acquire, develop, or possess "a potential large-scale computing cluster" report the existence and location of those clusters.¹¹⁴

Relevant statutory authority

The executive order's disclosure directive is well-grounded in statutory authority, as illustrated below. This section seeks to underscore that the president's DPA authority plausibly extends beyond what the proposal laid out in the executive order.

When it comes to subpoenas, the DPA holds:

The president shall be entitled ... to obtain such information from, require such reports and the keeping of such records by, make such inspection of the books, records, and other writings, premises or property of ... any person as may be necessary or appropriate, in [the President's] discretion, to the enforcement or the administration of this chapter and the regulations or orders issued thereunder ... [and] to obtain information in order to perform industry studies assessing the capabilities of the United States industrial base to support the national defense.¹¹⁵

This language is quite broad, particularly in the first grant of authority. The second, more qualified grant for industry studies, at least references the terms "industrial base," which is not defined in the statute, and "national defense," which is statutorily defined in part as "critical infrastructure protection and restoration."¹¹⁶ "Critical infrastructure" is defined, in turn, as "any systems and assets, whether physical or cyber-based, so vital to the United States that the degradation or destruction of such systems and assets would have a debilitating

impact on national security, including, but not limited to, national economic security and national public health or safety."¹¹⁷ There exists a presumption, waivable by the president, of confidentiality if the company so attests, per 50 U.S.C. \$4555(d).¹¹⁸

Beyond military applications, then, the DPA's subpoena power appears to extend, at minimum, to any AI application that poses a serious threat to basic services—for example, the energy grid or water system—the broader economy, or public health. Notably, the executive order's definition of dual-use foundation models appears to be somewhat coextensive with the DPA's definition of "critical infrastructure."¹¹⁹

However, it is worth emphasizing that the DPA empowers the president to take additional action if necessary. For example, nothing in the statute prevents the administration from applying its reporting requirements to existing AI applications, rather than future ones, as reporting indicates is the current plan.¹²⁰ Indeed, while the executive order envisions creating an ongoing notification and reporting system, the president still retains the statutory authority to demand, on a one-off basis, a broad array of information from companies that own AI applications capable of threatening the statute's capacious definition of "national defense." This authority similarly would allow the president to seek relevant information beyond training parameters, model weights, and red-teaming test results.

Emergency powers

As the nation's chief executive, the president has a constitutional obligation to respond to exigent national security threats and national emergencies.¹²¹ Additionally, Congress has enacted specific statutory schemes endowing the president with enhanced powers under certain emergent circumstances.¹²² This section explains several potential applications of the president's emergency powers that are relevant to known risks of AI. It suggests that the White House define the criteria that would lead the president to use these authorities. It also proposes drafting an emergency response plan the government can follow once those criteria are met.

Al risks and opportunities

It is possible that some future AI application may suddenly pose risks that demand an exigent response. Examples of such circumstances might include:

Financial chaos: AI used in stock prediction and financial decision-making may raise the risk of stock market collapse by increasing the homogeneity of stock trading. As Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) Chair Gary Gensler warned in a 2020 paper, if trading algorithms all make a simultaneous decision to sell the same asset, it could tank the stock market.¹²³ Sens. Mark Warner (D-VA) and John Kennedy (R-LA) have introduced legislation to address threats to financial markets from AI, with Sen. Warner noting, "AI has tremendous potential but also enormous disruptive power across a variety of fields and industries – perhaps none more so than our financial markets."¹²⁴

- National security and biodefense: Some of the same features that make AI revolutionary technology with great potential for good—for instance, reducing cost and complexity of scientific endeavors—may also pose national security threats. AI may make it easier for foreign governments and nonstate actors to achieve breakthroughs in areas such as autonomous weaponry, biological warfare, and mass manipulation through high-quality mis-/dis-/mal-information. Any or all the above could threaten the nation's security.¹²⁵ The 2023 executive order on AI outlined numerous taskings related to addressing AI's impact on cybersecurity and biosecurity.¹²⁶
- Corrupted information and weaponized communications: The 2022 National Science and Technology Council (NSTC) report, "Roadmap for Researchers on Priorities Related to Information Integrity Research and Development," noted four main categories of harms from corrupted information: harms to consumers and companies, individuals and families, national security, and society and the democratic process.¹²⁷ In particular, experts repeatedly cite rapidly disseminated and weaponized information campaigns as a key threat of greatly expanded AI. AI allows bad actors to create and publish enormous amounts of mis-/dis-/ mal-information that are difficult to distinguish from truth.¹²⁸ Increasingly sophisticated AI will exploit "cognitive fluency bias," which refers to humans' tendency to give more weight to information conveyed in well-written text content or compelling visuals.¹²⁹ This kind of misinformation is already a key strategy of nonstate and state actors in Russia, China, and Iran, among other countries.¹³⁰ For instance, a crude version of this "deepfake" strategy was deployed in the Russian war against Ukraine, wherein the Russian government published an AI-generated video of Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskyy calling on Ukrainians to lay down their arms.¹³¹ In May 2024, before the U.S. Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, Director of National Intelligence Avril Haines testified:

For example, innovations in AI have enabled foreign influence actors to produce seemingly-authentic and tailored messaging more efficiently, at greater scale, and with content adapted for different languages and cultures. In fact, we have already seen generative AI being used in the context of foreign elections.¹³²

Current state

The national security apparatus has begun to react to the potential threats of AI proliferation. Officials at the U.S. Department of Defense have taken steps to better defend the country's information ecosystem from rapidly proliferating dis-/mal-information,¹³³ issued the 2022 "Responsible Artificial Intelligence Strategy and Implementation Pathway" report,¹³⁴ and spoken publicly about the U.S. military's AI strategy.¹³⁵

In August 2023, President Biden signed Executive Order 14105, "Addressing United States Investments in Certain National Security Technologies and Products in Countries of Concern."¹³⁶ This executive order declared a national emergency based on advances made by "countries of concern" in "sensitive technologies and products critical for the military, intelligence, [and] surveillance."¹³⁷ The president issued the executive order pursuant to the International Emergency Economic Powers Act (IEEPA). The executive order included AI in its list of sensitive technologies and directed the U.S. Treasury Department to prohibit outbound investments into those countries of concern and to establish strict regulatory requirements in other countries.¹³⁸ Relatedly, the Commerce Department initiated export controls in October 2022 that restrict the ability of companies to sell certain advanced computing semiconductors or related manufacturing equipment to China.¹³⁹ The Commerce Department expanded its AI export controls in October 2023.¹⁴⁰

The 2023 executive order on AI also recognized the potential national security implications of the spread of AI, and directed agency actions to mitigate AI risks in critical infrastructure and cybersecurity.¹⁴¹ The order highlighted the potential for AI to increase biosecurity risks and directed various stakeholders to produce a study of those risks and potential mitigation options.¹⁴² The executive order also tasked the national security adviser with delivering an additional "National Security Memorandum" on AI to the president in 2024.¹⁴³

As noted above, President Biden declared a national emergency pursuant to the IEEPA in August 2023 with Executive Order 14105,¹⁴⁴ which joined other emergencies involving technology declared via executive order. This includes a national emergency declared in President Donald Trump's May 2019 Executive Order 13873, "Securing the Information and Communications Technology and Services Supply Chain";¹⁴⁵ it was further expanded by President Biden's June 2021 Executive Order 14034, "Protecting Americans' Sensitive Data From Foreign Adversaries,"¹⁴⁶ and again in his February 2024 Executive Order 14117, "Preventing Access to Americans' Bulk Sensitive Personal Data and United States Government-Related Data by Countries of Concern."¹⁴⁷ Executive Order 14117 directed various federal agencies to issue regulations prohibiting data transfers through data brokers, employment agreements, investment agreements, and otherwise—to "countries of concern."¹⁴⁸

Relevant authorities

This section identifies ways that the president could exercise their authority in the event of—and in anticipation of—AI systems that may pose a threat to the safety of the American people. Upon the president's declaration of a national emergency, several authorities throughout the U.S. Code become available.¹⁴⁹ These include economic tools such as the IEEPA,¹⁵⁰ which authorizes the president to regulate or prohibit international transactions in the event of a national emergency. Since the law's enactment, presidents have declared 69 emergencies pursuant to the IEEPA.¹⁵¹ At 50 U.S.C. § 1701, the IEEPA authorizes the president to use the statute's authorities "to deal with any unusual and extraordinary threat, which has its source in whole or substantial part outside the United States, to the national security, foreign policy, or economy of the United States, if the President declares a national emergency with respect to such threat."152 Subject to some exceptions,¹⁵³ upon declaration of a national emergency, 50 U.S.C. § 1702 provides the president with authority to take extensive action to "investigate, regulate, or prohibit" a wide range of international transactions and freeze assets of foreign actors.¹⁵⁴ At 50 U.S.C. § 1708(b), the IEEPA authorizes the president to "block and prohibit all transactions in all property and interests in property of" foreign persons or entities engaged in or benefiting from "economic or industrial espionage in cyberspace, of technologies or proprietary information developed by United States persons."155

Available emergency authorities also include infrastructural powers such as those the president possesses over the nation's communications infrastructure. For example, under the Communications Act at 47 U.S.C. § 606(c), upon "proclamation by the President that there exists war or a threat of war, or a state of public peril or disaster or other national emergency, or in order to preserve the neutrality of the United States," the president may suspend or amend regulations applicable to any or all stations or devices capable of emitting electromagnetic radiation and may cause the closing of any radio station.¹⁵⁶

The president also possesses emergency powers to modify federal contracts. At 41 U.S.C. § 3304, the U.S. Code authorizes executive agencies to use noncompetitive procurement procedures if "it is necessary to award the contract to a particular source to maintain a facility, producer, manufacturer, or other supplier available for furnishing property or services in case of a national emergency or to achieve industrial mobilization."¹⁵⁷

In addition to these and more specific statutory authorities, the president also possesses inherent Article II authority to protect the country from immediate threats in other ways.¹⁵⁸ As the U.S. Supreme Court has long recognized, circumstances may arise that demand presidential action in the absence of congressional delegation—particularly, during emergency situations.¹⁵⁹ CAP has

previously highlighted the need for the administration to prepare to address AI systems that may threaten the safety of the American people.¹⁶⁰

Recommendations

To prepare the government to use the above powers in the event of an AI system posing emergency threats to the United States, the White House could consider the following actions:

- Direct the National Security Council to develop a memorandum that outlines scenarios wherein AI applications could pose an emergency threat to the country and identifies actions that the president could take through existing statutory schemes and their inherent executive authority under Article II of the Constitution to resolve the threat. The memorandum should study the landscape of imaginable AI applications and devise criteria that would trigger emergency governmental action. Such a memorandum could complement or be incorporated as part of the National Security Memorandum required by the October 2023 executive order on Al.¹⁶¹ The memorandum's design could echo the National Response Plan, originally developed after 9/11 to formalize rapid government response to terrorist attacks and other emergency scenarios.¹⁶² The memorandum could consider authorities:
 - Inherent to the president's constitutional prerogative to protect the nation: For example, the memorandum could identify when it could be appropriate for the president to take military or humanitarian action without prior congressional authorization when immediate action is required to prevent imminent loss of life or property damage.¹⁶³
 - □ **Under the IEEPA:** For example, the memorandum could consider the administration's authority to expand the policies established in the August 2023 IEEPA executive order, using the statute to freeze assets associated with AI technologies and countries of concern that contribute to the crisis at hand.¹⁶⁴ Follow-up executive action could identify new countries of concern as they arise. As another example, the memorandum could identify triggers for pursuing sanctions under 50 U.S.C. § 1708(b) on foreign persons that support the use of proprietary data to train AI systems or who steal proprietary AI source code from sources in the United States. The memorandum could also explore the president's authority to investigate, regulate, or prohibit certain transactions or payments related to run away or dangerous AI models in cases where the models are trained or operate on foreign-made semiconductors and the president determines that such action is necessary to "deal with" a national security threat. Even if that model is deployed domestically or developed by a domestic entity, it may still fall within reach of the IEEPA's potent §1702 authorities if, per 50 U.S.C. §1701, the model: 1) poses an "unusual or extraordinary threat," and 2) "has its source in whole or substantial part outside the United States." The administration can explore whether AI models' dependence on foreign-made semiconductors for training

and continued operation meets this second requirement. Indeed, scholars have previously argued that the interconnectedness of the global economy likely subjects an array of domestic entities to IEEPA in the event sufficiently exigent conditions arise.¹⁶⁵

- Under the Communications Act: For example, the memorandum could identify scenarios in which the president could consider suspending or amending regulations under 47 U.S.C. § 606(c) regarding wireless devices to respond to a national security threat.¹⁶⁶ The bounds of this authority are quite broad, covering an enormous number of everyday devices, including smartphones that can emit electromagnetic radiation.¹⁶⁷
- To modify federal contracts: For example, the memorandum could identify possibilities for waiving procurement requirements in a national emergency if quickly making a federal contract with a particular entity would help develop capabilities to combat a rapidly deploying and destructive AI.¹⁶⁸
- To take other statutorily or constitutionally authorized actions: The memorandum could organize a process through which the White House and national security apparatus would, upon the presence of the criteria outlined in the memorandum, assess an emergent AI-related threat, develop a potential response, implement that response, and notify Congress and the public of such a response.¹⁶⁹ It could also request a published opinion from the Office of Legal Counsel on the legality of the various response scenarios and decision-making processes drawn up pursuant to the recommendations above. This will help ensure that the president can act swiftly but responsibly in an AI-related emergency.
- Share emergency AI plans with the public: The administration should share such emergency processes and memoranda they develop with Congress, relevant committees, and the public where possible.

Conclusion

The White House and its subordinate agencies, including the OMB and OIRA, have taken important steps to begin safeguarding government operations and the public from the potential harms of AI. Yet as this section illustrates, policymakers nonetheless retain a number of untapped tools at their disposal that should be further considered to address AI. As AI control technologies and protocols cohere in the coming years, GFI and CAP hope that the preceding recommendations empower officials to think broadly about how executive action could help build a safe and productive AI ecosystem.

Read the fact sheet

The accompanying fact sheet lists all of the recommendations detailed in this chapter of the report.

Endnotes

- Office of the Law Revision Counsel, "15 USC 9401(3): Definitions," available at https://uscode.house.gov/view. xhtml?req=(title:15%20section:9401%20edition:prelim) (last accessed May 2024).
- 2 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," Federal Register 88 (210) (2023): 75191–75226, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2023/11/01/2023-24283/safe-secure-andtrustworthy-development-and-use-of-artificial-intelligence.
- 3 Shalanda D. Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence" (Washington: Office of Management and Budget, 2024), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2024/03/M-24-10-Advancing-Governance-Innovation-and-Risk-Management-for-Agency-Use-of-Artificial-Intelligence.pdf.
- 4 The White House, "Blueprint for an Al Bill of Rights" (Washington: The White House, 2022), available at https://www. whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Blueprintfor-an-Al-Bill-of-Rights.pdf.
- 5 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 6 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 7 Al.gov, "The Government Is Using AI to Better Serve the Public," available at https://ai.gov/ai-use-cases/ (last accessed February 2024).
- 8 Advancing American AI Act, 40 U.S.C. 11301 (May 13, 2024), available at https://uscode.house.gov/view. xhtml?req=(title:40%20section:11301%20edition:prelim.
- 9 The White House, "Office of Management and Budget," available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/ (last accessed February 2024).
- 10 U.S. Treasury Fiscal Data, "How much has the U.S. government spent this year?", available at https://fiscaldata. treasury.gov/americas-finance-guide/federal-spending/ (last accessed February 2024).
- 11 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 12 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Appendix I pp. 31–33.
- 13 Ibid
- 14 Niklas Berglind, Ankit Fadia, and Tom Isherwood, "The potential value of AI – and how governments could look to capture it," McKinsey & Company, July 25, 2022, available at https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/public-sector/ourinsights/the-potential-value-of-ai-and-how-governmentscould-look-to-capture-it.
- 15 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 16 Russell T. Vought, "M-21-06 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications" (Washington: Office of Management and Budget, 2020), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2020/11/M-21-06.pdf.
- 17 Ibid

- 18 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "OMB M-21-06 (Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications)," available at https://www.hhs.gov/sites/ default/files/department-of-health-and-human-servicesomb-m-21-06.pdf (last accessed 2024).
- 19 One analysis found that 88 percent of agencies did not publish an inventory of AI authorities. See Christie Lawrence, Isaac Cui, and Daniel E. Ho. "Implementation Challenges to Three Pillars of America's Al Strategy' (Stanford, CA: Stanford Institute for Human-Centered Artificial Intelligence and Stanford Regulation, Evaluation, and Governance Lab, 2022), available at https://hai.stanford. edu/sites/default/files/2022-12/HAIRegLab%20White%20 Paper%20-%20Implementation%20Challenges%20to%20 Three%20Pillars%20of%20America%E2%80%99s%20 Al%20Strategy.pdf; Madison Alder and Rebecca Heilweil, "Ex-White House official says improved artificial intelligence inventories could help OMB guidance," FedScoop, September 29, 2023, available at https://fedscoop.com/ improved-artificial-intelligence-inventories-could-helpquidance/
- 20 Shalanda D. Young, "Proposed Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and
- Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Office of Management and Budget, October 30, 2023, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/ Al-in-Government-Memo-draft-for-public-review.pdf.
- 21 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 22 Ibid., p. 1.
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Ibid., p. 2. "[T]his memorandum is more narrowly scoped to address a subset of AI risks, as well as governance and innovation issues that are directly tied to agencies' use of AI."
- 25 Adam Conner, "Re: Request for Comments: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence Draft Memorandum; FR Doc. 2023-24269, 23 Nov. 2023," Center for American Progress, December 5, 2023, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2023/12/ CAP-Draft-OMB-Comments-Final-12.04.2023,pdf.
- 26 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 13859: Maintaining American Leadership in Artificial Intelligence," Federal Register 84 (31) (2019): 3967–3972, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/02/14/2019-02544/maintaining-americanleadership-in-artificial-intelligence.
- 27 Legal Information Institute, "31 U.S.C. § 6307 Interpretative guidelines and exemptions," available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/31/6307 (last accessed February 2024).
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 Legal Information Institute, "31 U.S.C. § 503(a)(2) Functions of Deputy Director for Management," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/31/503 (last accessed February 2024).
- 30 Legal Information Institute, "2 CFR 200.100(a)(1) -Purpose," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ cfr/t/2/200.100#:-:text=%C2%A7%20200.100%20 Purpose.%20%28a%29%20Purpose.%20%281%29%20 This%20part,to%20non-Federal%20entities%2C%20 as%20described%20in%c2%C2%A7%20200.101 (last accessed February 2024).
- 31 Legal Information Institute, "2 CFR 200.206 Federal awarding agency review of risk posed by applicants," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/2/200.206 (last accessed February 2024).

- 32 Legal Information Institute, "2 CFR 200.100(a)(1) Purpose."
- 33 Michael Rigas, "Memorandum to the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Extension of Administrative Relief for Recipients and Applicants of Federal Financial Assistance Directly Impacted by the Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) due to Loss of Operations" (Washington: Office of Management, 2020), available at https://www. whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/M-20-26. pdf.
- 34 Shalanda D. Young, "M-24-02 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Implementation Guidance on Application of Buy America Preference in Federal Financial Assistance Programs for Infrastructure" (Washington: Office of Management and Budget, 2023), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2023/10/M-24-02-Buy-America-Implementation-Guidance-Update.pdf.
- 35 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 36 Ibid., Appendix I.
- 37 Legal Information Institute, "2 CFR § 200.206(b)(2) (v) - Federal awarding agency review of risk posed by applicants."
- 38 Steven A. Engel, "Extending Regulatory Review Under Executive Order 12866 to Independent Regulatory Agencies," October 8, 2019, p. 9, available at https://www.justice.gov/ olc/file/1349716/download.
- 39 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 12291: Federal Regulation," Federal Register 46 (33) (1981): 12941–31398, available at https://www.archives.gov/ federal-register/codification/executive-order/12291.html.
- 40 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 12866: Regulatory Planning and Review," Federal Register 58 (190) (1993): 51735–51744, available at https://www. archives.gov/files/federal-register/executive-orders/ pdf/12866.pdf.
- 41 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14094: Executive Order on Modernizing Regulatory Review," Federal Register 88 (69) (2023): 21879–21881, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidentialactions/2023/04/06/executive-order-on-modernizingregulatory-review/.
- 42 The White House, "Circular No. A-4: Regulatory Analysis," November 9, 2023, available at https://www.whitehouse. gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/CircularA-4.pdf.
- 43 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 44 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 45 Office of Science and Technology Policy, "Request for Information: National Priorities for Artificial Intelligence," Regulations.gov, May 26, 2023, available at https://www. regulations.gov/document/OSTP-TECH-2023-0007-0001.
- 46 Executive orders and presidential memoranda differ mostly in form, not substance or effect. See John Contrubis, "Executive Orders and Proclamations" (Washington: American Law Division of the Congressional Research Service, 1999), available at https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/95-772.pdf. See also, Abigail A. Graber, "Executive Orders: An Introduction" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2021), p. 20, available at https://crsreports.congress.gov/ product/pdf/R/R46738; Todd Garvey, "Executive Orders: Issuance, Modification, and Revocation" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2014), p. 1–2, available at https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/RS/RS20846.

- 47 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 13707: Using Behavioral Science Insights To Better Serve the American People," Federal Register 80 (181) (2015): 56365–56367, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2015/09/18/2015-23630/using-behavioralscience-insights-to-better-serve-the-american-people.
- 48 The White House, "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence", Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 49 Vought, "M-21-06 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications." Most agencies either failed to comply with this directive or did so incompletely. Compare HHS' response with the Department of Energy's: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "OMB M-21-06 (Guidance for Regulation of Artificial Intelligence Applications)"; U.S. Department of Energy, "DOE AI Report to OMB regarding M-21-06" (Washington: 2021), available at https://www.energy.gov/articles/m-21-06-regulations-artificial-intelligence.
- 50 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," Section 7.3, p. 75213. "(a) Within 365 days of the date of this order, to prevent unlawful discrimination from AI used for hiring, the Secretary of Labor shall publish guidance for Federal contractors regarding nondiscrimination in hiring involving AI and other technology-based hiring systems."
- 51 Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "Artificial Intelligence and Equal Employment Opportunity for Federal Contractors," available at https://www.doi.gov/ agencies/ofccp/al/ai-eeo-guide (last accessed April 2024).
- 52 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Section 5(d).
- 53 Federal Property and Administrative Services Act, Public Law 152, 81st Cong., 1st sess. (July 1, 1949), available at https://disposal.gsa.gov/s/act49.
- 54 Legal Information Institute, "40 U.S.C. 101 Purpose"; Legal Information Institute, "40 U.S.C. 121(a) - Administrative."
- 55 Legal Information Institute, "40 U.S.C. 101 Purpose," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/40/101 (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "40 U.S.C. 121(a) Administrative," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/40/121 (last accessed May 2024).
- 56 Jessica Guynn and others, "Broken promises: Federal contractors made diversity pledges. They didn't keep them," USA Today, April 30, 2023, available at: https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/investigations/2023/04/28/federalcontractors-diversity-executive-jobs-fail/11705441002/.
- 57 Tanya Goldman, "What the Blueprint for an Al Bill of Rights Means for Workers," U.S. Department of Labor, October 4, 2022, available at https://blog.dol.gov/2022/10/04/whatthe-blueprint-for-an-ai-bill-of-rights-means-for-workers; Aurelia Glass, "Unions Give Workers a Voice Over How Al Affects Their Jobs" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2024), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/article/unions-give-workers-a-voice-overhow-ai-affects-their-jobs/.
- 58 Center for Labor and a Just Economy, "Worker Power and Voice in the AI Response" (Cambridge, MA: Harvard Law School, 2024), available at https://cije.law.harvard.edu/ worker-power-and-voice-in-the-ai-response/.
- 59 Office of Science and Technology Policy, "Blueprint for an Al Bill of Rights: Algorithmic Discrimination Protections" (Washington: The White House, 2022), available at: https:// www.whitehouse.gov/ostp/ai-bill-of-rights/algorithmicdiscrimination-protections-2/. The recent DOL guidance also highlights how "Al has the potential to embed bias and discrimination into a range of employment decision-making processes." See Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "Artificial Intelligence and Equal Employment Opportunity for Federal Contractors."

- 60 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 61 Jeffrey Dastin, "Insight Amazon scraps secret Al recruiting tool that showed bias against women," Reuters, October 10, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-amazon-com-jobs-automation-insight/amazonscraps-secret-ai-recruiting-tool-that-showed-bias-againstwomen-idUSKCN1MK08G.
- 62 Matt Scherer, "Warning: Bossware May be Hazardous to Your Health" (Washington: Center for Democracy and Technology, 2021), available at https://cdt.org/wp-content/ uploads/2021/07/2021-07-29-Warning-Bossware-May-Be-Hazardous-To-Your-Health-Final.pdf.
- 63 Emma Oppenheim, "Worker surveillance poses potential privacy harms," Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, June 20, 2023, available at https://www.consumerfinance. gov/about-us/blog/worker-surveillance-poses-potentialprivacy-harms/.
- 64 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Section 5.b.ii.G.
- 65 National Conference of State Legislatures, "NCSL Task Force on Artificial Intelligence, Cybersecurity and Privacy," available at https://www.ncsl.org/in-dc/task-forces/taskforce-on-artificial-intelligence-cybersecurity-and-privacy (last accessed February 2024).
- 66 Veena Dubal, "The House Always Wins: the Algorithmic Gamblification of Work," Law and Political Economy Project, January 23, 2023, available at https://lpeproject. org/blog/the-house-always-wins-the-algorithmicgamblification-of-work/; Zephyr Teachout, "Surveillance Wages: A Taxonomy," Law and Political Economy Project, November 6, 2023, available at https://lpeproject.org/blog/ surveillance-wages-a-taxonomy/.
- 67 Elizabeth Chika Tippett, "How Employers Profit from Digital Wage Theft Under the FLSA," American Business Law Journal 55 (2) (2018): 315–401, available at https://papers. ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3877641.
- 68 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 69 Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "Artificial Intelligence and Equal Employment Opportunity for Federal Contractors."
- 70 Ibid.

71 Ibid

- 72 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," p. 24.
- 73 The Advancing American AI Act was incorporated into the James M. Inhofe National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2023. See James M. Inhofe National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2023, H.R. 7776, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (December 23, 2022), available at https:// www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/7776.
- 74 The White House, "Statement by the President on H.R. 7776, the James M. Inhofe National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2023," Press release, December 23, 2022, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefingroom/statements-releases/2022/12/23/statement-bythe-president-on-h-r-7776-the-james-m-inhofe-nationaldefense-authorization-act-for-fiscal-year-2023/.
- 75 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."

- 76 Office of Management and Budget, "Request for Information: Responsible Procurement of Artificial Intelligence in Government" Federal Register 89 (62) (2024): 22196–22197, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2024/03/29/2024-06547/request-for-information-responsible-procurement-of-artificial-intelligencein-government.
- 77 Legal Information Institute, "40 U.S. Code 101 Purpose"; Legal Information Institute, "40 U.S. Code 121(a) - Administrative."
- 78 Contractors Association of Eastern Pennsylvania v. Secretary of Labor, U.S. Court of Appeals for the 3rd Circuit, 442 F.2d 159 (April 22, 1971), available at https://casetext.com/ case/contractors-assn-v-secretary.
- 79 American Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial Organizations v. Kahn, U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit, 618 F.2d 784 (June 22, 1979), available at https://casetext.com/case/american-federation-of-labor-etc-v-kahn.
- 80 Building and Construction Trades Department, AFL-CIO v. Allbaugh, U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit, 295 F.3d 28 (July 12, 2002), available at https:// casetext.com/case/building-and-const-trades-dept-vallbaugh.
- 81 UAW-Labor Employment and Training Corporation v. Chao, U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit, 325 F.3d 360 (April 22, 2003), available at https://casetext. com/case/uaw-labor-employment-and-training-v-chao.
- 82 Legal Information Institute, "48 C.F.R. § 52.203-13 (b)(3)(i) - Contractor Code of Business Ethics and Conduct," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/48/52.203-13 (last accessed May 2024).
- 83 Ibid., § 52.203-13(c).
- 84 Legal Information Institute, "48 C.F.R. § 22.1802 -Policy," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/ text/48/22.1802 (last accessed May 2024).
- 85 Legal Information Institute, "48 CFR § 52.203-16 Preventing Personal Conflicts of Interest," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/48/52.203-16 (last accessed May 2024).
- 86 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 13706: Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors," Federal Register 80 (175) (2015): 54697-54700, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2015/09/10/2015-22998/establishing-paid-sickleave-for-federal-contractors; Wage and Hour Division, Department of Labor, "Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors," Federal Register 81 (190) (2016): 67598-67724, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2016/09/30/2016-22964/establishing-paidsick-leave-for-federal-contractors.
- Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14042: 87 Ensuring Adequate COVID Safety Protocols for Federal Contractors," Federal Register 86 (177) (2021): 50985-50989, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/09/14/2021-19924/ensuring-adequate-covidsafety-protocols-for-federal-contractors; Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14026: Increasing the Minimum Wage for Federal Contractors," Federal Register 86 (82) (2021): 22835-22838, available at https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2021/04/30/2021-09263/ increasing-the-minimum-wage-for-federal-contractors; Wage and Hour Division, "Minimum Wage for Federal Contracts Covered by Executive Order 14026, Notice of Rate Change in Effect as of January 1, 2023," Federal Register 87 (182) (2022): 59464–59468, available at https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2022/09/30/2022-20906/ minimum-wage-for-federal-contracts-covered-by-executive-order-14026-notice-of-rate-change-in-effect. This rule has been subject to litigation, discussed further in the "Federal contracting" section of this chapter.

- 88 Commonwealth v. Biden, U.S. Court of Appeals for the 6th Circuit, 57 F.4th 545 (January 12, 2023), available at https://caselaw.findlaw.com/court/us-6th-circuit/2160776. html; State of Louisiana v. Biden, U.S. Court of Appeals for the 5th Circuit, 55 F.4th 1017 (April 5, 2022), available at https://www.ca5.uscourts.gov/opinions/pub/22/22-30087-CV0.pdf; State of Georgia v. President of the United States, U.S. Court of Appeals for the 11th Circuit, 46 F.4th 1283 (August 26, 2022), available at https://law.justia.com/ cases/federal/appellate-courts/ca11/21-14269/21-14269-2022-08-26.html; Mayes v. Biden, U.S. Court of Appeals for the 9th Circuit, 67 F.4th 921 (April 19, 2023), available at https://casetext.com/case/mayes-v-biden; State of Texas v. Biden, civil action complaint, U.S District Court for the Southern District of Texas, Victoria Division, 6:22-CV-00004 (September 26, 2023), available at https://cases. justia.com/federal/district-courts/texas/txsdce/6:2022 cv00004/1860274/67/0.pdf?ts=1695831032.
- 89 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," p. 24.
- 90 Acquisition.gov, "Federal Acquisition Regulatory Council: FAR Council Members," available at https://www.acquisition.gov/far-council-members (last accessed February 2024).
- 91 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 92 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 93 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 94 Office of Science and Technology Policy, "Blueprint for an Al Bill of Rights."
- 95 National Institute for Standards and Technology, "Artificial Intelligence Risk Management Framework (AI RMF 1.0)" (Washington: U.S. Department of Commerce, 2023), available at https://nvlpubs.nist.gov/nistpubs/ai/nist.ai100-1.pdf.
- 96 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Artificial Intelligence and Algorithmic Fairness Initiative," available at https://www.eeoc.gov/ai (last accessed February 2024).
- 97 Emilia F. Vignola and others, "Workers' Health under Algorithmic Management: Emerging Findings and Urgent Research Questions," International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 20 (2) (2023): 1239, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC9859016/.
- 98 Chamber of Commerce of U.S. v. Napolitano, U.S. District Court for the District of Maryland, 648 F. Supp. 2d 726, 738 (August 25, 2009), available at https://casetext.com/ case/chamber-of-commerce-of-us-v-napolitano.

99 Ibid

100 Ibid

101 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 10925: Nondiscrimination in defense contracts," Federal Register 6 (125) (1977): 3109-3110, available at https://archives federalregister.gov/issue_slice/1941/6/27/3109-3110. pdf#page=1 (has not been challenged); Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 11246: Equal Employment Opportunity," Federal Register 30 (187) (1965): 12315-12378, available at https://archives.federalregister. gov/issue_slice/1965/9/28/12315-12325.pdf (required affirmative steps for construction contractors to root out discrimination, but its later disclosure requirements were invalidated by Chrysler); Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "Discrimination on the Basis of Sex," Federal Register 81 (115) (2016): 39107-39169, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/06/15/2016-13806/discrimination-on-thebasis-of-sex#citation-80-p3; Congressional Research Service, "Presidential Authority to Impose Requirements on Federal Contractors," July 18, 2012, p. 7, available at https://www.everycrsreport.com/files/20120718_R41866_ ad922652ef365696ef16056b2445a1babf834e5a.pdf.

- 102 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14042: Ensuring Adequate COVID Safety Protocols for Federal Contractors" (revoked by Executive Order 14099); Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14099): Moving Beyond COVID-19: Vaccination Requirements for Federal Workers," Federal Register 88 (93) (2023): 30891–30892, available at https://www.federalregister. gov/documents/2023/05/15/2023-10407/moving-beyondcovid-19-vaccination-requirements-for-federal-workers.
- 103 Commonwealth v. Biden; State of Louisiana v. Biden; State of Georgia v. President of the United States; Mayes v. Biden.
- 104 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14026: Increasing the Minimum Wage for Federal Contractors."
- 105 Bradford v. U.S. Department of Labor, U.S. District Court for the District of Colorado, 582 F. Supp. 3d 819 (January 24, 2022), available at https://casetext.com/case/ bradford-v-us-dept-of-labor-2; State of Arizona v. Walsh, U.S. District Court for the District of Arizona, CV-22-00213-PHX-JJT (January 6, 2023), available at https://law.justia. com/cases/federal/district-courts/arizona/azdce/2:2022 cv00213/1287218/64/.
- 106 State of Texas v. Biden, civil action complaint, U.S District Court for the Southern District of Texas, Victoria Division, 6:22-CV-00004 (September 26, 2023), available at https:// cases.justia.com/federal/district-courts/texas/txsdce/6:20 22cv00004/1860274/67/0.pdf?ts=1695831032.
- 107 Bradford v. Biden, U.S. Court of Appeals for the 10th Circuit, No. 22-1023 (April 30, 2024), p. 21, available at: https://www.ca10.uscourts.gov/sites/ca10/files/opinions/010111040629.pdf#page=21.
- 108 State of Louisiana v. Biden, p. 1030-1033.
- 109 State of Texas v. Biden, p. 15.
- 110 Legal Information Institute, "50 U.S. Code § 4555 -Investigations; records; reports; subpoenas; right to counsel," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/50/4555 (last accessed May 2024).
- 111 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," Section 4.2(a).

112 Ibid.

- 113 Tate Ryan-Mosley and Melissa Heikkilä, "Three things to know about the White House's executive order on AI," MIT Technology Review, October 30, 2023, available at https:// www.technologyreview.com/2023/10/30/1082678/threethings-to-know-about-the-white-houses-executive-orderon-ai/.
- 114 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," Section 4.2(b).
- 115 Legal Information Institute, "50 U.S.C. § 4555(a) Investigations; records; reports; subpoenas; right to counsel."
- 116 Legal Information Institute, "50 U.S.C. § 4552(14) Definitions," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/50/4552#14 (last accessed May 2024).
- 117 Ibid., § 4552(2).
- 118 Ibid., § 4555(d).
- 119 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," Section 3(k). Per the executive order, "[t]he term 'dual-use foundation model' means an AI model that is trained on broad data; generally uses self-supervision; contains at least tens of billions of parameters; is applicable across a wide range of contexts; and that exhibits, or could be easily modified to exhibit, high levels of performance at tasks that pose a serious risk to security, national economic security, national public health or safety, or any combination of those matters."
- 120 Ryan-Mosley and Heikkilä, "Three thing to know about the White House's executive order on AI."

121 L. Elaine Halchin, "National Emergency Powers" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2019), available athttps://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/RL/98-505/11.

122 Ibid.

- 123 Felix Salmon, "AI will be at the center of the next financial crisis, SEC chair warns," Axios, August 12, 2023, available at https://www.axios.com/2023/08/12/artificial-intelligentstock-market-algorithms.
- 124 Office of Sen. Mark R. Warner, "Warner, Kennedy Introduce Legislation to Require Financial Regulators to Respond to Al Market Threats," Press release, December 19, 2023, available at https://www.warner.senate.gov/public/index. cfm/pressreleases?ID=D5D7EA33-IB34-473B-9D28-16EFBF64C7C0.
- 125 Gregory C. Allen, "Statement before the Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Subcommittee on Emerging Threats and Spending Oversight: Advanced Technology: Examining Threats to National Security," Center for Strategic and International Studies, September 19, 2023, available at https://www.csis.org/analysis/advancedtechnology-examining-threats-national-security.
- 126 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 127 The White House, "Roadmap for Researchers on Priorities Related to Information Integrity Research and Development" (Washington: 2022), available at https://www. whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/Roadmap-Information-Integrity-RD-2022.pdf.
- 128 Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency, "Mis-, Dis-, and Malinformation," available at https://www.cisa. gov/sites/default/files/publications/mdm-incident-response-guide_508,pdf (last accessed February 2024).
- 129 Christopher A. Mouton, "ChatGPT Is Creating New Risks for National Security," RAND, July 20, 2023, available at https://www.rand.org/pubs/commentary/2023/07/chatgptis-creating-new-risks-for-national-security.html.
- 130 Clint Watts, "Russian US election interference targets support for Ukraine after slow start," Microsoft, April 17, 2024, available at https://blogs.microsoft.com/on-the issues/2024/04/17/russia-us-election-interference-deepfakes-ai/; Microsoft Threat Analysis Center, "Nation-states engage in US-focused influence operations ahead of US presidential election" (Redmond: 2024), available at https://blogs.microsoft.com/wp-content/uploads/prod/ sites/5/2024/04/MTAC-Report-Elections-Report-Nationstates-engage-in-US-focused-influence-operationsahead-of-US-presidential-election-04172024.pdf; Clint Watts, "China tests US voter fault lines and ramps AI content to boost its geopolitical interests," Microsoft, April 4, 2024, available at https://blogs.microsoft.com/ on-the-issues/2024/04/04/china-ai-influence-electionsmtac-cybersecurity/; Microsoft Threat Intelligence, "Same targets, new playbooks: East Asia threat actors employ unique methods" (Redmond: 2024), available at https:// cdn-dynmedia-1.microsoft.com/is/content/microsoftcorp/ microsoft/final/en-us/microsoft-brand/documents/MTAC-East-Asia-Report.pdf; Clint Watts, "Iran accelerates cyber ops against Israel from chaotic start," Microsoft, February 6. 2024, available at https://blogs.microsoft.com/on-theissues/2024/02/06/iran-accelerates-cyber-ops-againstisrael/; Avril Haines, "An Update on Foreign Threats to the 2024 Elections, Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, May 15, 2024, available at https://www.dni.gov/index.php/ newsroom/congressional-testimonies/congressionaltestimonies-2024/3823-dni-haines-opening-statement-asdelivered-to-the-ssci-for-an-update-on-foreign-threats-tothe-2024-elections.
- 131 Vera Bergengruen, "Inside the Kremlin's Year of Ukraine Propaganda," Time, February 22, 2023, available at https:// time.com/6257372/russia-ukraine-war-disinformation/.
- 132 Haines, "An Update on Foreign Threats to the 2024 Elections, Senate Select Committee on Intelligence."

- 133 U.S. Department of Defense, "Strategy for Operations in the Information Environment" (Washington: 2016), available at https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/ DoD-Strategy-for-Operations-in-the-IE-Signed-20160613. pdf; Jaspreet Gill, "Pentagon chief AI officer 'scared to death' of potential for AI in disinformation," Breaking Defense, May 3, 2023, available at https://breakingdefense. com/2023/05/pentagon-chief-ai-officer-scared-to-deathof-potential-for-ai-in-disinformation/.
- 134 Chief Digital and Artificial Intelligence Office, "U.S. Department of Defense Responsible Artificial Intelligence Strategy and Implementation Pathway" (Washington: 2022), available at https://www.ai.mil/docs/RAI_Strategy_and_Implementation_Pathway_6-21-22.pdf.
- 135 Kathleen Hicks, "What the Pentagon Thinks About Artificial Intelligence," Politico, June 15, 2023, available at https:// www.politico.com/news/magazine/2023/06/15/pentagonartificial-intelligence-china-00101751.
- 136 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14105: Addressing United States Investments in Certain National Security Technologies and Products in Countries of Concern," Federal Register 88 (154) (2023): 54867–54872, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/08/11/2023-17449/addressing-united-statesinvestments-in-certain-national-security-technologies-andproducts-in.

137 Ibid.

- 138 Ibid.; Investment Security Office, Department of the Treasury, "Provisions Pertaining to U.S. Investments in Certain National Security Technologies and Products in Countries of Concern," Federal Register 88 (154) (2023) 54961-54972, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2023/08/14/2023-17164/provisions-pertaining-to-us-investments-in-certain-national-security-technologies-and-products-in; Emily Benson and Gregory C. Allen, "A New National Security Instrument: The Executive Order on Outbound Investment," Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 10, 2023, available at https:// www.csis.org/analysis/new-national-security-instrumentexecutive-order-outbound-investment; Tom Best and others, Paul Hastings LLP, "New U.S. Outbound Investment Restrictions on High-Technology Sectors in China," JD Supra, August 11, 2023, available at https://www.jdsupra com/legalnews/new-u-s-outbound-investment-5617206/.
- 139 Evelyn Cheng, "Chinese chip stocks tumble after U.S. calls for new curbs on high-end tech," CNBC, October 10, 2022, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2022/10/10/chinesechip-stocks-tumble-after-us-calls-for-new-curbs-on-highend-tech.html; Bureau of Industry and Security, "Commerce Implements New Export Controls on Advanced Computing and Semiconductor Manufacturing Items to the People's Republic of China (PRC)," Press release, October 7, 2022), available at https://www.bis.doc.gov/index.php/ documents/about-bis/newsroom/press-releases/3158-2022-10-07-bis-press-release-advanced-computing-andsemiconductor-manufacturing-controls-final/file.
- 140 Bureau of Industry and Security, "Implementation of Additional Export Controls: Certain Advanced Computing Items; Supercomputer and Semiconductor End Use; Updates and Corrections," Federal Register 88 (205) (2023): 73458–73517, available at https://www.bis.doc.gov/index. php/documents/federal-register-notices-1/3369-88-fr-73458-acs-ifr-10-25-23/file.
- 141 The White House, "Executive Order 14110: Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," Section 4.3.
- 142 Ibid., Section 4.4.
- 143 Ibid., Section 4.8.
- 144 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14105: Addressing United States Investments in Certain National Security Technologies and Products in Countries of Concern."
- 145 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 13873: Securing the Information and Communications Technology and Services Supply Chain," Federal Register 84 (96) (2019): 22689–22692, available at https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2019/05/17/2019-10538/ securing-the-information-and-communications-technology-and-services-supply-chain.

- 146 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14034: Protecting Americans' Sensitive Data From Foreign Adversaries," Federal Register 86 (111) (2021): 31423–31426, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2021/06/11/2021-12506/protecting-americanssensitive-data-from-foreign-adversaries.
- 147 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14117: Preventing Access to Americans' Bulk Sensitive Personal Data and United States Government-Related Data by Countries of Concern," Federal Register 89 (42) (2024): 15421-15430, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2024/03/01/2024-04573/preventing-accessto-americans-bulk-sensitive-personal-data-and-unitedstates-government-related.
- 148 The White House, "FACT SHEET: President Biden Issues Executive Order to Protect Americans' Sensitive Personal Data;" February 28, 2024, available at https:// www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/02/28/fact-sheet-president-biden-issuessweeping-executive-order-to-protect-americans-sensitivepersonal-data/.
- 149 Jennifer K. Elsea, "Definition of National Emergency under the National Emergencies Act" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2019), available at https://crsreports. congress.gov/product/pdf/LSB/LSB10267. There are several theories as to what constitutes a "national emergency" within the meaning of the National Emergencies Act. Legal Information Institute, "50 U.S. Code § 1621(a) - Declaration of national emergency by President; publication in Federal Register; effect on other laws; superseding legislation," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/50/1621 (last accessed May 2024).
- 150 Cristopher A. Casey, Dianne E. Rennack, and Jennifer K. Elsea, "The International Emergency Economic Powers Act: Origins, Evolution, and Use" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2024), available at https://sgp.fas. org/crs/natsec/R45618.pdf. Congress enacted the IEEPA to regularize presidents' use of exigent economic-based sanctions.
- 151 Ibid.
- 152 Legal Information Institute, "50 U.S.C. § 1701 Unusual and extraordinary threat; declaration of national emergency; exercise of Presidential authorities," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/50/1701 (last accessed May 2024).
- 153 Legal Information Institute, "50 U.S.C. § 1702(b) Presidential authorities," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/50/1702 (last accessed May 2024). The statute exempts, subject to some exceptions, from the president's emergency authority the power to "regulate or prohibit, directly or indirectly:" personal communications that do not involve the transfer of value; humanitarian donations; importation or exportation of educational materials; and personal effects and remittances. Other IEEPA exemptions, generally known as the "Berman Amendment," exempt importation or exportation "of any information or informational materials." The administration may face litigation for taking action on AI, depending on the breadth of emergency action. TikTok challenged the Trump administration's attempted use of IEEPA against it and won a preliminary injunction. The case was later dismissed when the Biden administration rescinded the Trump administration's executive action. See Stephen P. Mulligan, "Restricting TikTok (Part I): Legal History and Background" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2023), available at https://crsreports.congress gov/product/pdf/LSB/LSB10940; Mike Isaac and David McCabe, "TikTok Wins Reprieve From U.S. Ban," The New York Times, September 27, 2020, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2020/09/27/technology/tiktok-ban-rulingapp.html; Brian Fung, "TikTok, Biden administration agree to drop litigation over Trump-era app store ban," CNN, July 22, 2021, available at https://www.cnn.com/2021/07/22/ tech/tiktok-trump-ban-dismissed/index.html

- 154 Legal Information Institute, "50 U.S.C. § 1702(a)(1) Presidential authorities." This authorizes the president, in the event of a declared national emergency, to "investigate, regulate, or prohibit - (i) any transactions in foreign exchange, (ii) transfers of credit or payments between, by, through, or to any banking institution, to the extent that such transfers or payments involve any interest of any foreign country or a national thereof, (3) the importing or exporting of currency or securities, by any person, or with respect to any property, subject to the jurisdiction of the United States" and to "investigate, block during the pendency of an investigation, regulate, direct and compel, nullify, void, prevent or prohibit, any acquisition, holding, withholding, use, transfer, withdrawal, transportation, importation or exportation of, or dealing in, or exercising any right, power, or privilege with respect to, or transactions involving, any property in which any foreign country or a national thereof has any interest by any person, or with respect to any property, subject to the jurisdiction of the United States.
- 155 Legal Information Institute, "50 U.S.C. § 1708(b) Actions to address economic or industrial espionage in cyberspace," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/50/1708 (last accessed May 2024).
- 156 Legal Information Institute, "47 U.S.C. § 606(d) War powers of President," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/47/606 (last accessed May 2024). "Upon proclamation by the President that there exists a state or threat of war involving the United States, the President ... may ... (1) suspend or amend the rules and regulations applicable to any or all facilities or stations for wire communication within the jurisdiction of the United States as prescribed by the Commission, (2) cause the closing of any facility or station for wire communication and the removal therefrom of its apparatus and equipment, or (3) authorize the use or control of any such facility or station and its apparatus and equipment by any department of the Government under such regulations as he may prescribe, upon just compensation to the owners."
- 157 Federal Procurement Policy, "41 U.S.C. Subtitle I Federal Procurement Policy," § 3304, available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/41/3304 (last accessed May 2024).
- 158 Joshua L. Friedman, "Emergency Powers of the Executive: The President's Authority When All Hell Breaks Loose," Journal of Law and Health 25 (2) (2012): 265–306, available at https://www.law.csuohio.edu/sites/default/files/ academics/jlh/friedman_final_version_of_article-2.pdf.
- 159 See Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co. v. Sawyer, 343 U.S. 579 (June 2, 1952), available at https://supreme.justia.com/ cases/federal/us/343/579/ (establishing an influential tripartite framework for the scope of inherent presidential authority in the context of various congressional postures).
- 160 Adam Conner, "The Needed Executive Actions to Address the Challenges of Artificial Intelligence" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2023), available at https://www. americanprogress.org/article/the-needed-executive-actions-to-address-the-challenges-of-artificial-intelligence/; Megan Shahi and Adam Conner, "Priorities for a National Al Strategy," Center for American Progress, August 10, 2023, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ article/priorities-for-a-national-ai-strategy/.
- 161 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," Section 4.8.
- 162 Friedman, "Emergency Powers of the Executive: The President's Authority When All Hell Breaks Loose." President George W. Bush issued Homeland Security Presidential Directive 5, which called for the creation of the National Response Plan. The National Response Plan, most recently reissued as the National Response Plan, most resters, including a biological, nuclear, or radiological accident or terrorist attack; a natural disaster, such as a tsunami, hurricane, fire, or earthquake; a malicious cyberattack; a food and agriculture disaster involving the nation's food and/or agriculture supply; an incident involving oil and/or hazardous materials and pollution; a biological health quarantine; or a terrorist attack not involving any of the above.

- 163 Friedman, "Emergency Powers of the Executive: The President's Authority When All Hell Breaks Loose."
- 164 Legal Information Institute, "50 U.S.C. Chapter 35 International Emergency Economic Powers," § 1701 et. seq., available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/50/ chapter-35 (last accessed May 2024).
- 165 Casey, Rennack, and Elsea, "The International Emergency Economic Powers Act: Origins, Evolution, and Use," p. 26. "[N]o President has used IEEPA to enact a policy that was primarily domestic in effect. Some scholars argue, however, that the interconnectedness of the global economy means it would probably be permissible to use IEEPA to take an action that was primarily domestic in effect."
- 166 See Legal Information Institute, "47 U.S.C. § 606(c) War powers of President." Upon "proclamation by the President that there exists war or a threat of war, or a state of public peril or disaster or other national emergency, or in order to preserve the neutrality of the United States," the president may suspend or amend regulations applicable to any or all stations or devices capable of emitting electromagnetic radiation and may cause the closing of any radio station. And per 47 U.S.C. § 606(d), "[u]pon proclamation by the President that there exists a state or threat of war involving the United States, the President ... may ... (1) suspend or amend the rules and regulations applicable to any or all facilities or stations for wire communication within the jurisdiction of the United States as prescribed by the Commission, (2) cause the closing of any facility or station for wire communication and the removal therefrom of its apparatus and equipment, or (3) authorize the use or control of any such facility or station and its apparatus and equipment by any department of the Government under such regulations as he may prescribe, upon just compensation to the owners.
- 167 Government of Canada, "Everyday things that emit radiation," available at https://www.canada.ca/en/healthcanada/services/health-risks-safety/radiation/everydaythings-emit-radiation.html (last accessed February 2024); Michael J. Socolow, "In a State of Emergency, the President Can Control Your Phone, Your TV, and Even Your Light Switches," Reason Magazine, February 15, 2019, available at https://reason.com/2019/02/15/in-a-state-ofemergency-the-president-ca/.

- 168 Legal Information Institute, "41 U.S.C. Subtitle I Federal Procurement Policy," § 3304 (authorizing agencies to use noncompetitive procurement procedures if "it is necessary to award the contract to a particular source or sources in order ... to maintain a facility, producer, manufacturer, or other supplier available for furnishing property or services in case of a national emergency or to achieve industrial mobilization").
- 169 The president could also consider action under the Trade Expansion Act. For example, the president could restrict via tariffs or otherwise - imports of inputs to AI applications. such as semiconductors, when doing so would protect national security. Subject to certain preconditions, the act allows the president to "determine the nature and duration of the action that, in the judgment of the President, must be taken to adjust the imports of the article and its derivatives so that such imports will not threaten to impair the national security" and, in some cases, "take such other actions as the President deems necessary to adjust the imports" of certain articles if the commerce secretary finds that the quantity or manner in which they are imported impairs national security. See Legal Information Institute, "19 U.S.C. § 1862(b)-(c) - Safeguarding national security." available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/19/1862 (last accessed May 2024).


Department of Labor

By Reed Shaw

Authors' note: For this report, the authors use the definition of artificial intelligence (AI) from the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act, which established the National Artificial Intelligence Initiative.¹ This definition was also used by the 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence.²² Similarly, this report makes repeated reference to "Appendix I: Purposes for Which AI is Presumed to be Safety-Impacting and Rights-Impacting" of the 2024 OMB M-24-10 memo, "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence.²³

The U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) oversees numerous statutes, from the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) to the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA), that can potentially help address the challenges and opportunities of artificial intelligence (AI) as it affects workers. Governing for Impact (GFI) and the Center for American Progress have extensively researched these existing authorities in consultation with numerous subject matter experts. However, the goal is to provoke a generative discussion about the following proposals, rather than outline a definitive executive action agenda. Each potential recommendation will require further vetting before agencies act. Even if additional AI legislation is needed, this menu of potential recommendations to address AI demonstrates that there are more options for agencies to explore beyond their current work and that agencies should immediately utilize existing authorities to address AI.

The proliferation of AI and automated algorithmic technologies poses both macro and micro challenges for workers. At one extreme, sufficiently advanced AI may displace entire occupation categories, putting thousands or millions of Americans out of work. But such dramatic predictions can also overshadow how AI and automated technologies already play a role in shifting worker power to employers and denying workers statutory protections.

Read the fact sheet

The accompanying fact sheet lists all of the recommendations detailed in this chapter of the report. While the ultimate scale of workplace disruption remains unknown, the DOL is responsible for implementation and enforcement of several statutes that protect and empower workers.⁴ As President Joe Biden acknowledged in his 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," automated systems and other technology deployed in the workplace hold great potential to improve working conditions.⁵ But they can also pose grave risks to workers' rights and safety if not used carefully or implemented without worker input.⁶ This section explains some of the known risks of AI in the workplace and identifies DOL-enforced statutes that could be used to address them through regulations, subregulatory guidance, and enforcement practices. Among other authorities, the DOL could use these statutes to ameliorate known harms by updating wage and hour regulations, guarding workers' safety and health against the negative impacts of automated management, and ensuring that automated benefits administration is transparent and fair.

Al risks and opportunities

AI may cause harm to American workers in several known and unknown ways. Although certainly not exhaustive, the known risks can be roughly grouped into seven categories:

Discrimination: Algorithmic bias refers to an algorithm's tendency toward replicating or amplifying human biases due to unrepresentative or incomplete training data or reliance on information that reflects historical inequalities.⁷ As one of the eight primary policies and principles of the Biden administration's approach to AI, the 2023 executive order on AI noted:

From hiring to housing to healthcare, we have seen what happens when AI use deepens discrimination and bias, rather than improving quality of life. Artificial Intelligence systems deployed irresponsibly have reproduced and intensified existing inequities, caused new types of harmful discrimination, and exacerbated online and physical harms.⁸

The May 2024 DOL "Artificial Intelligence and Worker Well-being: Principles for Developers and Employers" lists as a priority that "AI systems should not violate or undermine workers' ... anti-discrimination and anti-retaliation protections."⁹ As the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission has identified,¹⁰ algorithmic bias can be embedded in technologies that employers increasingly use to make hiring and retention decisions. Such bias can surreptitiously disadvantage workers or applicants based on any number of protected characteristics by shaping recruitment efforts toward "relevant" job seekers and narrowing the candidate pool through automated interview technology or based on historical employment data.¹¹ For example, there is ample evidence that AI-driven interview software, which films interview responses and assesses candidates' performance, is "definitionally discriminatory"¹² against individuals with disabilities.¹³

- Access to benefits: An increased use of AI in evaluating claims for benefits such as health insurance and unemployment compensation or making investment decisions in employer-sponsored retirement accounts could pose significant risk to workers' well-being.¹⁴ This could occur because, for example, an algorithmic system denies claims at a higher rate than a human,¹⁵ or because an AI-enabled investment allocation technology could prioritize investments that trigger payment of transaction fees and commissions to a brokerage over investments that would maximize an employee's retirement savings.¹⁶
- Safety and health: As GFI has documented in its prior regulatory advocacy work, electronic surveillance and automated management (ESAM) can pose risks to workers' physical and mental safety and health.¹⁷ Employers' unrestrained use of ESAM can result in an unsustainable pace of work that increases accident rates and musculoskeletal strain.18 The Office of Management and Budget (OMB) M-24-10 memorandum on "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence" specifically identified AI used to "control or significantly influence the outcomes of ... physical movements of robots or robotic appendages within a workplace, school, housing, transportation, medical, or law enforcement setting" as presumed to be safety-impacting.¹⁹ ESAM can also heighten mental health stress for workers as they labor under extreme pressure with little privacy.²⁰ As ESAM technologies become more sophisticated, they create even more risks to mental health-for instance, by increasing pressure on workers via technology that detects and measures emotions and thoughts. This particular risk was cited as an AI purpose presumed to be rights-impacting by the OMB M-24-10 AI memo.²¹ The May 2024 DOL AI principles prioritize that "AI systems should not violate or undermine workers' ... health and safety rights."22
- Wage and hour compliance: AI and the remote, on-demand work that it can enable raise thorny questions about employers' obligations under wage and hour laws. As technology blurs the line between work and nonwork time, it may become more difficult to assess what time is compensable, and it therefore should be taken into account in assessing compliance with minimum wage and overtime laws.²³ Additionally, if AI takes over tasks that involve discretion, creativity, and supervision, or if automated timekeeping software automatically reduces wages for time spent off-task, workers who previously were not eligible for overtime compensation may become eligible.²⁴ Other risks include opacity and manipulation in algorithmic wage-setting technologies²⁵ and digital wage theft enabled by an outdated regulatory regime.²⁶ The May 2024 DOL AI principles highlight as a priority that "AI systems should not violate or undermine workers' ... wage and hour rights."²⁷

- Misclassification: Most federal laws that set labor standards apply only to employees, rather than independent contractors.²⁸ Whether a worker is an employee or an independent contractor, as well as whether an indirect employer—for example, a parent company—counts as an employer for statutory purposes, is largely determined based on the amount of control an entity possesses over the worker.²⁹ AI-enabled, always-on ESAM makes it easier for companies to exert control over workers while avoiding the traditional hallmarks of employer control, such as on-site, human supervision.³⁰ If companies are able to avoid being classified as a joint employer of a worker or retain independent contractor status for their workers by supplanting traditional modes of control with virtual control enabled by ESAM, they may skirt their obligations under a host of employment laws.³¹ For example, McDonald's has long argued that it is not the joint employer of employees in franchised stores despite the tight control that headquarters exerts over franchise employees by tracking their productivity through point-of-sale technology.³²
- Worker power and datafication: AI can disempower workers by disrupting organizing efforts³³ through, for example, surveillance and scheduling tricks and by accelerating "worker datafication." This refers to employers' ravenous collection, use, and resale of workers' data without regard for workers' ownership of, privacy regarding, or ability to benefit from the data.³⁴ The May 2024 DOL AI principles prioritize that "AI systems should not violate or undermine workers' right to organize" and that "Workers' data collected, used, or created by AI systems should be limited in scope and location, used only to support legitimate business aims, and protected and handled responsibly."³⁵
- Workforce training and displacement: When people think about AI's impact on workers, a common first thought is the potential for mass layoffs and job displacement. According to one estimate, activities that account for up to 30 percent of the hours currently worked across the U.S. economy could be automated.³⁶ Of course, the automation of existing jobs is only part of the story, as experts expect AI to create a new wave of jobs associated with the technological revolution, for which American workers must be prepared. The World Economic Forum estimated in 2020 that while AI would displace 85 million jobs worldwide by 2025, the technology would also create 97 million new roles.³⁷ However, even if the net impact on jobs is positive, there is still the potential for significant pointin-time job losses or net losses in particular geographies, possibly at a more rapid pace than the United States has experienced before.³⁸ The DOL AI principles note the "risks that workers will be displaced entirely from their jobs by AI" and highlight "Supporting Workers Impacted by AI" as a principle, saying that "[e] mployers should support or upskill workers during job transitions related to AI."³⁹

The application of AI in the realm of employment law is not all bad for workers. The technology holds great promise for federal agencies, including the DOL, to augment

their enforcement capabilities. For instance, it could be used to analyze reams of wage and hour data, trace patterns, and help identify employers for further investigation of potential statutory violations—for example, failure to report expenditures on union avoidance consultants—and to ensure payment of prevailing, minimum, or overtime wages. In particular, the use of AI for analyzing, investigating, and auditing prevailing wage enforcement represents an early opportunity, given the existing data on wages and benefits. Rapid data collection and analysis fueled by AI could help occupational safety and health experts draw conclusions about workplace characteristics and job conditions that are most likely to lead to injury and illness.⁴⁰ New research highlights how AI-aided enforcement strategies could dramatically reduce workplace injuries.⁴¹ AI could also be used to spotlight further review instances where investment decisions and employee benefit determinations may be rigged against workers.

Current state

The DOL has already taken promising action on AI and plans to take more. For example, it published a blog post explaining what the White House's AI Bill of Rights means for workers.⁴² The Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs (OFCCP) collects information from federal contractors about their use of AI in recruitment, screening, and hiring.⁴³ The Office of Disability Employment Policy funds various projects related to AI in employment, such as the Partnership on Employment and Accessible Technology's "AI & Disability Inclusion Toolkit."⁴⁴

The 2023 executive order on AI also directed the DOL to take several steps, including preparing reports for the president and publishing guidance about wage and hour and health and safety risks related to AI.⁴⁵ In response, the DOL issued a field assistance bulletin in April 2024 that describes how various federal labor standards apply to employers who use AI to manage their workforces.⁴⁶ For example, the guidance document addresses how AI-enabled employee monitoring tools that track keystrokes and other activities could unlawfully deprive workers of compensation for working time spent on noncomputer tasks.⁴⁷ Additionally, the bulletin highlights the potential danger of embedding errors in automated employment tools because of the potential to affect a large group of workers quickly.⁴⁸

In response to the 2023 executive order on AI, the Department of Labor' published "Artificial Intelligence and Worker Well-being: Principles for Developers and Employers" in May 2024.⁴⁹ These eight principles include a North Star of "Centering Worker Empowerment," along with priorities that include ethical AI development, transparency, and protection of labor and employment rights.⁵⁰ The executive order also directed the DOL to issue guidance for "[f]ederal contractors regarding nondiscrimination in hiring involving AI and other technology-based hiring systems,"⁵¹ which the DOL released in May 2024 as the "Artificial Intelligence and Equal Employment Opportunity for Federal Contractors."⁵² The guidance includes a discussion of the types of bias that can be embedded in algorithmic decision-making processes and explains how federal contractors are responsible for compliance with nondiscrimination statutes regardless of whether their hiring decisions involve automation.⁵³ Additionally, the guidance explicitly states that federal contractors cannot delegate compliance responsibilities to outside entities—including vendors—and provides several promising practices to maintain compliance.⁵⁴

Finally, the OMB M-24-10 AI memo—primarily applicable to agencies' procurement of AI software—focused on AI use cases that are rights-impacting, including:

... [d]etermining the terms or conditions of employment, including pre-employment screening, reasonable accommodation, pay or promotion, performance management, hiring or termination, or recommending disciplinary action; performing time-on-task tracking; or conducting workplace surveillance or automated personnel management.⁵⁵

The jurisdiction of the DOL in enforcing an array of statutes is limited, at least in part, by the department's interpretation of the statutes' definitions of "employee" and "employer."⁵⁶ By the DOL's terms, the laws typically do not protect individuals working as independent contractors and instead only apply to employees. Additionally, an employer can only be held accountable concerning the statutory rights of an employee if they are found to be in an employment relationship with a particular worker.⁵⁷ This distinction comes into play particularly when a lead firm contracts parts of its workforce to subcontractors or franchisees. While statutes vary, a key factor in determining whether a worker is an independent contractor or an employee and whether a lead firm is a joint employer of a subcontractor's employee is the amount of control that the employer exercises or has the authority to exercise over the worker.⁵⁸

The preamble to the DOL's rule defining "employee" under the FLSA, and therefore also the FMLA,⁵⁹ recognizes this connection. It explicitly states that "whether the employer uses technological means of supervision (such as by means of a device or electronically)" is a "[fact] relevant to the employer's control over the worker."⁶⁰ The preamble to the rule also discussed the role that electronic monitoring plays in a control analysis.⁶¹ The DOL could also consider explicitly recognizing the use of ESAM as an indicator of control for joint employer recognition under employment statutes.⁶² As GFI explained in a comment to the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) in 2023, surveillance practices allow lead firms to tightly control their subcontractors' or franchisees' employees with

whom the companies disclaim having an employment relationship.⁶³ Ensuring that control exerted and reserved by ESAM systems is considered in joint employer analyses, even in the absence of traditional hallmarks of employer control—such as on-site, real-time, human supervision—will ensure workers can hold entities that control them accountable for the entities' obligations under employment law.

Relevant statutory authorities

This section explains how some statutes currently enforced by the DOL could apply to AI. As explained in the introduction to this report, this list is by no means exhaustive, and each potential proposal would benefit from additional research and vetting.

Fair Labor Standards Act: Recordkeeping and reporting

At 29 U.S.C. § 211(c), the FLSA requires employers to "make, keep, and preserve" records of "wages, hours, and other conditions and practices of employment" and submit reports to the Wage and Hour Division (WHD) administrator "as he shall prescribe by regulation ... as necessary or appropriate for the enforcement" of the statute.⁶⁴ The DOL has used this authority to issue regulations at 29 C.F.R. Part 516 that, among other things, require employers to keep records that include regular hourly rates of pay, records of retroactive payments of wages, and documentation demonstrating whether the employee qualifies for any exemptions under the FLSA.⁶⁵

At 29 U.S.C. § 211(a), the FLSA states:

The [WHD] Administrator or his designated representatives may investigate and gather data regarding the wages, hours, and other conditions and practices of employment in any industry subject to this chapter, and may enter and inspect such places and such records (and make such transcriptions thereof), question such employees, and investigate such facts, conditions, practices, or matters as he may deem necessary or appropriate to determine whether any person has violated any provision of [the FLSA], or which may aid in the enforcement of the provisions of [the FLSA.]⁶⁶

Recommendations

Based on the above-cited authority, the DOL could consider the following actions:

Issue new recordkeeping and reporting rules, pursuant to 29 U.S.C. § 211(c), to require employer records to ensure legibility and transparency of wage determinations made by automated systems and to require periodic reports to the WHD of those records from employers using AI-driven wage and scheduling technology. Such regulations would help combat black-box wage determination and discrimination⁶⁷ that can make workers' wages unpredictable and irregular,68 as well as ensure that such wage determinations satisfy the minimum wage and overtime requirements of the FLSA. As documented by Veena Dubal, professor of law at the University of California, Irvine, many workers are subject to algorithmic management and wage setting that withholds or reduces compensation for work when doing so benefits the company.⁶⁹ This can make it difficult for workers to appreciate the connection between time spent working and amount of income generated, or to understand and correct errors in their compensation, and can also result in opaque wage setting that violates minimum wage or overtime laws.⁷⁰ The DOL contemplated a similar rulemaking in the early 2010s that would have required recordkeeping and disclosure to workers about their status as employees or independent contractors and detailed information about how their pay is computed, but a regulation was never proposed.71

Launch investigations, pursuant to its administrative subpoena power in 29 U.S.C. § 211(a),⁷² of employers to ensure compliance with minimum wage and overtime provisions. The WHD could prioritize investigation of employers that are noncompliant with the reporting rules mentioned, are in industries with large numbers of employee complaints, or are in industries with high penetration of automated wage and scheduling technologies. These investigations could produce valuable information about the characteristics of automated systems that make minimum wage and overtime violations more likely to occur and encourage employers' compliance with their legal obligations under the FLSA.

Fair Labor Standards Act: Minimum wage and overtime

At 29 U.S.C. § 206(a), the FLSA requires most employers to pay most employees a minimum wage for all hours worked.⁷³ At 29 U.S.C. § 207(a)(1), the FLSA requires most employers to pay most employees 1.5 times their regular rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours per week.⁷⁴ At 29 U.S.C. § 254(a), the Portal-to-Portal Act amended the FLSA to exempt from "hours worked" time spent commuting and time spent on "activities which are preliminary to or postliminary to" an employee's principal activities of work.⁷⁵ In addition to the statutory amendments' attempted clarification of what time is considered compensable for minimum wage and overtime purposes, the WHD has issued several interpretive regulations, organized at 29 C.F.R. Part 785, and pieces of guidance, field assistance bulletins,⁷⁶ on the subject. At 29 C.F.R. § 781.11–13, for example, the WHD explains that an employee's time is compensable if the employer knows or has reason to know that the employee is engaged in work, and that principle applies to work completed away from the job site "or even at home."⁷⁷ Citing administrative ease, at 29 C.F.R. § 785.47, the regulations draw on judicial precedent to set forth the WHD's de minimis rule, which exempts "insubstantial or insignificant periods of time beyond the scheduled working hours" from compensability.⁷⁸ Similarly, based on administrability rationales, current regulations permit employers to round timesheets to the nearest quarter-hour.⁷⁹

Besides bona fide meal breaks,⁸⁰ which are not compensable, most time in a day between an employee's first performance of a "principal" activity and when the employee ceases such activity is compensable.⁸¹ Activities that are "principal" are those that a worker is "employed to perform," rather than those that are preliminary or postliminary, such as commuting.⁸²

Recommendation

Based on the above-cited authority, the DOL could consider the following action:

Issue updated interpretive regulations at 29 C.F.R. Part 785, pursuant to 29 U.S.C. § 211(c), that allow only employers who track time manually through analog methods to engage in timesheet rounding⁸³ and establish a presumption against application of the de minimis rule in cases where employers use highly precise timekeeping technology.⁸⁴ These changes would eliminate an outdated regulatory regime that allows companies to use sophisticated timekeeping technology to facilitate wage theft by exploiting rules meant to minimize the burden of pen-and-paper wage and hour calculations. Given the ubiquity and ease of digital timekeeping, there is no longer a compelling justification for allowing practices such as rounding employees' hours to the nearest quarter-hour or failing to treat short periods of working time as compensable for minimum wage and overtime compliance.⁸⁵

Unemployment compensation

The unemployment compensation system is a joint federal-state scheme that provides support through individual benefit payments.⁸⁶ The federal statute establishes broad requirements for the program, but the specifics are determined by state laws, which are administered with DOL oversight.⁸⁷

At 42 U.S.C. § 503(a)(1), the federal unemployment compensation statute requires states implementing laws to include "[s]uch methods of administration ... as are found by the Secretary of Labor to be reasonably calculated to insure full payment of unemployment compensation when due."⁸⁸ If the DOL determines that a state violates \$503(a)(1), the statute directs the DOL, at 42 U.S.C. § 503(b), to stop payment to the state unemployment agency.⁸⁹ To ensure compliance, at 42 U.S.C. § 503(a)(6), the statute requires states to make reports "in such form and containing such information, as the Secretary of Labor may from time to time require, and compliance with such provisions as the Secretary of Labor may from time to time find necessary to assure the correctness and verification of such reports."⁹⁰ 42 U.S.C. § 1302 directs the secretary of labor to "make and publish such rules and regulations ... as may be necessary to the efficient administration of" several social welfare programs, including unemployment compensation.⁹¹

The 2023 executive order on AI specifically directs the secretary of labor to assess how unemployment insurance "could be used to respond to possible future AI-related disruptions."⁹² The OMB M-24-10 AI memo specifically declares AI used for:

Making decisions regarding access to, eligibility for, or revocation of critical government resources or services; allowing or denying access—through biometrics or other means (e.g., signature matching)—to IT systems for accessing services for benefits; detecting fraudulent use or attempted use of government services; assigning penalties in the context of government benefits [to be presumptively rights-impacting and subject to specific minimum risk management practices.]²³

Recommendations

Based on the above-cited authority, the DOL could consider the following actions:

Update quality control program regulations at 20 CFR § 602.21,

pursuant to 42 U.S.C. §§ 503(a)(1) and 1302, to require states to undertake audits and submit their results to the DOL for any automated or Al-driven benefits determination system. This could help ensure that states provide unemployment compensation to individuals consistent with federal law, provide for human in-the-loop review of any algorithmic denial of benefits, and ensure fair human adjudication for appeals of those denials. The current quality control program regulations were promulgated based on this same statutory authority.⁹⁴ These regulations would guard against states' use of automated systems to deny coverage to eligible individuals (or worse, wrongfully accuse them of fraud),⁹⁵ a use case cited by the OMB as presumptively rights-impacting, and therefore it should be subject to heightened scrutiny.⁹⁶ This proposal is closely related to the actions directed in Section 7.2(b) of the president's 2023 executive order on AI, which aims to ensure the equitable

distribution of public benefits. For example, the executive order directs the U.S. Department of Agriculture to issue guidance to state, local, and Tribal governments that address the use of AI systems in benefits distribution. It requires such guidance to ensure that such systems, among other things, maximize program access; require governments to notify the Department of Agriculture of AI use; create opt-out opportunities for benefit denial appeal; and enable auditing to ensure equitable outcomes.⁹⁷

Issue a new unemployment insurance program letter (UIPL) to guide states specifically on where and how AI can and should be implemented for unemployment insurance administration. This new UIPL should incorporate the minimum risk management practices for the presumed rights-impacting use of AI from the OMB M-24-10 AI memo⁹⁸ and any subsequent guidance. For example, utilizing AI to flag potential fraud must be accompanied by the minimum risk practices from the OMB M-24-10 AI memo, such as carrying out AI impact assessments, testing the systems in the real world before widespread deployment, and ongoing monitoring to ensure equity.⁹⁹ The DOL should clarify that these requirements extend to any vendor a state unemployment insurance system contracts with to provide services.

Occupational Safety and Health Act

Congress enacted the Occupational Safety and Health (OSH) Act with the purpose of "[assuring] so far as possible every working man and woman in the Nation safe and healthful working conditions."¹⁰⁰ An examination of the congressional record makes clear that Congress established the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) because the field of occupational safety and health was changing quickly.¹⁰¹ Congress decided that it needed to empower a federal agency with the authority to keep up with changes in the organization of work and establish rules to protect workers. As a congressional report explained, "technological advances and new processes in American industry have brought numerous new hazards to the workplace."¹⁰² New "processes are being introduced into industry at a much faster rate than the present meager resources of occupational health can keep up with."¹⁰³

At 29 U.S.C. § 654(a)(2), the OSH Act requires employers to comply with "occupational safety and health standards promulgated under" the law.¹⁰⁴ At 29 U.S.C. § 652(8), the statute defines "occupational safety and health standard" as "a standard which requires conditions, or the adoption or use of one or more practices, means, methods, operations, or processes, reasonably necessary or appropriate to provide safe or healthful employment and places of employment."¹⁰⁵ At 29 U.S.C. § 655(b), the statute establishes how OSHA may prescribe such standards.¹⁰⁶ OSHA has used this authority repeatedly to issue regulations at 29 C.F.R. Part 1910 that protect workers from workplace exposure to lead, ergonomic risk,¹⁰⁷ and many other hazards. OSHA also has experience regulating and issuing guidance about mental health hazards that threaten workers.¹⁰⁸

In addition to the law's substantive requirements, the OSH Act requires employers to record and report information, including about workplace injuries, to OSHA. At 29 U.S.C. § 657(c)(1), the statute mandates that employers "make, keep and preserve, and make available to the Secretary [of Labor] ... such records regarding his activities relating to this Act as the Secretary . . . may prescribe by regulation as necessary or appropriate for the enforcement of this Act or for developing information regarding the causes and prevention of occupational accidents and illnesses."¹⁰⁹ At 29 U.S.C. § 657(c)(2), the statute directs the secretary of labor to prescribe regulations "requiring employers to maintain accurate records of, and to make periodic reports on, work-related deaths, injuries and illnesses other than minor injuries."¹¹⁰

At 29 U.S.C. § 671(d), the statute directs the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) to conduct, upon its own initiative or "upon the request of the Secretary" of labor or health and human services, research "necessary for the development of criteria for new and improved occupational safety and health standards."¹¹¹

Recommendations

Based on the above-cited authority, the DOL could consider the following actions:

Begin the standard-setting process, pursuant to 29 U.S.C. § 655(b), to regulate the use of ESAM in the workplace to the extent that it creates hazards to workers' physical and mental safety and health. Such regulation could mitigate the increasingly unsustainable pace of work enforced by these systems, which leads to ergonomic injury and increased risk of accidents. For example, the Washington State Department of Labor and Industries has fined Amazon repeatedly for forcing its warehouse workers to work at punishing speeds that exacerbate the risk of injury.¹¹² The state's citations specifically reference the "direct connection" between Amazon's ESAM and workplace musculoskeletal disorders.¹¹³ A standard on ESAM would also reduce the harmful effects that these systems can have on workers' mental health. As early as 1987, the now-defunct U.S. Office of Technology Assessment recognized that ESAM increases employee stress, heightening job strain risk.¹¹⁴

Of course, OSHA's standard-setting process is uniquely slow and resource intensive for the agency,¹¹⁵ and the process would need to be informed by additional research to design an effective policy. So, in the meantime, the following recommendations should be considered:

- Issue new subregulatory guidance and bring general duty clause enforcement actions related to companies' use of ESAM in ways that harm worker safety and health. As GFI has urged in past advocacy efforts, OSHA should follow the lead of Washington state by more directly tying ESAM use to physical and mental health hazards.¹¹⁶ Enforcement actions based on unsafe ESAM use could be taken because of the already ongoing DOL investigation into high injury rates at Amazon warehouses.¹¹⁷
- Update existing subregulatory guidance about sector-specific ergonomic risks to include a discussion of how ESAM can increase musculoskeletal injury risk. As described in a GFI report in 2023, OSHA could update the ergonomics guidance documents for poultry processing and grocery warehousing and create a new ESAM-conscious ergonomic risks guidance document for the warehousing industry.¹¹⁸ The guidance could describe best practices to prevent ergonomic injuries – such as quota transparency, worker involvement in quota setting, and rest breaks – and how ESAM systems should be adjusted to accommodate those best practices.
- Update injury reporting regulations at 29 C.F.R. Part 1904, pursuant to 29 U.S.C. § 657, revising OSHA's log of work-related injuries and illnesses (Form 300) to collect information about automated systems used in the tasks, job roles, or workplaces in which the worker was working at the time of injury or illness. Additionally, OSHA could update Form 300 to include a column identifying when injuries are musculoskeletal.¹¹⁹ This would allow OSHA to develop a better understanding of the precise causal mechanisms between ESAM and these injuries and inform the substantive policymaking described above.
- Request research from NIOSH, pursuant to 29 U.S.C. § 671(d), to fund and conduct further research to study ESAM's effect on job strain and physical injury.¹²⁰

While all policies that affect workers should benefit from workers' input, these workplace safety recommendations should take into account the views of labor unions and other worker advocates who have been involved in regulating work-place technology for decades and have notched important wins through, for example, contract negotiations.

Employee Retirement Income Security Act: Adverse benefits determination and disclosure

Congress enacted the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA) to establish a comprehensive regulatory scheme for employee pension and welfare benefit plans, including group health insurance plans, offered by private sector employers.¹²¹ The act creates protections for plan participants and beneficiaries by setting requirements related to disclosure and reporting about decisions regarding benefit eligibility, benefit accrual, investing and plan administration, and plan funding.¹²²

At 29 U.S.C. § 1133, the statute requires:

In accordance with regulations of the Secretary [of Labor], every employee benefit plan shall—(1) provide adequate notice in writing to any participant or beneficiary whose claim for benefits under the plan has been denied, setting forth the specific reasons for such denial, written in a manner calculated to be understood by the participant, and (2) afford a reasonable opportunity to any participant whose claim for benefits has been denied for a full and fair review by the appropriate named fiduciary of the decision denying the claim.¹²³

At 29 U.S.C. § 1022, the statute requires that a "summary plan description of any employee benefit plan shall be furnished to participants and beneficiaries," which shall include a description of the "circumstances which may result in disqualification, ineligibility, or denial or loss of benefits."¹²⁴ At 29 U.S.C. § 1029(c), the statute authorizes the secretary of labor to "prescribe the format and content of the summary plan description."¹²⁵

At 29 U.S.C. § 1135, the statute permits the secretary of labor to "prescribe such regulations as he finds necessary or appropriate to carry out" ERISA's requirements.

Recommendations

Based on the above-cited authority, the DOL could consider the following actions:

Update regulations at 29 C.F.R. § 2560.503-1, which implement the denial-of-claims disclosure and appeal requirements at 29 U.S.C. § 1133. The current regulations state, for example, that in the case of an adverse benefit determination by a group health plan, a participant is entitled to request a copy of any "internal rule, guideline, protocol, or other similar criterion" that was relied on in making the adverse determination.¹²⁶ An updated regulation could require affirmative disclosure of a plain-language description of any algorithmic determination involved in a benefits determination, as well as the results of an equity audit conducted in a manner similar to that recommended in the OMB M-24-10 AI memo.¹²⁷ Additionally, the updated regulations could clarify that the appeal process authorized by 29 U.S.C. § 1133(2) and outlined at 29 C.F.R. § 2560.503-1(h) requires that appeals of benefits denials be heard by a human. This update could come as part of the DOL's announced review of ERISA disclosures pursuant to the Setting Every Community Up for Retirement Enhancement (SECURE) Act 2.0.¹²⁸

Update regulations at 29 C.F.R. § 2520.102-3(I) to amend the summary of plan description to include a plain language description of any automated and algorithmic systems that the plan uses to make determinations that could "result in disqualification, ineligibility, or denial or loss of benefits,"¹²⁹ as well as whether the system has been externally audited or the administrator has instituted safeguards such as opt-out mechanisms for participants who would prefer human-made determinations. This would provide some transparency to workers and advocates about the decisions that plan administrators make with the help of AI-driven systems. This update could also come as part of the DOL's announced review of ERISA disclosures pursuant to the SECURE Act 2.0.¹³⁰

Employee Retirement Income Security Act: Investment advice

At 29 U.S.C. § 1104, ERISA imposes responsibilities on plan fiduciaries, who are individuals that are responsible for plan management and operations.¹³¹ Among them are the duties of prudence and loyalty.¹³² At 29 U.S.C. § 1104(c)(5), the statute requires default investment allocations for retirement savings plans to be "invested by the plan in accordance with regulations prescribed by the Secretary."¹³³ The DOL recently issued a proposed rule to revise the scope of ERISA's coverage of investment advice fiduciaries to keep pace with the modern economy.¹³⁴

Recommendations

Based on the above-cited authority, the DOL could consider the following actions:

- Update regulations at 29 C.F.R. § 2550.404a-1(c), pursuant to 29 U.S.C. § 1104, to revise the investment duty of loyalty in light of the risks that Al-driven investment allocation technologies can create and potential conflicts of interest. The updated regulation could be similar to the Securities and Exchange Commission's rulemaking proceedings that seek to prevent investment advisers from using algorithms that create conflicts of interest between the adviser and the investor's retirement goals.¹³⁵ Importantly, plan fiduciaries should be required to ensure that Al-driven investment advice or allocations are not improperly weighted toward decisions that maximize fees and commissions at the expense of retirement savers. Such regulations could also require an audit of any Al-driven or otherwise automated investment allocation technologies for the potential for conflicts of interest.
- Issue new regulations, pursuant to 29 U.S.C. § 1104(c)(5), requiring algorithmic transparency and legibility to plan participants and beneficiaries for default asset allocations.¹³⁶

Update the statutory transactions exemption at 29 C.F.R. § 2550.408g-1(b)
(4), "Arrangements that use computer models," to strengthen the existing auditing requirements and institute other AI-specific requirements, taking into account the DOL's approach in the proposed revisions to the Prohibited Transaction Exemption 2020-02.¹³⁷ Alternatively, or in addition to updating the exemption, the DOL could issue guidance that more fully describes the term "computer model" and identifies AI applications to which this exemption may apply.

Labor Management Reporting and Disclosure Act

Congress passed the Labor Management Reporting and Disclosure Act (LMRDA) to level the playing field between management and labor by providing transparency for workers, government, and advocates into the complex antiunion persuasion industry.¹³⁸ The law requires a series of disclosures from unions, employers, and union-avoidance consultants and law firms to ensure that workers know the sources of the huge sums of money that go into urging them one way or another on unionization.¹³⁹

At 29 U.S.C. § 433(a)(3), the LMRDA requires employers to file a report to DOL "in a form prescribed by" the secretary of labor if the employer makes "any expenditure, during the fiscal year, where an object thereof, directly or indirectly, is to interfere with, restrain, or coerce employees in the exercise of the right to organize and bargain collectively through representatives of their own choosing, or is to obtain information concerning the activities of employees or a labor organization in connection with a labor dispute involving such employer."¹⁴⁰ The DOL has used this authority to specify what information employers must report in LM-10 forms, including, most recently, the DOL's proposed rule requiring employers to identify themselves as federal contractors.¹⁴¹ Additionally, the LM-10 form instructions identify what types of transactions employers must report.¹⁴²

Recommendation

Based on the above-cited authority, the DOL could consider the following action:

Issue a regulation or subregulatory guidance, in the form of independent guidance documents or in the LM-10 form instructions, that explains how forms of ESAM can chill workers' exercise of their Section 7 rights under the National Labor Relations Act and when they must be reported in employers' LM-10 forms. The use of worker surveillance to thwart organizing activities is well documented.¹⁴³ The regulation or guidance could explain how that might require employers to report their expenditures on such technologies. They could reference the memo issued by the NLRB's general counsel on the subject,¹⁴⁴

as well as prior guidance from the DOL on surveillance reporting.¹⁴⁵ Additional guidance may empower workers, unions, and labor watchdogs to report employer noncompliance to the DOL.

Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act

Congress enacted the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification (WARN) Act to help workers and communities prepare for economic dislocation caused by mass job losses.146 At 29 U.S.C. § 2102, the WARN Act requires prior worker and governmental notification in the event of a plant closing or mass layoff.¹⁴⁷ 29 U.S.C § 2101(a) defines plant closing and mass layoffs to include, during any 30-day period, a plant closing resulting in employment losses of at least 50 employees; a mass layoff of at least 50 employees where the employment loss consists of at least 33 percent of employment at the site; or a mass layoff with an employment loss of 500 or more at a single site of employment, regardless of its proportion of total employment at the site or if the employment loss is part of a plant closing.¹⁴⁸ Sixty days prior to a termination event that triggers the WARN Act, 29 U.S.C. § 2102(a) requires the employer to give written notice of the planned terminations: "(1) to each representative of the affected employees as of the time of the notice or, if there is no such representative at that time, to each affected employee; and (2) to the State or entity designated by the State to carry out rapid response activities under [the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act], and the chief elected official of the unit of local government within which such closing or layoff is to occur."149

At 29 U.S.C. § 2107(a), the statute provides the DOL with the authority to "prescribe such regulations as may be necessary to carry out" the act.¹⁵⁰ The DOL recently announced its intention to revise its implementing regulations at 20 C.F.R. Part 639 to update the definition of "single site of employment" as it relates to remote and telecommuting workers.¹⁵¹

Recommendation

Based on the above-cited authority, the DOL could consider the following action:

Update regulations at 20 C.F.R. § 639.3(i), pursuant to 29 U.S.C. § 2107(a), to explain that, in the case of a completely or primarily remote workforce, the term "single site of employment" applies to the employer's entire workforce. In the case of algorithmic management, the DOL should clarify that all workers subject to the same or similar algorithm are considered one single site of employment. Updated regulations could also ensure that workers subject to intermittent deplatforming caused by algorithmic optimization have maximal protections possible under the WARN Act.

Family and Medical Leave Act

The Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) at 29 U.S.C. § 2612(a)(1)1 *et seq.*, requires covered employers to offer most employees 12 weeks of unpaid, job-protected leave for the birth and care of a child; to care for an adopted or foster child; to care for a spouse, a child under age 18, or a parent with a serious health condition; or because the employee is unable to work due to a serious health condition.¹⁵²

29 U.S.C. § 2615(a)(1) makes it unlawful for an "employer to interfere with, restrain, or deny the exercise of or the attempt to exercise, any right provided" under the act.¹⁵³ 29 U.S.C. § 265 authorizes the DOL to issue regulations "as are necessary to carry out" the act.¹⁵⁴

Recommendations

Based on the above-cited authority, the DOL could consider the following actions:

- Update regulations at 29 C.F.R. Part 825, pursuant to 29 U.S.C. §§ 2615(a) (1) and 2654, to require legibility and transparency of automated systems¹⁵⁵ that make any determinations bearing on the allocation or approval of FMLA leave, along with any other applicable minimum practices for rights-impacting AI from the OMB M-24-10 AI memo.¹⁵⁶ This would implement the transparency protections recommended by the White House's AI Bill of Rights and ensure that employers' use of automated systems does not unlawfully restrain workers' exercise of their rights under the FMLA. Because FMLA determination algorithms are likely bound up in other human resource management systems, this proposal could also provide transparency of those benefits processes as well. Specifically, these updated regulations should require:
 - At 29 C.F.R. § 825.301, legibility and transparency around use of automated systems to make FMLA designations
 - Legibility and transparency around use of automated systems to review, request, or otherwise process certifications under 29 U.S.C. § 2613
 - Legibility and transparency around use of automated systems to provide eligibility notices, at 29 C.F.R § 825.300(b); rights and responsibilities notices, at 29 C.F.R. § 825.300(c); and designation notices, at 29 C.F.R. § 825.300(d)
 - At 29 C.F.R. § 825.302, legibility and transparency around use of automated systems for employees to provide notice of the use of leave or to transmit information around scheduling of intermittent leave under 9 U.S.C. § 2612(b) and (e)
- Update regulations by modifying 29 C.F.R. § 825.220, pursuant to 29 U.S.C. §§ 2615(a)(1) and 2654, to prohibit employers from using FMLA data as inputs to any automated management system that may make an employment decision based, in part, on an employee's use or nonuse of FMLA leave. This would reduce employers' ability to weaponize employees' data against

them to retaliate for using FMLA leave. Under these recommended updated regulations, the automated management system must strictly segregate and keep confidential any information provided for FMLA certification pursuant to 29 C.F.R. § 825.500(g).

Update subregulatory guidance under 29 C.F.R. § 825.301(a) prohibiting automated systems from using information other than that received from the employee or the employee's authorized spokesperson in designating FMLA leave pursuant to 29 C.F.R. § 825.301(a). Existing regulation already prohibits the conduct for employers and would also apply to automated systems used by employers, but additional clarification is essential to restrict automated systems that would improperly combine data sources.

Conclusion

Firms already rely on automated systems to manage workforces, a trend that seems likely to accelerate given the proliferation of new AI technologies. But technological innovation does not exempt employers from preexisting statutory obligations. Several statutes empower the DOL to address certain AI issues. GFI and CAP hope this chapter offers inspiration to worker advocates and policymakers interested in how the federal government could update regulatory regimes to account for the ways in which new developments in AI may affect the American workforce.

Read the fact sheet

The accompanying fact sheet lists all of the recommendations detailed in this chapter of the report.

Endnotes

- Office of the Law Revision Counsel, "15 USC 9401(3): Definitions," available at https://uscode.house.gov/view. xhtml?req=(title:15%20section:9401%20edition:prelim) (last accessed May 2024).
- 2 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," Federal Register 88 (210) (2023): 75191–75226, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2023/11/01/2023-24283/safe-secure-andtrustworthy-development-and-use-of-artificial-intelligence.
- 3 Shalanda D. Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence" (Washington: Office of Management and Budget, 2024), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2024/03/M-24-10-Advancing-Governance-Innovation-and-Risk-Management-for-Agency-Use-of-Artificial-Intelligence.pdf.
- 4 USA.gov, "U.S. Department of Labor (DOL)," available at https://www.usa.gov/agencies/u-s-department-oflabor#:::text=The%20Department%20di%20Labor%20 administers,employment%20discrimination%2C%20 and%20unemployment%20insurance (last accessed February 2024).
- 5 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 6 The White House and European Commission, "The Impact of Artificial Intelligence on the Future of Workforces in the European Union and the United States of America" (Washington: 2022), available at https://www.whitehouse. gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/TTC-EC-CEA-AI-Report-12052022-1.pdf; Aurelia Glass, "Unions Give Workers a Voice Over How AI Affects Their Jobs" (Washington: Center for American Progress.org/article/unions-give-workers-avoice-over-how-ai-affects-their-jobs/.
- 7 Nicol Turner Lee, Paul Resnick, and Genie Barton, "Algorithmic bias detection and mitigation: Best practices and policies to reduce consumer harms" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2019), available at https://www.brookings. edu/articles/algorithmic-bias-detection-and-mitigationbest-practices-and-policies-to-reduce-consumer-harms/.
- 8 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 9 U.S. Department of Labor, "Artificial Intelligence and Worker Well-being: Principles for Developers and Employers," available at https://www.dol.gov/general/AI-Principles (last accessed May 2024).
- 10 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Artificial Intelligence and Algorithmic Fairness Initiative," available at https://www.eeoc.gov/ai (last accessed February 2024).
- 11 Miranda Bogen, "All the Ways Hiring Algorithms Can Introduce Bias," Harvard Business Review, May 6, 2019, available at https://hbr.org/2019/05/all-the-ways-hiringalgorithms-can-introduce-bias.
- 12 Alex Engler, "The EEOC wants to make AI hiring fairer for people with disabilities," Brookings Institution, May 26, 2022, available at https://www.brookings.edu/articles/ the-eoc-wants-to-make-ai-hiring-fairer-for-people-withdisabilities/.
- 13 For example, individuals with disabilities may use body language or display facial expressions in a way that could trigger software denials.
- 14 Martin Tierney, Carrie Byrnes, and Luke Habeeb, "Weighing The Risks Of AI For Employee Benefits Admin," Law360, June 13, 2023, available at https://www.law360.com/ articles/1687381/weighing-the-risks-of-ai-for-employeebenefits-admin.

- 15 See, for example, Casey Ross and Bob Herman, "United-Health faces class action lawsuit over algorithmic care denials in Medicare Advantage plans," STAT, November 14, 2023, available at https://www.statnews.com/2023/11/14/ unitedhealth-class-action-lawsuit-algorithm-medicare-advantage/. See also, Robert N. Charette, "Michigan's MiDAS Unemployment System: Algorithm Alchemy Created Lead, Not Gold," IEEE Spectrum, January 24, 2018, available at https://spectrum.ieee.org/michigans-midas-unemployment-system-algorithm-alchemy-that-created-lead-notgold.
- 16 U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Conflicts of Interest Associated With the Use of Predictive Data Analytics by Broker-Dealers and Investment Advisers," Federal Register 88 (152) (2023): 53960–54024, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/08/09/2023-16377/conflicts-of-interestassociated-with-the-use-of-predictive-data-analytics-bybroker-dealers-and.
- 17 Governing for Impact and Center for Democracy and Technology, "Memos to the White House and federal agencies," April 3, 2023, available at https://governingforimpact. org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Surveillance_Package. pdf.

18 Ibid.

- 19 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Appendix I, 1.c., p. 31.
- 20 Ibid. See also, Aditi Shrikant, "Companies use AI to monitor workers – 45% of employees say it has a negative effect on their mental health," CNBC, September 8, 2023, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2023/09/08/ employers-using-ai-to-monitor-workers-has-negativeimpact-on-employees.html; Emma Oppenheim, "Worker surveillance poses potential privacy harms," Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, June 20, 2023, available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/blog/workersurveillance-poses-potential-privacy-harms/.
- 21 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Appendix I, 2.i., p. 32.
- 22 U.S. Department of Labor, "Artificial Intelligence and Worker Well-being: Principles for Developers and Employers."
- 23 Bradford J. Kelley, "Wage Against the Machine: Artificial Intelligence and the Fair Labor Standards Act," Stanford Law and Policy Review 34 (261) (2023): 261–310, available at https://law.stanford.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/ SLPR_Kelley_34.2.261.pdf.

24 Ibid., p. 292.

- 25 Veena Dubal, "The House Always Wins: the Algorithmic Gamblification of Work," LPE Project, January 23, 2023, available at https://lpeproject.org/blog/the-house-alwayswins-the-algorithmic-gamblification-of-work/. See also, Zephyr Teachout, "Surveillance Wages: A Taxonomy," LPE Project, November 6, 2023, available at https://lpeproject. org/blog/surveillance-wages-a-taxonomy/.
- 26 Elizabeth Chika Tippett, "How Employers Profit from Digital Wage Theft Under the FLSA," American Business Law Journal 55 (2) (2018): 315–401, available at https://papers. ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3877641.
- 27 U.S. Department of Labor, "Artificial Intelligence and Worker Well-being: Principles for Developers and Employers."

- 28 U.S. Department of Labor, "Employee or Independent Contractor Classification Under the Fair Labor Standards Act," Federal Register 89 (7) (2024): 1638–1743, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2024/01/10/2024-00067/employee-or-independent-contractor-classification-under-the-fair-laborstandards-act#:::text=The%202021%20IC%20Rule%20 explained,overtime%20pay%2C%20or%20recordkeeping%20reouirements.
- 29 U.S. Department of Labor, "Fact Sheet 13: Employee or Independent Contractor Classification Under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)," available at https://www. dol.gov/agencies/whd/fact-sheets/13-flsa-employmentrelationship (last accessed February 2024).
- 30 Governing for Impact and Center for Democracy and Technology, "Memos to the White House and federal agencies."
- 31 For more information, see Emily Andrews, Lorena Roque, and Reed Shaw, "Comments Regarding DOL's Notice of Proposed Rulemaking on the Employee or Independent Contractor Classification Under the Fair Labor Standards Act, RIN 1235-AA43," Center for Law and Social Policy and Governing for Impact. December 12, 2022, available at https://governingforimpact.org/wp-content/ uploads/2022/12/CLASP-Governing-for-Impact-DOL Independent-Contractor-Rule-Comment.pdf; Amaury Pineda and Reed Shaw, "Comments Regarding NLRB's Notice of Proposed Rulemaking on the Standard for Determining Joint-Employer Status, BIN 3142-AA21," Jobs With Justice and Governing for Impact, December 5, 2022, available at https://governingforimpact.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/Jobs-With-Justice-Governing-for-Impact-NLRB-Joint-Employment-Comment.pdf.
- 32 See Reed Shaw, "Electronic Surveillance is Short-Circuiting Employment and Labor Law," The Law and Political Economy Project, February 6, 2023, available at https:// lpeproject.org/blog/electron-surveillance-is-short-circuiting-employment-and-labor-law/.
- 33 National Labor Relations Board, "NLRB General Counsel Issues Memo on Unlawful Electronic Surveillance and Automated Management Practices," Press release, October 31, 2022, available at https://www.nlrb.gov/news-outreach/ news-story/nlrb-general-counsel-issues-memo-on-unlawful-electronic-surveillance-and.
- 34 Sam Adler-Bell and Michelle Miller, "The Datafication of Employment" (New York: The Century Foundation, 2018), available at https://tcf.org/content/report/dataficationemployment-surveillance-capitalism-shaping-workersfutures-without-knowledge/; Alexandra Mateescu, "Explainer: Challenging Worker Datafication" (Washington: Data & Society, 2023), available at https://datasociety.net/ wp-content/uploads/2023/11/DS_Explainer-Challenging-Worker-Datafication.pdf.
- 35 U.S. Department of Labor, "Artificial Intelligence and Worker Well-being: Principles for Developers and Employers."
- 36 Kweilin Ellingrud and others, "Generative AI and the future of work in America" (Washington: McKinsey Global Institute, 2023), available at https://www.mckinsey.com/ mgi/our-research/generative-ai-and-the-future-of-work-inamerica. According to a report, by 2031, AI-driven conversational AI chatbots and virtual assistants are expected to handle 30 percent of basic interactions that would have otherwise been handled by a human agent (See Kelley, "Wage Against the Machine: Artificial Intelligence and the Fair Labor Standards Act," p. 274) as well as automatic ordering at McDonald's (See Kelley, "Wage Against the Machine: Artificial Intelligence and the Fair Labor Standards Act," p. 275).
- 37 World Economic Forum, "The Future of Jobs Report 2020" (Cologny, Switzerland: 2020), available at https://www3. weforum.org/docs/WEF_Future_of_Jobs_2020.pdf.
- 38 Patrick Gaspard, "Patrick Gaspard's Statement for the Senate AI Insight Forum on Workforce," Center for American Progress, November 1, 2023, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/ sites/2/2024/01/PG-SenateAlinsight-statement.pdf.

- 39 U.S. Department of Labor, "Artificial Intelligence and Worker Well-being: Principles for Developers and Employers."
- 40 Microsoft 365 Team, "Work Smarter, Not Harder: 10 Benefits of AI in Your Workplace," Microsoft, November 17, 2023, available at https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/microsoft-365/business-insights-ideas/resources/benefits-ofai-in-your-workplace.
- 41 Matthew S. Johnson, David I. Levine, and Michael W. Toffel, "Making Workplaces Safer Through Machine Learning," The Regulatory Review, February 26, 2024, available at https://www.theregreview.org/2024/02/26/johnsonlevine-toffel-making-workplaces-safer-through-machinelearning/; Matthew S. Johnson, David I. Levine, and Michael W. Toffel, "Improving Regulatory Effectiveness through Better Targeting: Evidence from OSHA," American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 15 (4) (2023): 30–67, available at https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/ app.20200659&from=f.
- 42 Tanya Goldman, "What the Blueprint for an AI Bill of Rights Means for Workers," U.S. Department of Labor Blog, October 4, 2022, available at https://blog.dol.gov/2022/10/04/ what-the-blueprint-for-an-ai-bill-of-rights-means-forworkers.
- 43 Bradford J. Kelley and others, "OFCCP Preparing to Scrutinize Federal Contractors' Use of Al Hiring Tools and Other Technology-based Selection Procedures," Littler Mendelson P.C., September 7, 2023, available at https://www. littler.com/publication-press/publication/ofccp-preparingscrutinize-federal-contractors-use-ai-hiring-tools-0; Office of Management and Budget, "Supply and Service Program: OMB 1250-0003" (Washington: 2023), available at https:// www.dol.gov/agencies/ofccp/manual/fccm/figures-1-6/ figure-f-3-combined-scheduling-letter-and-itemized-listing.
- 44 Partnership on Employment and Accessible Technology, "Al & Disability Inclusion Toolkit," available at https://www. peatworks.org/ai-disability-inclusion-toolkit/ (last accessed February 2024).
- 45 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 46 Wage and Hour Division, "Field Assistance Bulletin No. 2024-1, 'Artificial Intelligence and Automated Systems in the Workplace under the Fair Labor Standards Act and Other Federal Labor Standards" (Washington: U.S. Department of Labor, 2024), available at https://www.dol.gov/ sites/dolgov/files/WHD/fab/fab2024_1.pdf.
- 47 Ibid., p. 3.
- 48 Ibid., p. 9.
- 49 U.S. Department of Labor, "Artificial Intelligence and Worker Well-being: Principles for Developers and Employers."

- 51 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," Section 7.3.
- 52 Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "Artificial Intelligence and Equal Employment Opportunity for Federal Contractors," U.S. Department of Labor, available at https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ofccp/ai/ai-eeo-guide (last updated April 2024).

53 Ibid.

54 Ibid.

55 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Appendix I, 2.i., p. 32.

- 56 At 29 U.S.C. § 203(d), the FLSA defines an employer to include "any person who acts, directly or indirectly, in the interest of an employer to any of the employees of such employer." At 29 U.S.C. § 203(e)(1), the FLSA defines an "employee" as "any individual employed by an employer. ("Employ, in turn, is defined at 29 U.S.C. § 203(e) as "suffer or permit to work"); See Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 203 - Definitions," available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/203 (last accessed May 2024). At 29 U.S.C. § 2611(4)(A)(ii)(I), the FMLA defines an employer to include "any person who acts, directly or indirectly, in the interest of an employer to any of the employees of such employer." At 29 U.S.C. § 2611(3), the FMLA adopts the FLSA's definition of "employee" and employ"; See Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 2611 - Definitions," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/29/2611 (last accessed May 2024). At 29 U.S.C. § 402(e), the LMRDA defines an employer to include "any person acting directly or indirectly as an employer or as an agent of an employer in relation to an employee. At 29 U.S.C. § 402(f), the LMRDA defines an employee as "any individual employed by an employer"; See Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 402 - Definitions," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/402 (last accessed May 2024). At 29 U.S.C. § 652(5), the OSH Act defines an employer as "a person engaged in a business affecting commerce who has employees." At 29 U.S.C. § 652(6), the OSH Act defines any employee as an "employee of an employer"; See Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 652 - Definitions," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/652 (last accessed May 2024).
- 57 U.S. Department of Labor, "Fact Sheet 13: Employee or Independent Contractor Classification Under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)."

- 59 At 29 U.S.C. § 2611(3), the FMLA adopts the FLSA's definition of "employee" and "employ."
- 60 U.S. Department of Labor, "Employee or Independent Contractor Classification Under the Fair Labor Standards Act," Federal Register 87 (197) (2022): 62218–62275, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2022/10/13/2022-21454/employee-or-independent-contractor-classification-under-the-fair-labor-standards-actat 62275.
- 61 U.S. Department of Labor, "Employee or Independent Contractor Classification Under the Fair Labor Standards Act," Federal Register 89 (7) (2024): 1638-1743, p. 1698, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2024/01/10/2024-00067/employee-orindependent-contractor-classification-under-the-fairlabor-standards-act#citation-409-p1699 (explaining that "supervision can come in many different forms beyond physical 'over the shoulder' supervision, which may not be immediately apparent").
- 62 At OSHA, the relevant update should occur in the agency's multiemployer policy or be codified into regulation. See Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "Multi-Employer Citation Policy," December 10, 1999, available at https://www.osha.gov/enforcement/directives/cpl-02-00-124.
- 63 Pineda and Shaw, "Comments Regarding NLRB's Notice of Proposed Rulemaking on the Standard for Determining Joint-Employer Status, RIN 3142-AA21."
- 64 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 211(c) Collection of data," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/211 (last accessed May 2024).
- 65 Regulations also require employers to keep these records accessible to the DOL. See, generally, 29 C.F.R. § 516.2–3.
- 66 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 211(a) Collection of data," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/211 (last accessed May 2024).
- 67 See Dubal, "The House Always Wins: The Algorithmic Gamblification of Work." See also, Teachout, "Surveillance Wages: A Taxonomy."

- 68 For example, in one 2017 lawsuit against Uber, a class of drivers alleged that there was a discrepancy between their contracted rate (a fixed proportion of an often-inflated rider's fare payment) and their actual rate (a backend mileage- and time-based rate), which resulted in systematic underpayment and breach of contract. See Dulberg v. Uber Technologies Inc. and Rasier, class action complaint, U.S. District Court for the Northern District of California, 3:17cv-00850 (February 21, 2017), available at https://www. classaction.org/media/dulberg-v-uber.pdf.
- 69 Many are misclassified as independent contractors and may be beyond the reach of the FLSA, though the DOL's new rulemaking on independent contractor versus employee status will reduce the severity of misclassification.
- 70 See Dubal, "The House Always Wins: The Algorithmic Gamblification of Work." See also, Teachout, "Surveillance Wages: A Taxonomy."
- 71 Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, "Right to Know Under the Fair Labor Standards Act," available at https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/ eAgendaViewRule?publd=201404&RIN=1235-AA04 (last accessed May 2024); Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, "Right to Know Under the Fair Labor Standards Act," available at https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/ eAgendaViewRule?publd=201104&RIN=1235-AA04 (last accessed May 2024).
- 72 See U.S. Department of Justice, "Report to Congress on the Use of Administrative Subpoena Authorities by Executive Branch Agencies and Entities" (Washington: 2002), available at https://www.justice.gov/archive/olp/rpt_to_congress.htm#1a for a thorough discussion of administrative subpoena powers held by executive agencies.
- 73 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 206(a) Minimum wage," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/206 (last accessed May 2024).
- 74 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. §207(a)(1) Maximum hours," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/29/207 (last accessed May 2024).
- 75 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. §254(a) Relief from liability and punishment under the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, the Walsh-Healey Act, and the Bacon-Davis Act for failure to pay minimum wage or overtime compensation," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/254 (last accessed May 2024).
- 76 Wage and Hour Division, "Field Assistance Bulletin No. 2020-5: Employers' obligation to exercise reasonable diligence in tracking employees' hours of work" (Washington: U.S. Department of Labor, 2020), available at https://www. dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/WHD/legacy/files/fab_2020_5. pdf.
- 77 Legal Information Institute, "29 C.F.R. § 781.11-13 General," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/29/785.11 (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "29 C.F.R. § 781.12 - Work performed away from the job site," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/29/785.12 (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, 29 C.F.R. § 781.13 - Duty of management," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/29/785.13 (last accessed May 2024).
- 78 Legal Information Institute, "29 C.F.R. § 785.47 Where records show insubstantial or insignificant periods of time," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/29/785.47 (last accessed May 2024).
- 79 Legal Information Institute, "29 C.F.R. § 785.48(b) Use of time clocks," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/ text/29/785.48 (last accessed May 2024).
- 80 Legal Information Institute, "29 CFR 785.19 Meal," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/29/785.19 (last accessed May 2024).
- 81 Legal Information Institute, "29 CFR 785.9(a) Statutory exemptions," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/ text/29/785.9 (last accessed May 2024).
- 82 Legal Information Institute, "29 C.F.R. § 790.8 'Principal' activities," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/ text/29/790.8 (last accessed May 2024).

- 83 Legal Information Institute, "29 C.F.R. § 785.48(b)."
- 84 Legal Information Institute, "29 C.F.R. § 785.47."
- 85 Tippett, "How Employers Profit from Digital Wage Theft Under the FLSA." The regulations that permit timesheet rounding do so provided that it is used in such a manner that it "will not result, over a period of time, in failure to compensate the employees properly for all the time they have actually worked." This does not sufficiently protect workers, however, because it turns the legality of rounding practices into a guestion of fact that must be demonstrated in court. This permits employers to implement the systems knowing that it will, in combination with their attendance policies, likely accrue to their benefit, but "[b] ecause it cannot be said with 100% certainty in advance that the system will systematically disfavor employees, employers can tell themselves that they are colorably complying with the rule." See Charlotte S. Alexander and Elizabeth Tippett, "The Hacking of Employment Law," Missouri Law Review 82 (4) (2017): 973-1022, p. 990, available at https://scholarship.law.missouri.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=4299&context=mlr.
- 86 Julie Whittaker and Katelin Isaacs, "Unemployment Insurance: Programs and Benefits" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2019), available at https://crsreports. congress.gov/product/pdf/RL/RL33362#:-:text=The%20 cornerstone%20of%20this%20income,income%20support%20are%20more%20specialized.
- 87 Congressional Research Service, "The Fundamentals of Unemployment Compensation" (Washington: 2023), available at https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/ IF10336.
- 88 Legal Information Institute, "42 U.S.C. § 503(a)(1) State laws," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/42/503 (last accessed May 2024).
- 89 Ibid., § 503(b).
- 90 Ibid., § 503(a)(6).
- 91 Legal Information Institute, "42 U.S.C. § 1302 Rules and regulations; impact analyses of Medicare and Medicaid rules and regulations on small rural hospitals," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/42/1302 (last accessed May 2024).
- 92 This is specifically mentioned as part of the report that the DOL must submit to the president as part of the October 2023 executive order on AI, at Section 6(a)(ii)(A).
- 93 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Appendix I, 2.i, p. 32.
- 94 The Reagan-era DOL finalized these regulations despite commenters' arguments that they exceeded the scope of the DOL's authority. See U.S. Department of Labor, "Final Rule, Federal-State Unemployment Compensation Program; Unemployment Insurance Quality Control Program," Federal Register 52 (171) (1987): 33506–33522, available at https://archives.federalregister.gov/issue_ slice/1987/9/3/33506-33533.pdf.
- 95 See, for example, Charette, "Michigan's MiDAS Unemployment System: Algorithm Alchemy Created Lead, Not Gold."
- 96 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Appendix I, 2.I., p. 33.
- 97 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," at Section 7.2(b).
- 98 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," at 5.c., pp. 15–24.
- 99 Ibid., at 5.c.iv.A.,5.c.iv.B and 5.c.i.v.C, pp. 17-23.

- 100 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 651(b) Congressional statement of findings and declaration of purpose and policy," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/651 (last accessed May 2024).
- 101 David Michaels, "Letter to OSHA on Mental Health," Governing for Impact, September 20, 2023, p. 7, available at https://governingforimpact.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Letter-to-OSHA-on-Mental-Health.pdf.
- 102 Senate Report 91-1282: Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970, 91st Cong., 2nd sess. (October 5, 1970), on file with authors.

- 104 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 654(a)(2) Duties of employers and employees," available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/654 (last accessed May 2024).
- 105 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 652(8) Definitions," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/652 (last accessed May 2024).
- 106 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 655(b) Standards," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/655 (last accessed May 2024).
- 107 The ergonomics standard was repealed by Congress through a joint resolution under the Congressional Review Act.
- 108 Michaels, "Letter to OSHA on Mental Health," pp. 8-9; Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "Workplace Stress: Make Work Better - Mental Health Matters, available at https://www.osha.gov/workplace-stress (last accessed March 2024); EHS Today, "Regulatory Update: OSHA Aims to Prevent Construction Industry Suicides," September 5, 2022, available at https://www.ehstoday. com/construction/article/21250223/regulatory-updateosha-aims-to-prevent-construction-industry-suicides; Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "Occupational Injury and Illness Recording and Reporting Requirements," Federal Register 66 (13) (2001): 5916-5919, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2001/01/19/01-725/occupational-injury-and-illness-recording-and-reporting-requirements (requiring that employers record and report workplace mental injuries for which employees provide a doctor's note vouching that the injury is work-related and noting that it had "required the recording of [mental health] illnesses since the inception of the OSH Act" and collecting the information is crucial to "assess[ing] occupational hazards").
- 109 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 657(c)(1) Inspections, investigations, and recordkeeping," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/657 (last accessed May 2024).
- 110 Ibid., § 657(c)(2).
- 111 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 671(d) National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/671 (last accessed May 2024).
- 112 Lauren Rosenblatt, "Fine with fines? Amazon isn't making enough changes to protect warehouse workers, Washington state says," Tech Xplore, March 29, 2022, available at https://techxplore.com/news/2022-03-fine-fines-amazonisnt-warehouse.html.
- 113 Washington State Department of Labor and Industries, "Citation and Notice: Amazon Com Services," May 4, 2021, available at https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/20787752/amazon-dupont-citation-and-noticemay-2021.pdf.
- 114 Office of Technology Assessment, "The Electronic Supervisor: New Technology, New Tensions" (Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1987), available at https://ota. fas.org/reports/8708.pdf. See, generally, Governing for Impact and Center for Democracy and Technology, "Memos to the White House and federal agencies."

- 115 David Michaels and Jordan Barab, "The Occupational Safety and Health Administration at 50: Protecting Workers in a Changing Economy," American Journal of Public Health 110 (5) (2020): 631–635, available at https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7144438/; U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Report to Congressional Requesters: Workplace Health and Safety: Multiple Challenges Lengthen OSHA's Standard Setting" (Washington: 2012), available at https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-12-330. pdf.
- 116 Governing for Impact and Center for Democracy and Technology, "Memos to the White House and federal agencies."
- 117 U.S. Department of Labor, "US Department of Labor finds Amazon exposed workers to unsafe conditions, ergonomic hazards at three more warehouses in Colorado, Idaho, New York," Press release, February 1, 2023, available at https:// www.osha.gov/news/newsreleases/national/02012023. While making up roughly one-third of the national warehouse workforce, Amazon workers account for 49 percent of all warehouse injuries in the country. See Mitchell Clark, "Amazon workers made up almost half of all warehouse injuries last year," The Verge, April 12, 2022, available at https://www.theverge.com/2022/4/12/23022107/amazonwarehouse-injuries-us-half.
- 118 Governing for Impact and Center for Democracy and Technology, "Memos to the White House and federal agencies."
- 119 After Congress used the Congressional Review Act in 2001 to repeal the ergonomics rule, OSHA finalized an injury reporting rule to add a musculoskeletal disorders (MSD) column to the log of work-related injuries and illnesses (Form 300). After President George W. Bush's inauguration, OSHA repeatedly delayed the implementation of and eventually rescinded the rule in 2003. The Obama administration began work on a proposal to include an MSD column but backtracked in 2011 due to concerns from small businesses. See U.S. Department of Labor, "US Labor Department's OSHA temporarily withdraws proposed column for work-related musculoskeletal disorders, reaches out to small businesses," Press release, January 25, 2011, available at https://www.osha.gov/news/ newsreleases/national/01252011; Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "Occupational Injury and Illness Recording and Reporting Requirements" (Washington: U.S. Department of Labor, 2003), available at https://www.osha gov/laws-regs/federalregister/2003-06-30.
- 120 Governing for Impact and Center for Democracy and Technology, "Memos to the White House and federal agencies," 02-1.
- 121 Patrick Purcell and Jennifer Staman, "Summary of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA)" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2009), "Summary," available at https://crsreports.congress.gov/ product/pdf/RL/RL34443/6.

- 123 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 1133 Claims procedure," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/1133 (last accessed May 2024).
- 124 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 1022 Summary plan description," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/29/1022 (last accessed May 2024).
- 125 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 1029(c) Forms," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/1029 (last accessed May 2024).
- 126 Legal Information Institute, "29 C.F.R. § 2560.503-1(g)(1) - Claims procedure," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/cfr/text/29/2560.503-1 (last accessed May 2024).
- 127 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum For The Heads Of Executive Departments And Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," at 5.c.v.A., p. 21.

- 128 Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, "Improving Participant Engagement and Effectiveness of ERISA Retirement Plan Disclosures," available at https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/ eAgendaViewRule?publd=202310&RIN=1210-AC09 (last accessed May 2024).
- 129 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 1022(b) Summary plan description."
- 130 Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, "Improving Participant Engagement and Effectiveness of ERISA Retirement Plan Disclosures."
- 131 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 1104 Fiduciary duties," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/1104 (last accessed May 2024).
- 132 Ibid., § 1104(a)(1) (explaining that "a fiduciary shall discharge his duties with respect to a plan solely in the interest of the participants and beneficiaries and ... with the care, skill, prudence, and diligence under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent man acting in a like capacity and familiar with such matters would use in the conduct of an enterprise of a like character and with like aims").

133 lbid., § 1104(c)(5).

- 134 Employee Benefits Security Administration, "Retirement Security Rule: Definition of an Investment Advice Fiduciary," Federal Register 88 (212) (2023): 75890–75979, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/11/03/2023-23779/retirement-security-ruledefinition-of-an-investment-advice-fiduciary.
- 135 U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Fact Sheet: Conflicts of Interest and Predictive Data Analytics" (Washington: 2023), available at https://www.sec.gov/files/34-97990-fact-sheet.pdf.
- 136 Amy Caiazza, Rob Rosenblum, and Danielle Sartain, "Investment Advisers' Fiduciary Duties: The Use of Artificial Intelligence," Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance, June 11, 2020, available at https://corpgov.law. harvard.edu/2020/06/11/investment-advisers-fiduciaryduties-the-use-of-artificial-intelligence/.
- 137 Employee Benefits Security Administration, "Proposed Amendment to Prohibited Transaction Exemption 2020-02," Federal Register 88 (212) (2023): 75979–76003, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/11/03/2023-23780/proposed-amendmentto-prohibited-transaction-exemption-2020-02; Fred Reish, "The New Fiduciary Rule (8): Special Issues – Robo Advice and Investment Education," JD Supra, December 4, 2023, available at https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/the-newfiduciary-rule-8-special-issues-9929375/.
- 138 Office of Labor-Management Standards, "Labor Management Reporting and Disclosure Act," available at https:// www.dol.gov/agencies/olms/compliance-assistance/factsheet/Imrda#..:text=The%20Labor%2DManagement%20 Reporting%20and,of%20Rights%20for%20union%20 members (last accessed February 2024).

- 140 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 433(a)(3) Report of employers," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/29/433 (last accessed May 2024).
- 141 Office of Labor-Management Standards, "Revision of the Form LM-10 Employer Report," Federal Register 88 (144) (2023): 49230–49265, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/07/28/2023-15510/revision-ofthe-form-Im-10-employer-report.
- 142 Office of Labor-Management Standards, "Instructions For Form LM-10 Employer Report," available at https:// www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/OLMS/regs/compliance/ GPEA_Forms/instructions/lm-10_instructions_final_11.23. pdf (last accessed May 2024).

- 143 See, for example, Jo Constantz, "They Were Spying On Us: Amazon, Walmart, Use Surveillance Technology to Bust Unions," Newsweek, December 13, 2021, available at https://www.newsweek.com/they-were-spying-usamazon-walmart-use-surveillance-technology-bustunions-1658603; Indigo Oliver, "McDonald's spies on union activists – that's how scared they are of workers' rights," The Guardian, March 2, 2021, available at https://www. theguardian.com/commentisfree/2021/mar/02/mcdonalds-unions-workers-rights#:--text=This%20includes%20 using%20data%20collection,the%20Chicago%20 and%20London%20offices%E2%80%9D.&text=This%20comes%20atter%20years%20of,unionization%20of%20 their%20o.
- 144 National Labor Relations Board, "NLRB General Counsel Issues Memo on Unlawful Electronic Surveillance and Automated Management Practices."
- 145 U.S. Department of Labor, "OLMS Fact Sheet: Form LM-10 Employer Reporting Transparency Concerning Persuader, Surveillance, and Unfair Labor Practice Expenditures" (Washington: 2022), available at https://www.dol.gov/ sites/dolgov/files/OLMS/regs/compliance/LM10_Fact-Sheet.pdf? ga=2185647721.13299456321706553922-76066306.1688999107; Jeffrey Freund, "How We're Ramping Up Our Enforcement of Surveillance Reporting," U.S. Department of Labor Blog, September 15, 2022, available at https://blog.dol.gov/2022/09/15/how-were-ramping-upour-enforcement-of-surveillance-reporting.
- 146 U.S. Department of Labor, "Plant Closings and Layoffs," available at https://www.dol.gov/general/topic/termination/ plantclosings#:-:text=Worker%20Adjustment%20and%20 Retraining%20Notification%20Act%20(WARN)%20 (29%20USC,plant%20closings%20and%20mass%20 layoffs (last accessed February 2024).
- 147 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 2102 Notice required before plant closings and mass layoffs," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/2102 (last accessed May 2024).
- 148 Linda Levine, "Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification (WARN) Act: A Primer" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2023), p. 2, available at https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R42693/8; Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 2101(a)(2)–(3) - Definitions; exclusions from definition of loss of employment," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/2101 (last accessed May 2024).

- 149 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 2102(a) Notice required before plant closings and mass layoffs."
- 150 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 2107(a) Authority to prescribe regulations," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/2107 (last accessed May 2024).
- 151 Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, "Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification; Amendments for Clarifications," available at https://www.reginfo.gov/public/ do/eAgendaViewRule?publd=202310&RIN=1205-AC17 (last accessed May 2024).
- 152 Gerald Mayer, "The Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA): An Overview" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2012), available at https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/ R42758.pdf.
- 153 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 2615(a)(1) Prohibited acts," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/2615 (last accessed May 2024).
- 154 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 2654 Regulations," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/2654 (last accessed May 2024).
- 155 See, for example, Ecotime by HBS, "Ensure Time-Savings and Compliance With FMLA Software," available at https:// ecotimebyhbs.com/solutions/fmla/ (last accessed February 2024).
- 156 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."



TAKING FURTHER AGENCY ACTION ON AI Department of Education

By Anna Rodriguez

Authors' note: For this report, the authors use the definition of artificial intelligence (AI) from the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act, which established the National Artificial Intelligence Initiative.¹ This definition was also used by the 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence.²² Similarly, this report makes repeated reference to "Appendix I: Purposes for Which AI is Presumed to be Safety-Impacting and Rights-Impacting" of the 2024 OMB M-24-10 memo, "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence.²³

The U.S. Department of Education has several existing statutory authorities to consider in addressing the challenges and opportunities of artificial intelligence (AI). Governing for Impact (GFI) and the Center for American Progress have extensively researched these existing authorities in consultation with numerous subject matter experts. However, the goal is to provoke a generative discussion about the following proposals, rather than outline a definitive executive action agenda. Each potential recommendation will require further vetting before agencies act. Even if additional AI legislation is needed, this menu of potential recommendations to address AI demonstrates that there are more options for agencies to explore beyond their current work and that agencies should immediately utilize existing authorities to address AI.

The Department of Education has already started to consider the risks and opportunities of AI, resulting in its 2023 "Artificial Intelligence and the Future of Teaching and Learning" report⁴ and its various taskings in the 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."⁵ Artificial intelligence may be able to provide new kinds of education opportunities,⁶ but it also comes with risks, including those related to student surveillance and discipline, biased plagiarism detection, student loan misinformation, and discrimination in admissions.

Read the fact sheet

The accompanying fact sheet lists all of the recommendations detailed in this chapter of the report. The Department of Education's authorities to address AI include titles VI and IX of the Civil Rights Act, the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), and the Higher Education Act (HEA).⁷ These statutes can be used to address impermissible discrimination using AI technology and provide various requirements for contractors servicing student loans.

Al risks and opportunities

Equal access to education is paramount to social and economic advancement,⁸ and educators increasingly rely on AI and related technologies to advance access to education.⁹ However, the use of AI in education may also cause unintended harm.¹⁰

There are several areas of potential concern in using AI in education, including:

Student surveillance and discipline: School software and online systems track various school interactions, performance, and other information.11 In many cases, AI tools, which may train on datasets with racial bias,12 are then deployed to "predict" future misconduct, track academic performance, and develop personalized learning programs.13 The May 2023 Department of Education report, "Artificial Intelligence and the Future of Teaching and Learning," notes: "Examples of discrimination from algorithmic bias are on the public's mind, such as ... an exam monitoring system that may unfairly identify some groups of students for disciplinary action."14 The finalized Office of Management and Budget (OMB) AI guidance issued for federal agencies in March 2024-the OMB M-24-10 memorandum on "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence"-lists "monitoring students online or in virtual-reality," "recommending disciplinary interventions," and "facilitating surveillance (whether online or in-person)" as uses of AI by federal agencies that should be presumed to be rights-impacting.15 The Center for Democracy and Technology (CDT) found that 88 percent of teachers report their schools use AI-powered software to monitor student activity online, and two-thirds of those teachers report these data are being used to discipline students.¹⁶ The same study found that 40 percent of schools monitor students' personal devices.¹⁷

Alarmingly, this surveillance is even more harmful to LGBTQ+, Black, and brown students, who are already overrepresented in incidents of school discipline and law enforcement involvement.¹⁸ Additionally, Black and Latinx students are more likely to use school-issued devices than their peers and, therefore, are more likely to be subjected to increased monitoring and related negative consequences, such as discipline.¹⁹

- Plagiarism detection: Many schools use online platforms or software that purport to detect plagiarism in work submitted by students.²⁰ However, these programs— equipped with AI-detecting capabilities—have been found to falsely conclude that students have used AI tools or otherwise plagiarized their work.²¹ Even when these tools work as intended, they fail to consider the many reasons why students may use assistance when submitting written work, especially as an accommodation for students with disabilities or those for whom English is a second language.²² The OMB M-24-10 AI memo lists "detecting student cheating or plagiarism" as an AI use by federal agencies that should be presumed to be rights-impacting.²³
- Federal student loan misinformation: As the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB) has reported, banking institutions increasingly rely on AI-generated chatbots to provide consumers with important information about their products and services.²⁴ Given the changing nature of federal student loan repayment and the on-ramp period for resuming repayment,²⁵ loan servicers' usage of chatbots, especially any chatbots that utilize generative AI, could expose consumers to misleading information about their federal student loans due to their unreliability from hallucinations.²⁶ Hallucinations are described by the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) as "the production of confidently stated but erroneous or false content."²⁷
- Undergraduate admissions and scholarship awards: Half of the higher education institutions currently use AI technology to review incoming applications, including initial screenings of transcripts and recommendation letters.²⁸ The OMB M-24-10 AI memo lists "influencing admissions processes," "determining access to educational resources or programs," and "determining eligibility for student aid" as uses of AI by federal agencies that should be presumed to be rights-impacting.²⁹ Advocates have highlighted that the unrestrained use of AI in school admissions may replicate and favor past prejudices, as AI programs may take into account the demographics and characteristics of past students and give those same groups preferential treatment, often to the detriment of students whose communities have historically been pushed out of higher education.³⁰ This is especially troublesome given the U.S. Supreme Court's decisions in *Students for Fair Admissions v. Harvard* and *Students for Fair Admissions v. University of North Carolina*, which prohibited the use of race as a factor in college admissions outside of narrow circumstances.³¹

Current state

The Department of Education has a unique opportunity to regulate and place safeguards around the responsible use of AI in the classroom. The recent 2023 executive order on AI directs the department to develop policies that will ensure "safe, responsible, and nondiscriminatory" uses of AI in the education context, including by providing for human review of AI determinations where possible and developing an "AI toolkit" for education leaders.³² In May 2023, the department released its "Artificial Intelligence and the Future of Teaching and Learning" report.³³

Notably, the OMB M-24-10 AI memo for agencies identifies several rightsimpacting AI use cases in education, including: "detecting student cheating or plagiarism; influencing admissions processes; monitoring students online or in virtual-reality; projecting student progress or outcomes; recommending disciplinary interventions; determining access to educational resources or programs; determining eligibility for student aid or Federal education; or facilitating surveillance (whether online or in-person)."³⁴ It also warns that AI-related "[decisions] blocking, removing, hiding, or limiting the reach of protected speech" may infringe on protected rights.³⁵

Additional ongoing and existing agency initiatives are also likely to protect students and consumers from the potential harms of misaligned or inaccurate AL.³⁶ For example, the Department of Education's existing guidance relating to the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act applies if protected records or information are collected, analyzed, or distributed using automated technologies.³⁷ Moreover, a proposed rule to restrict misinformation in the advertising market for secondary degrees should also apply when institutions deploy automated algorithms to target those deceptive ads.³⁸

Relevant statutory authorities

The Department of Education has already proposed several protections for students that target AI harms, including the many recommendations in the "Artificial Intelligence and the Future of Teaching and Learning" report.³⁹ It has also taken on extensive litigation to enforce its existing protections.⁴⁰ However, the department can take additional actions under its existing statutory authority to address the unique threats to students posed by AI technologies.

Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964

Title VI protects individuals from discrimination based on race, color, or national origin in programs or activities that receive federal financial assistance. Title VI states:

No person in the United States shall, on the ground of race, color, or national origin, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance.⁴¹ Title VI applies to all the operations of a school district or college that receives federal funding, including its admissions, financial aid, recruiting, academic programs, student discipline, grading, class assignment, physical education, athletics, and housing.⁴² Past guidance has clarified that Title VI also covers national origin-minority groups, including when students cannot speak or understand English because of that identity.⁴³

Recommendation

Given this authority, the Department of Education could take the following action:

Issue guidance under Title VI explaining that 34 C.F.R. Part 100 applies to discrimination enabled by AI or other generative technology. Specifically, this guidance would include examples of impermissible discrimination using AI technology, including disproportionate discipline for students of color, students with disabilities, or students for whom English is not their first language.

Title IX

Title IX protects individuals from discrimination based on sex in education programs or activities that receive federal financial assistance. Title IX states:

No person in the United States shall, on the basis of sex, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any education program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance.⁴⁴

Title IX includes protections from sex discrimination, including: "sexual harassment; the failure to provide equal athletic opportunity; sex-based discrimination in a school's science, technology, engineering, and math (STEM) courses and programs; and discrimination based on pregnancy."⁴⁵ An interpretative notice has explicitly recognized sexual orientation and gender identity as a protected class under Title IX.⁴⁶

Recommendation

Given this authority, the Department of Education should consider the following action:

Issue guidance specifying that, under 34 C.F.R. 106.31(b), using AI or other automated technologies, including generative AI, may violate Title IX if it results in sex discrimination. This includes discriminatory surveillance of students because of their sex, disparate discipline resulting from that surveillance, or the filtering out of appropriate internet content because of discriminatory or imprecise AI internet monitoring.

Americans with Disabilities Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, and the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act

Section 504 prohibits the discrimination of individuals with disabilities in programs and activities that receive federal financial assistance from the Department of Education. Section 504 provides:

No otherwise qualified individual with a disability in the United States ... shall, solely by reason of her or his disability, be excluded from the participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance.⁴⁷

The Americans with Disabilities Act, as amended, expanded the definition of covered disabilities under Section 504, emphasizing its wide applicability.⁴⁸

The Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) provides federal funds to educational agencies to assist students with disabilities.⁴⁹ Each participating school must identify and evaluate students with disabilities and develop individualized educational programs (IEPs), including a statement of the services the school is providing the student.⁵⁰ The IDEA grants the department the authority to promulgate regulations and guidance that govern participating schools.⁵¹

Under Section 504 of the ADA and the IDEA authority, the department has issued several guidance documents, including "dear colleague" letters and technical assistance documents, and has implemented regulations.⁵²

Recommendation

Given this authority, the department could take the following action:

 Issue guidance explaining the ADA's application to AI's discriminatory effects in surveillance and discipline, including specific examples of possible discriminatory effects of programs that detect AI-generated work or cheating. The guidance could also address how some students may benefit from AI-assisted programs, which can constitute an accommodation in certain circumstances.

Higher Education Act

Under 20 U.S.C. § 1087(f), the Department of Education is authorized to enter into contracts with qualified institutions for loan servicers as long as they meet certain criteria, which the secretary can set.⁵³ The department has promulgated several servicing-related regulations under its rulemaking authority under Title IV of the HEA⁵⁴ and has published several guidance documents.⁵⁵

Recommendation

Given this authority, the Department of Education can take the following action:

Require that contracted servicers using Al-generated chatbots ensure that borrowers are receiving accurate information about their individual loans. This includes an option to speak with a human within a reasonable amount of time and incorporating any of the relevant minimum risk management practices for rights-impacting purposes developed through the OMB M-24-10 Al memo.⁵⁶

Conclusion

Education is at the front lines of the AI revolution, and the Department of Education is already engaged in examining the challenges and opportunities of AI. Its existing statutory authority across various education levels provides a variety of options to address the potential challenges and opportunities of AI. GFI and CAP hope this chapter will offer thoughtful options to educators, administrators, and, ultimately, students as AI becomes commonplace in the education system.

Read the fact sheet

The accompanying fact sheet lists all of the recommendations detailed in this chapter of the report.

Endnotes

- Office of the Law Revision Counsel, "15 USC 9401(3): Definitions," available at https://uscode.house.gov/view xhtml?req=(title:15%20section:9401%20edition:prelim) (last accessed May 2024).
- 2 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," Federal Register 88 (210) (2023): 75191–75226, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2023/11/01/2023-24283/safe-secure-andtrustworthy-development-and-use-of-artificial-intelligence.
- 3 Shalanda D. Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence" (Washington: Office of Management and Budget, 2024), p. 32, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2024/03/M-24-10-Advancing-Governance-Innovation-and-Risk-Management-for-Agency-Use-of-Artificial-Intelligence.pdf.
- 4 Office of Educational Technology, "Artificial Intelligence and the Future of Teaching and Learning" (Washington: U.S. Department of Education, 2023), available at https:// tech.ed.gov/files/2023/05/ai-future-of-teaching-andlearning-report.pdf.
- 5 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 6 Laura Jimenez and Ulrich Boser, "Future of Testing in Education: Artificial Intelligence" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2021), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/article/future-testing-education-artificialintelligence/.
- 7 Legal Information Institution, "42 U.S.C. § 2000d et seg. Prohibition against exclusion from participation in, denial of benefits of, and discrimination under federally assisted programs on ground of race, color, or national origin," Title VI, available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/42/2000d (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "20 U.S.C. § 1681 et seq. - Sex Title IX, available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/20/1681 (last accessed May 2024); U.S. Government Publishing Office, "42 U.S.C. § 126 et seq. Equal Opportunity for Individuals with Disabilities," available at https://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?path=/prelim@ title42/chapter126&edition=prelim (last accessed May 2024); Higher Education Act, Public Law 329, 89th Cong., 1st sess. (November 8, 1965), as amended, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/COMPS-765/pdf/ COMPS-765.pdf.
- 8 American Civil Liberties Union, "Why Access to Education is Key to Systemic Equality," September 6, 2023, available at https://www.aclu.org/news/racial-justice/why-accessto-education-is-key-to-systemic-equality; Bayliss Fiddiman and Lisette Partelow, "How To Ensure Equitable Access to Great Teaching: A Proposal for Targeted Grants for Educational Excellence" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2021), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/article/ensure-equitable-access-great-teaching/.
- 9 Med Kharbach, "Benefits of AI in Education," Educators Technology, May 16, 2023, available at https://www. educatorstechnology.com/2023/02/ai-in-education-benefits-and-limitations.html; U.N. Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, "Technology in education: A tool on whose terms?" (Paris: 2023), available at https://unesdoc. unesco.org/ark./48223/pf0000385723.
- 10 Selin Akgun and Christine Greenhow, "Artificial intelligence in education: Addressing ethical challenges in K-12 settings," AI Ethics 2 (3) (2022): 431-440, available at https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8455229/.
- 11 Emily Gustafsson-Wright, Sarah Osborne, and Muskan Aggarwal, "Digital Tools for Real-Time Data Collection in Education" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2022), available at https://www.brookings.edu/articles/digitaltools-for-real-time-data-collection-in-education/.

- 12 Katyanna Quach, "AI models still racist, even with more balanced training," The Register, May 1, 2022, available at https://www.theregister.com/2022/05/01/ai_models_racist/.
- 13 Akgun and Greenhow, "Artificial intelligence in education: Addressing ethical challenges in K-12 settings."
- 14 Office of Educational Technology, "Artificial Intelligence and the Future of Teaching and Learning," p. 3.
- 15 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," p. 32.
- 16 Center for Democracy and Technology and others, "Coalition Call for Department of Education and Office of Science and Technology Policy to Address Education Technology and Student Civil Rights," September 19, 2023, available at https://cdt.org/wp-content/ uploads/2023/09/091923-Coalition-Call-for-ED-and-OSTP-to-Address-EdTech-and-Student-Civil-Rights.pdf.

- 18 Kathryn Palmer, "Black and brown students are more likely to receive harsher and more frequent punishment than white students. The solution isn't just about teachers," Business Insider, June 30, 2021, available at https://www. businessinsider.com/black-brown-students-punishedmore-white-school-how-to-solve-2021-6.
- 19 Elizabeth Laird and others, "Hidden Harms: The Misleading Promise of Monitoring Students Online" (Washington: Center for Democracy and Technology, 2022), available at https://cdt.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/Hidden-Harms-The-Misleading-Promise-of-Monitoring-Students-Online-Research-Report-Final-Accessible.pdf.
- 20 Resilient Educator, "7 AI Content Detection Tools Teachers Can Use," December 3, 2023, available at https://resilienteducator.com/classroom-resources/ai-content-detectiontools/.
- 21 Geoffrey A. Fowler, "We tested a new ChatGPT-detector for teachers. It flagged an innocent student," The Washington Post, April 3, 2023, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/technology/2023/04/01/chatgptcheating-detection-turnitin/.
- 22 Jessie S. Barrot, "Using ChatGPT for second language writing: Pitfalls and potentials," Assessing Writing 57 (2023), available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1075293523000533.
- 23 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," p. 32.
- 24 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Chatbots in consumer finance," June 6, 2023, available at https://www. consumerfinance.gov/data-research/research-reports/ chatbots-in-consumer-finance/chatbots-in-consumerfinance/. See also, Matthew Adam Bruckner and Christopher J. Ryan Jr., "Student Loans and Financial Distress: A Qualitative Analysis of the Most Common Student Loan Complaints," Loyola Consumer Law Review 35 (2) (2023): 203–247, available at https://lawecommons.luc.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?article=2108&context=lclr.
- 25 U.S. Department of Education, "Fact Sheet: President Biden Announces New Actions to Provide Debt Relief and Support for Student Loan Borrowers," Press release, June 30, 2023, available at https://www.ed.gov/news/ press-releases/fact-sheet-president-biden-announcesnew-actions-provide-debt-relief-and-support-student-loanborrowers.
- 26 Ibid.; IBM, "What are AI hallucinations?", available at https:// www.ibm.com/topics/ai-hallucinations (last accessed May 2024).

- 27 National Institute of Standards and Technology, "Artificial Intelligence Risk Management Framework: Generative Artificial Intelligence Profile" (Washington: U.S. Department of Commerce, 2024), available at https://airc.nist.gov/docs/ NIST.AI.600-1.GenAI-Profile.ipd.pdf.
- 28 Liam Knox, "Admissions Offices Deploy AI," Inside Higher Ed, October 9, 2023, available at https://www.insidehighered.com/news/admissions/traditional-age/2023/10/09/ admissions-offices-turn-ai-application-reviews.
- 29 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Appendix I, Section 2.g., p. 32.

30 Ibid

- 31 Amy Howe, "Supreme Court strikes down affirmative action programs in college admissions," SCOTUSblog, June 29, 2023, available at https://www.scotusblog. com/2023/06/supreme-court-strikes-down-affirmativeaction-programs-in-college-admissions/.
- 32 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 33 Office of Educational Technology, "Artificial Intelligence and the Future of Teaching and Learning."
- 34 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Appendix I, Section 2.g., p. 32.

- 36 Mohar Chatterjee and Rebecca Kern, "Sweeping new Biden order aims to alter the Al landscape," Politico, October 27, 2023, available at https://www.politico. com/news/2023/10/27/white-house-ai-executive-order-00124067.
- 37 U.S. Department of Education, "Protecting Student Privacy: Guidance," available at https://studentprivacy.ed.gov/guidance (last accessed February 2024).
- 38 Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, "Quality Control Standards for Automated Valuation Models," Federal Register 88 (118) (2023): 40638–40675, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/06/21/2023-12187/quality-control-standardsfor-automated-valuation-models.
- 39 Office of Educational Technology, "Artificial Intelligence and the Future of Teaching and Learning."
- 40 See, for example, Office for Civil Rights, "Enforcement of Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 With Respect to Discrimination Based on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity in Light of Bostock v. Clayton County," Federal Register 86 (117) (2021): 32637-32640, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/06/22/2021-13058/enforcement-of-titleix-of-the-education-amendments-of-1972-with-respectto-discrimination-based-on; Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services, "Return to School Roadmap Under the IDEA" (Washington: U.S. Department of Education, 2021), available at https://sites.ed.gov/idea/ idea-files/return-to-school-roadmap-development-andimplementation-of-ieps/; Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services, "Long COVID under Section 504 and the IDEA: A Resource to Support Children, Students, Educators, Schools, Service Providers, and Families" (Washington: U.S. Department of Education, 2021), available at https://sites.ed.gov/idea/files/ocr-factsheet-504-20210726.pdf; Office for Civil Rights, "Education in a Pandemic: The Disparate Impacts of COVID-19 on America's Students" (Washington: U.S. Department of Education, 2021), available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/ offices/list/ocr/docs/20210608-impacts-of-covid19.pdf; U.S. Department of Education, "Letter to Educators re Discrimination Against Asian American and Pacific Islander Students" (Washington: 2021), available at https://www2 ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/correspondence/stakeholders/educator-202105-aapi.pdf

- 41 Legal Information Institute, "42 U.S.C. § 2000d et seq."
- 42 Jared P. Cole, "Race Discrimination at School: Title VI and the Department of Education's Office for Civil Rights," Congressional Research Service, July 21, 2023, available at https://sgpfas.org/crs/misc/IF12455.pdf.
- 43 Office for Civil Rights, "Identification of Discrimination and Denial of Services on the Basis of National Origin," available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/ nationaloriginmemo.html (last accessed May 2024).
- 44 Legal Information Institute, "20 U.S.C. § 1681 et seq. Sex."
- 45 U.S. Department of Education, "Sex Discrimination: Overview of the Law," available at https://www2.ed.gov/ about/offices/list/ocr/sexoverview.html (last accessed May 2024).
- 46 U.S. Department of Education, "U.S. Department of Education Confirms Title IX Protects Students from Discrimination Based on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity," Press release, June 16, 2021, available at https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/us-department-education-confirms-title-ix-protects-students-discrimination-basedsexual-orientation-and-gender-identity; Office for Civil Rights, "Enforcement of Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 With Respect to Discrimination Based on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity in Light of Bostock v. Clayton County."
- 47 Legal Information Institute, "29 U.S.C. § 794 Nondiscrimination under Federal grants and programs," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/794 (last accessed May 2024); Office for Civil Rights, "Protecting Students With Disabilities," available at https://www2. ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/504faq.html (last accessed May 2024).
- 48 Legal Information Institute, "42 U.S.C. § 12101- Findings and purpose," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/42/12101 (last accessed May 2024).
- 49 Legal Information Institute, "20 U.S.C. §§ 1400–1419 -Short title; findings; purposes," available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/20/1400 (last accessed May 2024). The IDEA includes 13 disability categories: autism, deaf blindness, deafness, emotional disturbance, hearing impairment, intellectual disability, multiple disabilities, orthopedic impairment, other health impairment, specific learning disability, speech or language impairment, traumatic brain injury, and visual impairment including blindness. See Code of Federal Regulations, "34 C.F.R. § 300.8(c): Child with a disability," available at https://www. ecfr.gov/current/title-34/subtitle-B/chapter-III/part-300/ subpart-A/subject-group-ECFR0ec59c730ac278e/section-300.8 (last accessed May 2024).
- 50 Code of Federal Regulations, "34 C.F.R. § 300.320: Definition of individualized education program," available at https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-34/subtitle-B/ chapter-III/part-300/subpart-D/subject-group-ECFR-28b07e67452ed7a/section-300.320 (last accessed May 2024).
- 51 Legal Information Institute, "20 U.S.C. § 1406 Requirements for prescribing regulations," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/20/1406.
- 52 Office for Civil Rights, "Disability Discrimination Resources," available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/ list/ocr/disabilityresources.html (last accessed May 2024); U.S. Department of Education, "Individuals with Disabilities Education Act: Part 300 (Part B) – Assistance To States For The Education Of Children With Disabilities," available at https://sites.ed.gov/idea/regs/b (last accessed February 2024).
- 53 Legal Information Institute, "20 U.S.C. § 1087f Contracts," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/20/1087f (last accessed May 2024).
- 54 Code of Federal Regulations, "34 C.F.R. § 682.208: Due diligence in servicing a loan," available at https://www. ecfr.gov/current/title-34/subtitle-B/chapter-VI/part-682/ subpart-B/section-682.208 (last accessed May 2024).

- 55 See memorandum and addendum from Ted Mitchell, "Policy Direction on Federal Student Loan Servicing," U.S. Department of Education, July 20, 2016, available at https://www2.ed.gov/documents/press-releases/ loan-servicing-policy-memo.pdf. See memorandum from Betsy DeVos, "Student Loan Servicer Recompete," U.S. Department of Education, April 11, 2017, available at https:// www2.ed.gov/documents/press-releases/student-loanservicer-recompete.pdf (withdrawing the July 20, 2016, memorandum).
- 56 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."



Housing Regulators

By Anna Rodriguez

Authors' note: For this report, the authors use the definition of artificial intelligence (AI) from the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act, which established the National Artificial Intelligence Initiative.¹ This definition was also used by the 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."² Similarly, this report makes repeated reference to "Appendix I: Purposes for Which AI is Presumed to be Safety-Impacting and Rights-Impacting" of the 2024 OMB M-24-10 memo, "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."³

The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) and other housing regulators should consider addressing potential artificial intelligence (AI) risks to housing fairness and discrimination using existing statutory authorities in the Fair Housing Act and the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act. While Governing for Impact (GFI) and the Center for American Progress have extensively researched these existing authorities in consultation with numerous subject matter experts, the goal is to provoke a generative discussion about the following proposals, rather than outline a definitive executive action agenda. Each potential recommendation will require further vetting before agencies act. Even if additional AI legislation is needed, this menu of potential recommendations to address AI demonstrates that there are more options for agencies to explore beyond their current work and that agencies should immediately utilize existing authorities to address AI.

While the use of AI in housing decisions is not the primary perpetrator of discrimination, it has augmented existing historical inequalities and further obscured housing providers' decision-making metrics. As Lisa Rice, president and CEO of the National Fair Housing Alliance, stated in a Senate AI insight forum:

These systems are still performing their originally-intended function: perpetuating disparate outcomes and generating tainted, bias-laden data that serve as the building blocks for automated systems like tenant screening selection, credit scoring, insurance underwriting, insurance rating, risk-based pricing, and digital marketing technologies. The ability of automated systems to scale can lead to, reinforce, or perpetuate discriminatory outcomes if they are not controlled.⁴

Read the fact sheet

The accompanying fact sheet lists all of the recommendations detailed in this chapter of the report.
While the administration should address these underlying inequities, the 2023 AI executive order has specifically tasked HUD with at least addressing the harms caused by AI in housing,⁵ and many of the recommendations below build on this directive.

Al risks and opportunities

Access to housing is imperative to overall well-being, economic and social advancement, and safety. As the 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence" highlights, AI has the potential to exacerbate unlawful discrimination in housing, including by automated or algorithmic tools used to make decisions about access to housing and in other real estate transactions.⁶

A note on terminology

In this section, the authors define "AI" expansively to refer not just to technologies incorporating recent advances in machine learning but also to algorithmic and automated decision-making technologies that have enabled discrimination in the housing context for many years now, especially with the prolific use of tenant screening tools.⁷

Specifically, the 2023 executive order on AI requires the Department of Housing and Urban Development and the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB) to issue guidance targeting tenant screening systems and detailing how the Fair Housing Act (FHA), Consumer Financial Protection Act, and Equal Credit Opportunity Act (ECOA) apply to the discriminatory effects of AI in housing advertising, credit, or other real estate transactions⁸—ECOA proposals are included in chapter 5 of this report. Furthermore, the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) M-24-10 memorandum on "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence" identifies minimum risk management practices that must be applied when using AI for rights-impacting purposes, including: "Screening tenants; monitoring tenants in the context of public housing; providing valuations for homes; underwriting mortgages; or determining access to or terms of home insurance."⁹ The AI section on HUD's own website identifies "potential risks associated with AI systems, such as fairness, bias, privacy concerns, and security vulnerabilities."¹⁰

From the authors' perspective, several kinds of AI applications could further entrench harms to consumers and tenants, including:

- Surveillance in public housing: Facial recognition and other biometric data are being used in public housing to evict residents for minor infractions as part of a broader surveillance network, another example of automated and machine learning technologies enabling and exacerbating long-standing harmful activities.¹¹ Types of facial recognition are also identified in the OMB M-24-10 AI memo as presumed rights-impacting uses of AI.¹² Reports indicate that HUD grant money has been used to install surveillance cameras, some of which are equipped with AI technology.¹³ In the wake of these reports, HUD has said that it will not fund future grants that use facial recognition.¹⁴
- Tenant screening: AI and adjacent tools—including automated processes that compound existing discriminatory assessments—can be used in public and private housing screening contexts, further perpetuating discrimination. Automated tenant screening programs often conceal factors that result in a negative recommendation, sometimes including years-old eviction notices.¹⁵ "Screening tenants" is cited in the OMB M-24-10 AI memo as an AI use by federal agencies that is presumed to be rights-impacting.¹⁶
- Allocation of subsidized housing: Relatedly, AI tools may be used by federal and state agencies to determine the allocation of subsidized housing or other federal programs. A 2019 report that analyzed common screening and prioritization programs used by federal housing agencies, including the Vulnerability Index

 Service Prioritization Decision Assistance Tool (VI-SPDAT), found that communities of color received lower prioritization scores than their white counterparts and that individual white applicants were more likely to be prioritized for permanent supportive housing than people of color.¹⁷
- **Appraisal:** As HUD has recognized in recent proposed rulemaking, home appraisal programs have negatively affected marginalized communities:

While AVMs [automated valuation models] have the potential, if properly used, to reduce human bias and improve consistency in decision-making, they are not immune from the risk of discrimination. For example, the models may rely upon biased data that could replicate past discrimination or even data that could include protected characteristics, such as race, or very close proxies for them. Moreover, if an algorithm were to generate discriminatory results, the harm could be widespread because of an AVM's scale.¹⁸

Undervalued homes and entire neighborhoods can help fuel generational wealth gaps.¹⁹ A report from the Terner Center for Housing Innovation at the University of California, Berkeley, found that home valuations lower than the contract price are more common for households of color and significantly diminish a homeowner's overall wealth.²⁰

- Online advertising: Online advertising is a critical component of many industries today, including housing. In 2019, Facebook (now Meta) settled with various civil rights groups and private parties over allegations of discriminatory ad targeting practices.²¹ Later in 2019, HUD filed suit against Facebook alleging violations of the Fair Housing Act, which resulted in a settlement in 2022.²² As HUD's suit against Facebook alleged, online platforms may perpetuate racial discrimination in access to housing opportunities by targeting ads that exclude certain protected classes or other characteristics.²³ AI and algorithms that target advertisements could cause similar harms and violations of the Fair Housing Act. As HUD noted in recent guidance, this can be both deliberate or unintentional but is illegal either way.²⁴
- Privacy: Online advertisements for housing and housing applications may be predicated on private or confidential information about potential consumers.²⁵ Beyond data collection, housing providers and screening companies can misuse sensitive and personal information, especially in the context of eligibility determinations.²⁶ This risk is amplified when AI-driven systems make automated decisions without transparency, leading to possible exclusion from housing opportunities based on obscure or inaccurate data.²⁷ Aggregation and analysis of sensitive and personal data by AI can also result in profiling and discrimination, further exacerbating existing inequalities in the housing market.²⁸

Current state

The Biden administration has already taken steps to address housing discrimination writ large, which can be exacerbated by the unregulated use of AI and adjacent tools. For example, the Action Plan to Advance Property Appraisal and Valuation Equity (PAVE) specifies several actions to bring AVMs into compliance with existing anti-discrimination laws.²⁹ As a part of the PAVE plan, agencies are currently engaging in rulemaking under Section 1473(q) of the Dodd-Frank Act to address potential bias by including nondiscrimination quality control standards in the proposed rule.³⁰ According to the PAVE plan, CFPB, the Department of Justice (DOJ), the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA), and HUD will issue guidance on the Fair Housing Act and ECOA's application to the appraisal industry.³¹ HUD has already issued a letter informing all FHA participants that appraisals must comply with the Fair Housing Act.³²

HUD also recently issued two guidance documents—one on tenant screening, "Guidance on Application of the Fair Housing Act to the Screening of Applicants for Rental Housing," and one on advertising, "Guidance on Application of the Fair Housing Act to the Advertising of Housing, Credit, and Other Real Estate-Related Transactions through Digital Platforms"—that explain how the FHA protects certain rights when housing providers use AI technologies.³³ The new HUD screening guidance outlines liability for housing providers and screening companies under the FHA, explaining how intentional and unintentional discrimination facilitated by AI technology may violate the FHA.³⁴ Furthermore, the guidance highlights important considerations for both housing providers and tenant screening companies when using AI technologies, including choosing relevant screening criteria; ensuring the accuracy of records; providing transparency to applicants; allowing applicants to challenge negative information; and designing and testing models for FHA compliance.³⁵ The guidance points specifically to credit history, eviction history, and criminal records as underlying information that is susceptible to recreating bias.³⁶

The HUD guidance on advertising through digital platforms describes the responsibilities and liability for advertisers and ad platforms under the FHA.³⁷ Specifically, the guidance illustrates several ways advertisers and ad platforms may violate the FHA, including by segmenting and selecting audiences based in part on protected characteristics or proxies, including via custom or mirror audience tools; limiting protected class groups' access to housing-related ads; reverse redlining; and showing different content or pricing to different groups based on protected characteristics.³⁸ Lastly, the guidance recommends that advertisers use platforms that manage the risk of discriminatory delivery, follow ad platform instructions, carefully consider the source of audience datasets, and monitor the outcomes of advertising campaigns.³⁹ The guidance recommends that ad platforms should run housing-related ads in a separate process with a specialized interface designed to avoid discrimination in audience selection and delivery, avoid providing targeting options that directly or indirectly relate to protected characteristics, conduct regular testing, identify and adopt less discriminatory alternatives for AI models and algorithmic systems, ensure that algorithms are similarly predictive across protected groups, ensure that ad delivery systems are not resulting in differential pricing, and document information about ad targeting functions and internal auditing.40

HUD has also appointed a chief artificial intelligence officer (CAIO) in accordance with the taskings from the 2023 executive order on AI and the OMB M-24-10 AI memo.⁴¹

In 2013, the Obama administration implemented the discriminatory effect rule, formalizing HUD's long-held interpretation of the FHA prohibiting discriminatory effects, regardless of intent to discriminate.⁴² In 2020, however, the Trump administration issued a revised rule, which purported to create defenses to disparate impact claims for entities relying on algorithms and other automated technologies.⁴³ Of note, the 2020 rule allowed defendants to show that "predictive analysis accurately assessed risk" as a defense to a challenged policy.⁴⁴ The 2020 rule never took effect and was rescinded by the Biden administration's HUD in 2021, which finalized a rule mainly returning to the 2013 paradigm—and eliminating the Trump rule's defenses related to algorithmic technologies.⁴⁵

Relevant statutory authorities

This section explains how some statutes currently enforced by housing regulators could apply to AI. As explained in the introduction to this report, this list is by no means exhaustive, and each potential proposal would benefit from additional research and vetting.

Fair Housing Act

The Fair Housing Act makes it unlawful for "any person or other entity whose business includes engaging in residential real estate-related transactions to discriminate against any person in making available such a transaction, or in the terms or conditions of such a transaction" based on any protected class under the statute.⁴⁶ The statute specifically prohibits discrimination in advertising, appraisal, public housing, and tenant screening.⁴⁷ The act gives HUD the authority to conduct formal adjudications of complaints and to promulgate rules to interpret and carry out the act.⁴⁸ Under this authority, HUD recently promulgated a rule reinstating HUD's discriminatory effect standard, which clarifies that discriminatory effect—facially neutral practices that cause unjustified discrimination—is sufficient to violate the act's prohibition on discrimination.⁴⁹

Regarding advertising, Section 804(c) of the Fair Housing Act, 42 U.S.C. 3604(c), as amended, states:

It shall be unlawful to make, print, or publish, or cause to be made, printed, or published, any notice, statement, or advertisement, with respect to the sale or rental of a dwelling, that indicates any preference, limitation, or discrimination because of race, color, religion, sex, handicap, familial status, or national origin, or an intention to make any such preference, limitation, or discrimination.⁵⁰

HUD has implemented this provision through rulemaking,⁵¹ and subsequent rulemaking expanded the definition of prohibited discrimination to include discriminatory effect.⁵² As highlighted above, the 2023 discriminatory effect rule determined that the 2020 rule's third-party and outcome prediction defenses—both making it easier for AI-based discrimination—were unnecessary.⁵³ HUD has since provided general guidelines for advertising and marketing and investigation procedures.⁵⁴

The FHA covers tenant screening that results in discrimination.⁵⁵ For example, a 2016 guidance document outlined that housing providers violate the FHA when the provider's "policy or practice has an unjustified discriminatory effect, even when the provider had no intent to discriminate."⁵⁶ The guidance explains circumstances under which utilizing criminal records, which are inherently biased due to the criminal justice system's disproportionate targeting of African American and Hispanic communities,⁵⁷ may subject housing providers to liability under the FHA.⁵⁸

Advocacy groups and the DOJ, in a statement of interest,⁵⁹ have also argued that the same logic should similarly apply to other screening factors, such as credit, and rental and eviction records.⁶⁰

The FHA also covers residential appraisal. The term "residential real estate-related transaction" is defined in the statute to include the "appraising of residential real property."⁶¹ Courts have also relied on other provisions of the Fair Housing Act, including 42 U.S.C.A. § 3605, which prohibits real estate discrimination because of "race, color, religion, sex, handicap, familial status, or national origin" to prohibit discrimination in the appraisal industry.⁶² This prohibition includes real estate businesses that provide housing-related services that "otherwise make unavailable or deny."⁶³ Courts have observed that "an appraisal sufficient to support a loan request is a necessary condition precedent to a lending institution making a home loan."⁶⁴ Moreover, HUD has updated its general appraiser requirements to include nondiscrimination principles⁶⁵ and has begun rulemaking on automated valuation models—which is discussed below.⁶⁶

Under 42 U.S.C.A. § 3608, HUD must administer public housing programs in a "manner [that] affirmatively [furthers] the purpose of [the FHA],"⁶⁷ including its nondiscrimination provisions. HUD has promulgated several rules under this authority, known as the Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH) rules.⁶⁸ The AFFH rules apply to all federally funded housing programs, which must not only abide by nondiscrimination principles but also "take meaningful actions to overcome patterns of segregation and foster inclusive communities."⁶⁹ In 2015, the Obama administration promulgated an AFFH rule under FHA's mandate for affirmatively advancing fair housing.⁷⁰ In 2020, the Trump administration effectively eliminated the AAFH rule, leaving only a general statement of what constitutes a fair housing approach, with few policy requirements for local governments.⁷¹ In 2023, HUD proposed a new AFFH rule, largely restoring the 2015 rule and developing several key provisions, including requiring localities to develop equity plans, track their process in fair housing goals, and increase accountability through direct public complaints.⁷²

Recommendation

Based on the aforementioned authorities, HUD could take the following action:

Update the "Fair Housing Advertising" guidelines – a separate document from the newly released advertising guidance – elucidating Section 804(c)'s prohibition against discrimination in the advertisement of housing opportunities in the context of online advertising that relies on algorithmic tools or data, as required by the 2023 executive order on AI and consistent with the recent HUD guidance on advertising through digital platforms.⁷³ Such guidance would be consistent with the DOJ's settlement with Facebook, which targeted similar practices,⁷⁴ and can specifically highlight practices that lead to housing advertisements being steered away from protected communities.⁷⁵ Furthermore, the guidance should specify that companies providing advertising services using AI technologies are liable. The guidelines should mirror the responsibilities and liabilities outlined in HUD's recent guidance.⁷⁶

Dodd-Frank Act

Section 1473(q) of the Dodd-Frank Act amended Title XI of the Financial Institutions Reform, Recovery, and Enforcement Act of 1989 (Title XI) to add a new section, 1125, requiring automated valuation models to adhere to certain quality standards.⁷⁷ Under this authority, the Federal Housing Finance Agency (FHFA) and other agencies have proposed a rule to improve the quality control standards for AVMs.⁷⁸ The proposed rule applies to AVMs in making credit decisions or covered securitization determinations regarding a mortgage but does not mandate specific policies institutions must follow or cover nonbank entities.⁷⁹ Key provisions in the rule require AVMs to "ensure a high level of confidence in the estimates produced; protect against the manipulation of data; seek to avoid conflicts of interest; and require random sample testing and reviews."⁸⁰

Recommendations

Based on this authority, the FHFA should take the following actions:

- Continue the rulemaking process on the proposed AVM rule but also include its application to all mortgage lenders – specifically nonbanks, given that more than half of annual residential real estate loans were made by nonbanks in 2022.⁸¹ Furthermore, the rule should include specific minimum standards for each proposed goal, potentially incorporating the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) AI guidelines⁸² or relevant minimum standards developed in response to the minimum risk management practices anticipated by the OMB M-24-10 AI memo.⁸³
- Specify, through the proposed AVM rule or additional rulemaking, that companies using AVMs must disclose their use to customers and allow customers to request nonautomated appraisals or seek valuation from alternative AVMs. The FHFA can do so using its broad authority in Section 1125 to "account for any other such factor that the agencies ... determine to be appropriate."⁸⁴ This would align with the statute's purpose to "ensure a high level of confidence in [AVMs]," "protect against the manipulation of data," and "avoid conflict of interest."⁸⁵

Fair Credit Reporting Act

While HUD does not administer the Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA), it can help the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau and the Federal Trade Commission communicate statutory and regulatory obligations to affected entities in the housing space. Especially if the FCRA's primary regulators update regulations and guidance to account for novel AI development, as the authors recommend in Chapter 5,⁸⁶ HUD can collaborate on guidance explaining entities' obligations in the context of AI. For example, under some of the recommendations the authors propose in Chapter 5, credit reporting agencies, such as certain tenant screening firms,⁸⁷ would need to disclose their use of AI technologies; periodically assess whether their machine learning or other automated technologies result in discriminatory outcomes or take into account information prohibited by statute; and provide for human review of reinvestigation requests, which, in practice, would require individual traceability and legibility.⁸⁸ Furthermore, users of credit reports, including landlords and property managers, may eventually need to disclose information about the use of AI or related technologies in adverse decision notices.⁸⁹

Conclusion

The Department of Housing and Urban Development and other housing regulators play a critical role in ensuring fairness in housing and contemplating how to address the potential challenges AI creates. HUD's AI work directed by the AI executive order is a critical start, and further utilizing its existing authorities, as outlined in this chapter, is essential. GFI and CAP hope this chapter will inspire regulators, advocates, and policymakers interested in how the federal government could update regulatory regimes to account for this new AI moment as it affects housing.

Read the fact sheet

The accompanying fact sheet lists all of the recommendations detailed in this chapter of the report.

Endnotes

- Office of the Law Revision Counsel, "15 USC 9401(3): Definitions," available at https://uscode.house.gov/view. xhtml?req=(title:15%20section:9401%20edition:prelim) (last accessed May 2024).
- 2 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," *Federal Register* 88 (210) (2023): 75191–75226, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2023/11/01/2023-24283/safe-secure-andtrustworthy-development-and-use-of-artificial-intelligence.
- 3 Shalanda D. Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence" (Washington: Office of Management and Budget, 2024), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2024/03/M-24-10-Advancing-Governance-Innovation-and-Risk-Management-for-Agency-Use-of-Artificial-Intelligence.pdf.
- 4 Lisa Rice, "Written Statement of Ms. Lisa Rice: Presented at Senate AI Forum: High Impact AI," National Fair Housing Alliance, October 27, 2023, available at https://nationalfairhousing.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Lisa-Rice-Written-Remarks-at-Senate-AI-Forum_10.27.2023-1.pdf.
- 5 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 6 Ibid., 75213.
- 7 Kaveh Waddell, "How Tenant Screening Reports Make It Hard for People to Bounce Back From Tough Times," Consumer Reports, March 11, 2021, available at https:// www.consumerreports.org/electronics/algorithmic-bias/ tenant-screening-reports-make-it-hard-to-bounce-backfrom-tough-times-a2331058426/.
- 8 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 9 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," p. 32
- 10 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Artificial Intelligence," available at https://www.hud.gov/ program_offices/cfo/ai (last accessed May 2024).
- 11 Douglas MacMillan, "Eyes on the poor: Cameras, facial recognition watch over public housing," *The Washington Post*, May 16, 2023, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/business/2023/05/16/surveillance-cameras-publichousing/.
- 12 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," p. 32.
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Ibid
- 15 See Waddell, "How Tenant Screening Reports Make It Hard for People to Bounce Back From Tough Times."
- 16 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," p. 32.
- 17 Catriona Wilkey and others, "Coordinated Entry Systems: Racial Equity Analysis of Assessment Data" (Needham, MA: C4 Innovations, 2019), p. 4, available at https://c4innovates.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/CES_Racial_Equity-Analysis_Oct112019.pdf.

- 18 Interagency Task Force on Property Appraisal and Valuation Equity, "Action Plan to Advance Property Appraisal and Valuation Equity: Closing the Racial Wealth Gap by Addressing Mis-valuations for Families and Communities of Color" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2022), available at https://pave.hud.gov/sites/pave.hud.gov/files/documents/PAVEActionPlan.pdf.
- 19 Rashawn Ray and others, "Homeownership, racial segregation, and policy solutions to racial wealth equity" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2021), available at
- https://www.brookings.edu/articles/homeownership-racialsegregation-and-policies-for-racial-wealth-equity/.
- 20 Terner Center for Housing Innovation at UC Berkeley, "Reducing Bias in Home Appraisals: The Roles for Policy and Technology" (Oakland, CA: 2022), available at https:// ternercenter.berkeley.edu/research-and-policy/reducingbias-in-home-appraisals-the-roles-for-policy-and-technology/.
- 21 Sheryl Sandberg, "Doing More to Protect Against Discrimination in Housing, Employment and Credit Advertising," Facebook/Meta, March 19, 2019, available at https://about. fb.com/news/2019/03/protecting-against-discriminationin-ads/; American Civil Liberties Union, "Summary of Settlements Between Civil Rights Advocates
- and Facebook: Housing, Employment, and Credit Advertising Reforms," March 18, 2019, available at https://www.aclu. org/wp-content/uploads/document/3.18.2019_Joint_Statement_FINAL.pdf.
- 22 Ariana Tobin, "HUD Sues Facebook Over Housing Discrimination and Says the Company's Algorithms Have Made the Problem Worse," ProPublica, March 28, 2019, available at https://www.propublica.org/article/hud-sues-facebookhousing-discrimination-advertising-algorithms; Jeanine Worden, Kathleen M. Pennington, and Ayelet R. Weiss, "Charge of Discrimination: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development v. Facebook," U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, March 28, 2019, available at https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/Main/documents/HUD v Facebook.pdf; Naomi Nix and Elizabeth Dwoskin, "Justice Department and Meta settle landmark housing discrimination case," The Washington Post, June 21, 2022, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ technology/2022/06/21/facebook-doj-discriminatoryhousing-ads/; Office of Public Affairs, "Justice Department Secures Groundbreaking Settlement Agreement with Meta Platforms, Formerly Known as Facebook, to Resolve Allegations of Discriminatory Advertising," Press release, U.S. Department of Justice, June 21, 2022, available at https:// www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-securesgroundbreaking-settlement-agreement-meta-platformsformerly-known.
- 23 Harlan Yu, Aaron Rieke, and Natasha Duarte, "Urging the Biden Administration to Address Technology's Role in Housing Discrimination," Upturn, July 13, 2021, available at https://www.upturn.org/work/proposals-for-the-bidenadministration-to-address-technology-housing/; Worden, Pennington, and Weiss, "Charge of Discrimination: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development v. Facebook", Muhammad Ali and others, "Discrimination through optimization: How Facebook's ad delivery can lead to skewed outcomes," Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction 3 (2019): 1–30, available at https:// arxiv.org/abs/1904.02095.
- 24 Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Guidance on Application of the Fair Housing Act to the Advertising of Housing, Credit, and Other Real Estate-Related Transactions through Digital Platforms" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2024), available at https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/FHEO/documents/ FHEO_Guidance_on_Advertising_through_Digital_Platforms.pdf.

- 25 Federal Trade Commission, "How Websites and Apps Collect and Use Your Information," available at https:// consumer.ftc.gov/articles/how-websites-and-apps-collectand-use-your-information (last accessed February 2024); National Fair Housing Alliance, "Facebook Settlement," March 14, 2019, available at https://nationalfairhousing.org/ facebook-settlement/.
- 26 The Economic Times, "AI and Privacy: The privacy concerns surrounding AI, its potential impact on personal data," April 25, 2023, available at https://economictimes. indiatimes.com/news/how-to/ai-and-privacy-the-privacyconcerns-surrounding-ai-its-potential-impact-on-personaldata/articleshow/99738234.cms?from=mdr.
- 27 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "CFPB Reports Highlight Problems with Tenant Background Checks," November 15, 2022, available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/cfpb-reports-highlightproblems-with-tenant-background-checks/.
- 28 Valerie Schneider, "Locked Out by Big Data: How Big Data, Algorithms and Machine Learning May Undermine Housing Justice," Columbia Human Rights Law Review 52 (1) (2020): 256–260, available at https://hrlr.law.columbia.edu/ files/2020/11/251_Schneider.pdf.
- 29 Interagency Task Force on Property Appraisal and Valuation Equity, "Action Plan to Advance Property Appraisal and Valuation Equity: Closing the Racial Wealth Gap by Addressing Mis-valuations for Families and Communities of Color."
- 30 Federal Housing Finance Agency, "Proposed Rule: Quality Control Standards for Automated Valuation Models, Regulations.gov, June 21, 2023, available at https://www. regulations.gov/document/FHFA-2023-0015-0001. "Section 1473(g) of the Dodd-Frank Act amended Title XI of the Financial Institutions Reform, Recovery, and Enforcement Act of 1989 (title XI) to add a new section 1125 relating to the use of automated valuation models (AVMs) in valuing real estate collateral securing mortgage loans (section 1125) ... Section 1125 requires that AVMs, as defined in the statute, adhere to quality control standards designed to '(1) ensure a high level of confidence in the estimates produced by AVMs; (2) protect against the manipulation of data; (3) seek to avoid conflicts of interest; (4) require random sample testing and reviews; and (5) account for any other such factor that the agencies determine to be appropriate.'... Section 1125 provides the agencies with the authority to 'account for any other such factor" that the agencies "determine to be appropriate.' Based on this authority, the agencies propose to include a fifth factor that would require mortgage originators and secondary market issuers to adopt policies, practices, procedures, and control systems to ensure that AVMs used in connection with making credit decisions or covered securitization determinations adhere to quality control standards designed to comply with applicable nondiscrimination laws." See also, Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010, Public Law 203, 111th Cong., 2nd sess. (July 21, 2010), available at https://www.govinfo.gov/ content/pkg/PLAW-111publ203/pdf/PLAW-111publ203.pdf.
- 31 Interagency Task Force on Property Appraisal and Valuation Equity, "Action Plan to Advance Property Appraisal and Valuation Equity: Closing the Racial Wealth Gap by Addressing Mis-valuations for Families and Communities of Color."
- 32 Lopa P. Kolluri, "Appraisal Fair Housing Compliance and Updated General Appraiser Requirements," U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, November 17, 2021, available at https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/ OCHCO/documents/2021-27hsgml.pdf.
- 33 Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Guidance on Application of the Fair Housing Act to the Screening of Applicants for Rental Housing" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2024), available at https://www.hud.gov/sites/dflies/FHEO/documents/ FHEO_Guidance_on_Screening_of_Applicants_for_Rental_ Housing.pdf; Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Guidance on Application of the Fair Housing Act to the Advertising of Housing, Credit, and Other Real Estate-Related Transactions through Digital Platforms."

- 34 Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Guidance on Application of the Fair Housing Act to the Screening of Applicants for Rental Housing," pp. 4–6.
- 35 Ibid., pp. 11–15.
- 36 Ibid., pp. 15-22.
- 37 Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Guidance on Application of the Fair Housing Act to the Advertising of Housing, Credit, and Other Real Estate-Related Transactions through Digital Platforms."
- 38 Ibid., pp. 4-10.
- 39 Ibid., p. 11.
- 40 Ibid., pp. 11-12.
- 41 Madison Alder, "Housing and Urban Development names Vinay Singh as chief Al officer," FedScoop, November 22, 2023, available at https://fedscoop.com/hud-names-vinaysingh-chief-ai-officer; Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence"; Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 42 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Implementation of the Fair Housing Act's Discriminatory Effects Standard," *Federal Register* 78 (32) (2013): 11460–11482, available at https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2013/02/15/2013-03375/ implementation-of-the-fair-housing-acts-discriminatoryeffects-standard.
- 43 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "HUD's Implementation of the Fair Housing Act's Disparate Impact Standard," *Federal Register* 85 (186) (2020): 60288–60333, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/09/24/2020-19887/huds-implementation-ofthe-fair-housing-acts-disparate-impact-standard.
- 44 Ibid. This section was an alternative to the 2019 proposed rule's explicit algorithmic defenses. See U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Reconsideration of HUD's Implementation of the Fair Housing Act's Disparate Impact Standard," *Federal Register* 83 (118) (2018): 28560–28561, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2018/06/20/2018-13340/reconsideration-ofhuds-implementation-of-the-fair-housing-acts-disparateimpact-standard.
- 45 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Reinstatement of HUD's Discriminatory Effects Standard" (Washington: 2021), available at https://www.hud.gov/sites/ dfiles/FHEO/documents/6251-F-02_Discriminatory_Effects_Final_Rule_3-17-23.pdf.
- 46 Fair Housing Act of 1968, 90th Cong., 2nd sess. (April 11, 1968), 42 U.S.C. 3605, available at https:// uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?path=/prelim@title42/ chapter45&edition=prelim.
- 47 Ibid., 42 U.S.C. 3604-5.
- 48 Ibid., 42 U.S.C. 3608(a).
- 49 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Reinstatement of HUD's Discriminatory Effects Standard," *Federal Register* 88 (62) (2023): 19450–19500, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2023/03/31/2023-05836/reinstatement-ofhuds-discriminatory-effects-standard.
- 50 Fair Housing Act, 42 U.S.C. 3604(c), as amended.
- 51 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity "Implementation of the Fair Housing Amendments Act of 1988," *Federal Register* 54 (13) (1989): 3232–3280, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/ pkg/FR-1989-01-23/pdf/FR-1989-01-23.pdf.
- 52 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Reinstatement of HUD's Discriminatory Effects Standard."

- 53 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "HUD's Implementation of the Fair Housing Act's Disparate Impact Standard." "Defendants may also argue that the policy or practice is reasonably necessary to comply with a third-party requirement which limits the defendant's discretion. HUD believes that this is an appropriate defense at the pleading stage where the defendant can show, as a matter of law, that the plaintiff's case should not proceed beyond the pleading stage when considered in light of a binding authority which limits the defendant's discretion in a manner which shows that the defendant's discretion could not have plausibly been the direct cause of the disparity. \ldots HUD has included language allowing a defendant to demonstrate that the policy or practice being challenged is intended to predict the occurrence of an outcome, the prediction represents a valid interest, and the outcome predicted by the policy or practice does not or would not have a disparate impact on protected classes compared to similarly situated individuals not part of the protected class."
- 54 See, for example, U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Advertising and Marketing," available at https://www.hud.gov/program_offices/fair_housing_equal_ opp/advertising_and_marketing (last accessed February 2024); Roberta Achtenberg, "Guidance Regarding Advertisements Under §804(c) of the Fair Housing Act," Office of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing Adt," Office of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, January 9, 1995, available at https://www.hud. gov/sites/documents/DOC_7784.PDF.
- 55 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Housing Discrimination Under the Fair Housing Act," available at https://www.hud.gov/program_offices/fair_housing_equal_opp/fair_housing_act_overview (last accessed February 2024).
- 56 Helen R. Kanovsky, "Office of General Counsel Guidance on Application of Fair Housing Act Standards to the Use of Criminal Records by Providers of Housing and Real Estate-Related Transactions," U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, April 4, 2016, available at https:// www.hud.gov/sites/documents/HUD_OGCGUIDAPPFHAS TANDCR.PDF.
- 57 Nichole Nelson, "Tenant Screening Systems Are Unfair To Black and Brown People. Here's What Our Government Should Do About It," National Community Reinvestment Coalition, June 27, 2023, available at https://ncrc.org/ tenant-screening-systems-are-unfair-to-black-and-brownpeople-heres-what-our-government-should-do-about-it.
- 58 Kanovsky, "Office of General Counsel Guidance on Application of Fair Housing Act Standards to the Use of Criminal Records by Providers of Housing and Real Estate-Related Transactions."
- 59 Louis vs. SafeRent Solutions, statement of interest, U.S. District Court for the District of Massachusetts, Case No. 22cv10800-AK (January 9, 2023), available at https://www. google.com/url?q=https://www.justice.gov/opa/press-release/file/1561526/download&sa=D&source=docs&ust=171 0443738925144&usg=AOvVaw0Fa_wdNoTXy-iiHlmcWeLi.
- 60 Mariah de Leon and Natasha Duarte, "Comments to the FHFA on tenant protections for Enterprise-backed multifamily properties," Upturn, July 31, 2023, available at https://www.upturn.org/work/comments-to-the-fhfa-ontenant-protections-for-enterprise-backed-multifamily/; U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity (FHEO) Guidance on Compliance with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act in Marketing and Application Processing at Subsidized Multifamily Properties" (Washington: 2022), available at https:// archives.hud.gov/news/2022/HUD-Title-VI-Guidance-Multifamily-Marketing-and-Application-Processing.pdf.
- 61 Fair Housing Act, including 42 U.S.C.A. § 3605.
- 62 Ibid
- 63 United States v. American Institute of Real Estate Appraisers, U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Illinois, 442 F. Supp. 1072 (November 23, 1977), available at https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/district-courts/FSupp/442/1072/2285128/; United States v. American Institute of Real Estate Appraisers, appeal dismissed, 7th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals, 590 F.2d 242 (December 21, 1978), available at https://casetext.com/case/us-v-aminst-of-real-estate-appraisers; Fair Housing Act, 42 U.S.C. 3604(a), as amended.

- 64 Steptoe v. Savings of America, U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Ohio, 800 F. Supp. 1542, 1546 (August 24, 1992), available at https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/ district-courts/FSupp/800/1542/1393612/.
- 65 Kolluri, "Appraisal Fair Housing Compliance and Updated General Appraiser Requirements" (noting that "no part of the appraisal analysis or reporting may be based on [protected classes]").
- 66 Federal Housing Finance Agency, "Proposed Rule: Quality Control Standards for Automated Valuation Models."
- 67 Fair Housing Act, 42 U.S.C.A. § 3608
- 68 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH)," available at https://www.hud.gov/AFFH (last accessed February 2024).
- 69 Ibid.
- 70 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing," *Federal Register* 80 (136) (2015): 42272–42371, available at https://www.govinfo. gov/content/pkg/FR-2015-07-16/pdf/2015-17032.pdf.
- 71 Office of Fair Housing, "Preserving Community and Neighborhood Choice" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2020), available at https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/ENF/documents/6228-F-01%20 Preserving%20Housing%20and%20Neighborhood%20 Choice.pdf.
- 72 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing," Federal Register 88 (27) (2023): 8516–8590, available at https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2023/02/09/2023-00625/ affirmatively-furthering-fair-housing.
- 73 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence"; Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Guidance on Application of the Fair Housing Act to the Advertising of Housing, Credit, and Other Real Estate-Related Transactions through Digital Platforms"; American Civil Liberties Union and others, "Re: Addressing Technology's Role in Housing Discrimination," July 13, 2021, available at https://www.upturn.org/static/ files/letter-to-ostp-on-housing-technologies-20210713. pdf; Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Part 109--Fair Housing Advertising," available at https://www. hud.gov/sites/dfiles/FHEO/documents/BBE%20Part%20 109%20Fair%20Housing%20Advertising.pdf (last accessed March 2024).
- 74 Office of Public Affairs, "Justice Department Secures Groundbreaking Settlement Agreement with Meta Platforms, Formerly Known as Facebook, to Resolve Allegations of Discriminatory Advertising."
- 75 See, for example, Yu, Rieke, and Duarte, "Urging the Biden Administration to Address Technology's Role in Housing Discrimination."
- 76 Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "Guidance on Application of the Fair Housing Act to the Advertising of Housing, Credit, and Other Real Estate-Related Transactions through Digital Platforms."
- 77 U.S. Government Publishing Office, "12 U.S.C.A. § 3354," available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/US-CODE-2022-title12/pdf/USCODE-2022-title12-chap34Asec3354.pdf (last accessed May 2024).
- 78 Federal Housing Finance Agency, "Proposed Rule: Quality Control Standards for Automated Valuation Models."
- 79 Office of the Comptroller of the Currency and others, "Quality Control Standards for Automated Valuation Models," *Federal Register* 88 (118) (2023): 40638–40675, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/06/21/2023-12187/quality-control-standardsfor-automated-valuation-models.

80 Ibid.

- 81 Dennis Kelleher, "Re: Quality Control Standards for Automated Valuation Models OCC Docket ID OCC 2023-0002; Board Docket No. R1807 and RIN No. 7100 AG60; FDIC RIN 3064-AE68; NCUA Docket Number NCUA-2023-0019 and RIN 313-AE23; CFPB Docket No. CFPB-2023-0025; FHFA RIN 2590-AA62; 88 Fed. Reg. 40638 (Jun. 21, 2023)," Better Markets, August 21, 2023, available at https://www.regulations.gov/comment/OCC-2023-0002-0011. See Rica Dela Cruz and Gaby Villaluz, "Nonbank lenders shed mortgage market share as originations plummet in 2022," S&P Global, July 13, 2023, available at https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/latest-news-headlines/nonbank-lenders-shed-mortgage-market-share-as-originations-plummet-in-2022-76481554.
- 82 National Institute of Standards and Technology, "NIST AI RMF Playbook," available at
- https://airc.nist.gov/AI_RMF_Knowledge_Base/Playbook (last accessed February 2024).
- 83 Young, "Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 84 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S.C. § 3354 Automated valuation models used to estimate collateral value for mortgage lending purposes," available at https://www.law. cornell.edu/uscode/text/12/3354 (last accessed May 2024). See, for example, Alexei Alexandrov, Laurie Goodman, and Michael Neal, "Reengineering the Appraisal Process: Better Leveraging Both Automated Valuation Models and Manual Appraisals" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2023), p. 18, available at https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/2023-01/ Reengineering%20the%20Appraisal%20Process.pdf.

- 85 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S.C. § 3354(a)(1)-(3)."
- 86 For a more fulsome analysis of the FCRA's history and authority, see "Fair Credit Reporting Act" section of Todd Phillips and Adam Conner, "Financial Regulatory Agencies," in Will Dobbs-Allsopp and others, *Taking Further Agency Action on AI* (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2024), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ article/financial-regulatory-agencies-chapter/.
- 87 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "CFPB Reports Highlight Problems with Tenant Background Checks." The CFPB has already recognized that tenant screening reports often rely on untrustworthy data, creating barriers to housing.
- 88 "Fair Credit Reporting Act" section of Phillips and Conner, "Financial Regulatory Agencies"; Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S.C. § 1681c - Requirements relating to information contained in consumer reports," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/1681c (last accessed May 2024).
- 89 "Fair Credit Reporting Act" section of Phillips and Conner, "Financial Regulatory Agencies."



TAKING FURTHER AGENCY ACTION ON AI Financial Regulatory Agencies

By Todd Phillips and Adam Conner

Authors' note: For this report, the authors use the definition of artificial intelligence (AI) from the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act, which established the National Artificial Intelligence Initiative.¹ This definition was also used by the 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence." Similarly, this report makes repeated reference to "Appendix I: Purposes for Which AI is Presumed to be Safety-Impacting and Rights-Impacting" of the 2024 OMB M-24-10 memo, "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."

Artificial intelligence (AI) is poised to affect every aspect of the U.S. economy and play a significant role in the U.S. financial system, leading financial regulators to take various steps to address the impact of AI on their areas of responsibility. The economic risks of AI to the U.S. financial system include everything from the potential for consumer and institutional fraud to algorithmic discrimination and AI-enabled cybersecurity risks. The impacts of AI on consumers, banks, nonbank financial institutions, and the financial system's stability are all concerns to be investigated and potentially addressed by regulators. While Governing for Impact (GFI) and the Center for American Progress have extensively researched these existing authorities in consultation with numerous subject matter experts, the goal is to provoke a generative discussion about the following proposals, rather than outline a definitive executive action agenda. Each potential recommendation will require further vetting before agencies act. Even if additional AI legislation is needed, this menu of potential recommendations to address AI demonstrates that there are more options for agencies to explore beyond their current work and that agencies cannot and should not wait to utilize existing authorities to address AI.

The October 2023 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence" assigned executive branch financial regulators AI-related tasks⁴ and specifically encouraged independent regulatory agencies, which cannot be directly tasked by the president, to address the risks of AI:

Independent regulatory agencies are encouraged, as they deem appropriate, to consider using their full range of authorities to protect American consumers from fraud, discrimination, and threats to privacy and to address other risks that may arise from the use of AI, including risks to financial stability, and to consider rulemaking,

Read the fact sheet

The accompanying fact sheet lists all of the recommendations detailed in this chapter of the report. as well as emphasizing or clarifying where existing regulations and guidance apply to AI, including clarifying the responsibility of regulated entities to conduct due diligence on and monitor any third-party AI services they use, and emphasizing or clarifying requirements and expectations related to the transparency of AI models and regulated entities' ability to explain their use of AI models.⁵

In March 2024, the U.S. Treasury Department issued a report on AI specific cybersecurity risks in financial services that included the following summary of the AI regulatory landscape:

Financial regulatory agencies generally do not issue regulations or guidance on specific technologies, but instead address the importance of effective risk management, governance, and controls regarding the use of technology, including AI, and the business activities that those technologies support. Regulators have emphasized that it is important that financial institutions and critical infrastructure organizations manage the use of AI in a safe, sound, and fair manner, in accordance with applicable laws and regulations, including those related to consumer and investor protection. Controls and oversight over the use of AI should be commensurate with the risk of the business processes supported by AI. Regulators have noted that it is important for financial institutions to identify, measure, monitor, and manage risks arising from the use of AI, as they would for the use of any other technology. Advances in technology do not render existing risk management and compliance requirements or expectations inapplicable. Various existing laws, regulations, and supervisory guidance are applicable to financial institutions' use of AI. Although existing laws, regulations, and supervisory guidance may not expressly address AI, the principles contained therein can help promote safe, sound, and fair implementation of AI.⁶

As noted in the Treasury Department's report, existing laws and regulations clearly apply to the use of AI in the financial services sector. This report for financial regulators highlights 11 relevant existing authorities and the numerous agencies that oversee them in detail below, along with recommendations on how to potentially utilize those authorities to address AI. It should be noted that there is some repetition and overlap in the recommendations for financial services regulators due to the multiple parallel existing statutory authorities. Additionally, these recommendations align with or draw from the AI best practices recommended by the Biden administration's AI Bill of Rights, the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) AI Risk Management Framework, the 2023 AI executive order, and the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) M-24-10 memorandum on "Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence" issued in March 2024.⁷

In this report, the term "**U.S. financial regulatory agencies**" includes the federal banking and credit union agencies, financial markets regulators, and executive branch agencies. Specifically, in this report, these agencies include the Treasury Department, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, the Board

of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, the Commodity Futures Trading Commission, the National Credit Union Administration, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, the Financial Stability Oversight Council, which is chaired by the secretary of the treasury, and, to some extent, the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, the self-regulatory organization for securities brokers, which is overseen by the SEC. It should be noted that other federal agencies not listed in this report also have financial regulation responsibilities and authorities that could potentially be used to address AI.

Al risks and opportunities

AI may affect financial services consumers and the U.S. and international banking and financial systems in various known and unknown ways.⁸ The risks and opportunities of AI for financial services start with similar broad concerns as other areas discussed in this report, including the need for safe and secure systems with clear safeguards to address and mitigate risk, the potential for algorithmic discrimination that perpetuates or exacerbates existing historical inequalities, the potential for fraud and harm to consumers, and the possibility of affecting essential systems.

Several areas of concern are detailed below:

- Prevention of access to financial services: AI-powered systems may prevent consumers from accessing critical financial services⁹ by illegally discriminating against customers, generating incorrect information for their credit reports, or using faulty AI systems to execute transactions. The OMB M-24-10 AI guidance lists AI used by federal agencies for "[a]llocating loans; determining financialsystem access; credit scoring; determining who is subject to a financial audit; making insurance determinations and risk assessments; determining interest rates; or determining financial penalties" as potentially rights-impacting.¹⁰
- Algorithmic discrimination that may exacerbate historical inequalities: Massive amounts of data are required to train and run AI-powered systems.¹¹ In the financial services world, such historical data may dangerously reflect long-embedded systemic inequalities, such as redlining, unfair credit denials, and other discriminatory practices. AI systems trained on these historic data run the substantial risk of incorporating these inequities if not addressed proactively.
- Al-enabled fraud: AI is already embraced as a tool to enable advanced fraud against consumers and financial institutions. The use of AI voice cloning¹² and AI-generated fake accounts¹³ are just the tip of the iceberg when it comes to future AI-enabled financial fraud.

- **Failure to comply with anti-money laundering requirements:** The Bank Secrecy Act and Treasury Department regulations require institutions to submit suspicious activity reports (SARs) whenever customers engage in activity that may be money laundering.¹⁴ Black-box AI systems may fail to report otherwise suspicious activities, leaving banks in violation of the Bank Secrecy Act.
- Threats to safe, secure, and stable financial systems: Integrating AI systems into financial services may pose a risk to the operation of these critical systems, as their sophistication grows along with the lack of transparency into proprietary black-box AI systems and algorithms that provide essential services and upkeep. The 2008 financial crisis proved how important the stability of the broader financial system is for a growing economy; yet AI and the commercial cloud computing that provides advanced AI pose risks that could negatively affect financial stability. Indeed, the Financial Stability Oversight Council has identified AI as a "vulnerability" within the U.S. financial system.¹⁵ For example, a bank's use of the same or similar data for AI-based risk management models, AI-enabled network effects, or unregulated AI service providers may pose systemic risks.¹⁶

Although certainly not exhaustive, these known risks affect at least three main categories of stakeholders in the financial sector:

- 1. Customers: Banks and other financial services providers may illegally discriminate against customers when making lending decisions with unknowingly biased AI systems.¹⁷ Banks' and lenders' retail and institutional customers are also at risk of faulty AI systems that fail to accurately respond to their inquiries, accurately assess their credit worthiness, or execute transactions.¹⁸ Similarly, brokers' customers face losses from transactions that AI systems fail to execute.¹⁹ Financial institutions also serve as a wealth of information about customers, which is necessary for AI systems to operate, and may be liable for customer losses stemming from AI-enabled fraud.²⁰
- 2. Banks: The core purpose of bank regulation is to ensure banks' safety and soundness,²¹ and AI could put this at risk. Banks face potential operational failures from AI-enabled cyberattacks that can evade their information technology (IT) defenses,²² runs from depositors' use of AI for treasury management,²³ and losses from banks' own opaque and faulty AI-based risk management systems.²⁴
- 3. Securities brokers and futures commission merchants, securities and derivatives exchanges, and other market intermediaries: In addition to banks, the nonbank financial institutions that comprise the capital markets are also poised to use AI systems that may pose risks to firms' financial health and that of markets overall. Brokers may be liable for trades that AI systems failed to execute or misexecuted, and investment advisers and brokers may be liable for AI systems that fail to offer conflict-free advice or advice in the clients' best interests.²⁵ Exchanges may face operational failures from their AI-based

matching software or experience flash crashes stemming from erroneous high-frequency trading.²⁶ Additionally, clearinghouses relying on AI systems that fail may be unable to novate trades, putting the markets at risk of requiring bailouts.²⁷

Current state

The 2022 White House AI Bill of Rights, which was the basis of much of the 2023 executive order on AI, noted that AI or automated systems could "have the potential to meaningfully impact the American public's rights, opportunities, or access to critical resources or services" and that critical resources or services included financial services.²⁸

The 2023 AI executive order outlines eight policies and principles for AI for the Biden administration's approach to AI, including that AI must be "safe and secure," "[pro-mote] responsible innovation, competition, and collaboration," and "[advance] equity and civil rights," as AI "systems deployed irresponsibly have reproduced and intensified existing inequities, caused new types of harmful discrimination, and exacerbated online and physical harms." The guidance specifically highlights the need to "enforce existing consumer protection laws and principles and enact appropriate safeguards against fraud, unintended bias, discrimination, infringements on privacy, and other harms from AI," emphasizing the need for protections in "financial services."²⁹

The executive order also required the secretary of the treasury to "issue a public report on best practices for financial institutions to manage AI-specific cybersecurity risks" and provides financial services and housing directives for the CFPB.³⁰ Finally, the order highlights the direction it hopes independent regulatory agencies not under the direct authority of the president will take on AI, noting:

Independent regulatory agencies are encouraged, as they deem appropriate, to consider using their full range of authorities to protect American consumers from fraud, discrimination, and threats to privacy and to address other risks that may arise from the use of AI, including risks to financial stability, and to consider rulemaking, as well as emphasizing or clarifying where existing regulations and guidance apply to AI, including clarifying the responsibility of regulated entities to conduct due diligence on and monitor any third-party AI services they use, and emphasizing or clarifying requirements and expectations related to the transparency of AI models and regulated entities' ability to explain their use of AI models.³¹

The OMB M-24-10 AI guidance notes that AI used by federal agencies should be automatically presumed rights-impacting if used for "[a]llocating loans; determining financial-system access; credit scoring; determining who is subject to a financial audit; making insurance determinations and risk assessments; determining interest rates; or determining financial penalties (e.g., garnishing wages or withholding tax returns)."³²

The financial regulatory agencies have been working on addressing AI in a variety of ways.

The Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB) has been one of the most proactive federal agencies on the issue.³³ Director Rohit Chopra has made statements warning about the myriad risks of AI, including that its need for large datasets and computing power could result in a natural oligopoly: "There could be a handful of firms, and just to be honest, a handful of individuals who ultimately have enormous control over decisions made throughout the world."³⁴ Chopra has also expressed concern that AI "magnifies disruptions in a market that turn tremors into earthquakes"³⁵ and that AI could be used for illegal and discriminatory lending decisions.³⁶

Accordingly, the CFPB has provided market participants with various guidance about how AI may and may not be used. The CFPB explained that federal law does "not permit creditors to use complex algorithms when doing so means they cannot provide the specific and accurate reasons for adverse actions."³⁷ It has also warned that creditors may not "rely on overly broad or vague reasons to the extent that they obscure the specific and accurate reasons relied upon."38 The CFPB has criticized credit reporting agencies' use of AI screening tools.³⁹ In conjunction with the U.S. Department of Justice, Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, and Federal Trade Commission, the CFPB warned that AI systems "have the potential to produce outcomes that result in unlawful discrimination" and that "[e]xisting legal authorities apply to the use of [AI] just as they apply to other practices."40 The CFPB has also penalized firms for relying on faulty automated compliance systems. The bureau ordered Wells Fargo to pay \$3.7 billion for compliance failures that resulted in wrongful home foreclosures, car repossessions, and lost benefit payments⁴¹ and ordered Hello Digit to pay a \$2.7 million fine for causing users to be charged overdraft fees.⁴² It is reportedly increasing examinations of AI systems.⁴³

At the Treasury Department, Graham Steele, while serving as assistant secretary for financial institutions in October 2023, gave a speech detailing how AI can affect banking, consumer finance, and insurance markets and emphasizing the importance of AI providers engaging in responsible innovation.⁴⁴ In addition, the Treasury Department appointed a chief artificial intelligence officer as required by the 2023 executive order on AI.⁴⁵ The Financial Stability Oversight Council (FSOC), which is chaired by the treasury secretary, has identified AI as a potential risk to the financial system and has issued recommendations to the other regulators to monitor AI's development in their respective jurisdictions.⁴⁶ In a February 2024 testimony before the U.S. House Committee on Financial Services, Treasury Secretary Janet Yellen noted that the FSOC was "closely monitoring the increasing use of artificial intelligence in financial services, which brings potential benefits such as reducing costs and improving efficiencies and potential risks like cyber and model risk."⁴⁷ And in March 2024, the Department of the Treasury's Office of Cybersecurity and Critical Infrastructure Protection issued a report in response to requirements from the 2023 executive order on AI, entitled "Managing Artificial Intelligence-Specific Cybersecurity Risks in the Financial Services Sector."⁴⁸ While focusing on the AI-specific risk of cybersecurity, the "Next Steps: Challenges & Opportunities" chapter contains a small section that notes "Regulation of AI in Financial Services Remains an Open Question" according to those interviewed for the report.⁴⁹

The federal banking agencies have also begun tackling AI, albeit at a slower pace.⁵⁰ The Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OCC) formed an Office of Financial Technology.⁵¹ The Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) created FDITech, a tech lab, though it recently reduced its public-facing role.⁵² Four federal reserve banks—San Francisco, New York, Atlanta, and Boston—have also set up offices to study financial innovation and AI.⁵³ These efforts are intended to focus, in part, on how regulators can use AI to assist in regulating financial institutions as well as to better understand how banks are using AI in their activities. These agencies have also jointly issued a request for information on financial institutions' uses of AI⁵⁴ and have proposed a rule to impose heightened standards for the use of home appraisals conducted using algorithms.⁵⁵

The Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) is quickly evaluating how regulated institutions use AI in capital markets. Chairman Gary Gensler has given a plethora of speeches discussing the possible harms of AI,⁵⁶ including in a March 2024 interview with Politico in which he warned of a potential financial crisis caused in part by AI.⁵⁷ In addition, the agency has launched a Strategic Hub for Innovation and Financial Technology (FinHub) that focuses, in part, on AI generally in the securities markets.⁵⁸ The SEC proposed a rule to address risks posed to investors from conflicts of interest associated with using predictive data analytics.⁵⁹ With regard to investment advisers, the SEC's examinations division has begun soliciting information about advisers' uses of AI.⁶⁰ SEC staff have issued guidance⁶¹ and a risk alert⁶² addressing robo-advisers that use algorithms to make investment recommendations.

The Financial Industry Regulatory Authority (FINRA), the self-regulatory organization for securities brokers,⁶³ formed an Office of Financial Innovation to coordinate fintech efforts that include AI⁶⁴ and published a white paper on AI in the securities industry.⁶⁵

The Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC) issued "A Primer on Artificial Intelligence in Financial Markets" in 2019 that discusses, among other things, how the CFTC could leverage AI to better regulate its markets.⁶⁶ More recently, the agency created an enforcement division task force focused on emerging technologies, including AI,⁶⁷ and its Technology Advisory Committee created a panel to evaluate "responsible artificial intelligence."⁶⁸ The CFTC's commissioners have given speeches on the need for the agency to regulate AI.⁶⁹

The Biden administration's work on AI is ongoing, but the AI Bill of Rights, the NIST AI Risk Management Framework, the 2023 executive order on AI, and the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance have highlighted key AI risk mitigation practices to be further developed.⁷⁰ Due to parallel statutory authorities across multiple agencies, many of these recommendations are referenced repeatedly in the sections below.

These efforts include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Required minimum risk management practices for AI use that is deemed safetyimpacting or rights-impacting: The OMB M-24-10 AI guidance requires minimum risk management practices for federal agencies that utilize AI for certain purposes presumed to be safety-impacting or rights-impacting.⁷¹ These steps, including AI impact assessments and other requirements, could be repurposed for use beyond federal agencies, such as at banks or financial services institutions.
- Al audits: The development of an independent third-party AI auditing ecosystem is being explored to ensure effective risk management and compliance with AI systems.⁷² AI audits in this context can include both the data used to train AI systems and the AI systems themselves, including their source code. The audits would also include third parties utilizing AI for banks or other financial institutions as vendors or contractors. In all cases, regulators should set out guidelines for appropriate conflict checks and firewall protocols for auditors.
- **Explainability and legibility:** The 2022 AI Bill of Rights⁷³ made "notice and explanation" a key principle for the safe use of AI, noting that people "should know that an automated system is being used and understand how and why it contributes to outcomes that impact you" and that automated systems should "provide clear, timely, understandable, and accessible notice of use and explanations."⁷⁴ The 2023 AI executive order noted that "requirements and expectations related to the transparency of AI models and regulated entities" ability to explain their use of AI models" should be a priority for independent agencies, including independent financial regulators.⁷⁵ This expectation for explainability and legibility is also reflected in the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance for federal agencies using or procuring AI, which notes:

Explanations might include, for example, how and why the AI-driven decision or action was taken. This does not mean that agencies must provide a perfect breakdown of how a machine learning system came to a conclusion, as exact explanations of AI decisions may not be technically feasible. However, agencies should still characterize the general nature of such AI decisions through context such as the data that the decision relied upon, the design of the AI, and the broader decision-making context in which the system operates. Such explanations should be technologically valid, meaningful, useful, and as simply stated as possible, and higher-risk decisions should be accompanied by more comprehensive explanations.⁷⁶ Financial regulators should collaborate with others in the public and private sector as they develop best practices for explanation and legibility.

- Al red-teaming: The 2023 AI executive order defined AI "red-teaming" as "a structured testing effort to find flaws and vulnerabilities in an AI system, often in a controlled environment and in collaboration with developers of AI."⁷⁷ Red-teaming has emerged as a method to test AI that is embraced by leading generative AI companies⁷⁸ and has been a focus of the White House in voluntary commitments,⁷⁹ the executive order, and the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance.⁸⁰ This can also include red team/blue team exercises, whereby the blue team defends the systems against the simulated penetrations,⁸¹ or "violet-teaming," which attempts to address broader systemic societal issues in adversarial testing.⁸²
- Cybersecurity and Al risk management: The Biden administration has made cybersecurity a key focus, with efforts that include the 2023 National Cybersecurity Strategy.⁸³ The 2023 executive order on AI also prominently mentions cybersecurity throughout. Similarly, AI risk management has been an early focus of voluntary and mandated AI efforts from the U.S. government, including the NIST AI Risk Management Framework and the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance.⁸⁴

Relevant statutory authorities

This section explains how various statutes enforced by the federal financial regulators could be used to regulate AI. This list is by no means exhaustive.

Bank Secrecy Act

Relevant agencies: Treasury Department, Federal Reserve, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, National Credit Union Administration, Securities and Exchange Commission, Commodity Futures Trading Commission

The Bank Secrecy Act (BSA), enacted in 1970, is designed to combat money laundering and financial crimes.⁸⁵ The BSA and regulations promulgated thereunder require financial institutions to maintain records and report certain transactions indicative of money laundering or other illicit activities.⁸⁶ Under these regulations, banks and other financial institutions must verify the identity of all customers, keep detailed records of cash transactions exceeding \$10,000, and report suspicious transactions to the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN).⁸⁷ By mandating these reporting requirements, the BSA aims to enhance transparency in financial dealings, detect potential illegal activities, and safeguard the financial system's integrity.⁸⁸ The broad statutory authority allows the treasury secretary and banking and financial regulators to promulgate regulations requiring institutions to create and implement a wide variety of anti-money laundering programs.⁸⁹

Recommendations

Using these authorities, the Federal Reserve, OCC, FDIC, SEC, and CFTC could consider the following actions:

- Regulate how institutions' customer identification and suspicious activity reporting programs use AI. As AI becomes more integrated into financial systems, it can help institutions monitor and analyze transactions for BSA compliance more effectively, detecting anomalies or patterns indicative of illicit activities. However, regulators must be cognizant of the harms of offloading such an important law enforcement task to AI systems and should outline best practices for implementing AI systems and require institutions to develop standards for how they use AI to automate anti-money laundering tasks.
- Require banks to periodically review their BSA systems to ensure accuracy and explainability. Accurate and timely reports of suspicious activities must be balanced against financial privacy and FinCEN's ability to review the reports it receives. Regulators must ensure the AI institutions' BSA systems use is accurate and can explain why activities are suspicious and therefore flagged. Regulators should require institutions to periodically review their AI – perhaps by hiring outside reviewers – to ensure continued accuracy and explainability to expert and lay audiences. Examiners must be able to review source code and dataset acquisition protocols.

Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act: Disclosure of nonpublic personal information

Relevant agencies: Federal Reserve, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, National Credit Union Administration, Securities and Exchange Commission, Commodity Futures Trading Commission, Consumer Financial Protection Bureau

Enacted in 1999, the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act (GLBA) proclaimed it "the policy of the Congress that each financial institution has an affirmative and continuing obligation to respect the privacy of its customers and to protect the security and confidentiality of those customers' nonpublic personal information."⁹⁰ Accordingly, 15 U.S.C. § 6802 provides that "a financial institution may not ... disclose to a nonaffiliated third party any nonpublic personal information" unless it has first provided consumers notice.⁹¹ The GLBA requires the banking and financial regulators to "establish appropriate ... administrative, technical, and physical safeguards" for institutions that 1) "insure the security and confidentiality of customer records and information"; 2) "protect against any anticipated threats or hazards to the security or integrity of such records"; and 3) "protect against unauthorized access to or use of [customer information]."⁹² Under this authority, the federal banking regulators have implemented interagency guidelines for establishing information security standards⁹³ and issued IT and cybersecurity risk management guidance.⁹⁴

Recommendations

The regulators should make further use of this authority to ensure resiliency against Al-designed cyber threats, including the following actions:

- Require third-party Al audits for all institutions. Al audits should be required for all institutions. Larger institutions can bring this practice in-house, depending on the ecosystem that develops around Al audits. However, smaller financial institutions may lack the staff and funding for in-house expertise or Al red-teaming but still need to mitigate against Al risk. Accordingly, small institutions should undergo Al security audits by qualified outside consultants to determine where vulnerabilities lie. These audits help identify and address any vulnerabilities in Al systems that might be exploited by cyber threats, thus enhancing overall cybersecurity measures. This includes risks that cybercriminals could use Al to impersonate clients such that institutions inadvertently release customer information erroneously, believing that they are interacting with their clients. Regulators should set out guidelines for appropriate conflict checks and firewall protocols for auditors.
- Require red-teaming of AI for the largest institutions. AI red-teaming is defined as "a structured testing effort to find flaws and vulnerabilities in an AI system, often in a controlled environment and in collaboration with developers of AI."⁹⁵ The largest firms should already be utilizing red-teaming for their AI products. In addition, they should be running red team/blue team exercises, and the agencies should require the teams to incorporate AI into their efforts. Using AI can significantly increase the speed at which red teams can find and exploit vulnerabilities, leaving blue teams at a significant disadvantage.⁹⁶ Firms must know how malicious actors can use AI to attack their infrastructure to defend against it effectively. Banks and other financial institutions must conduct AI red-teaming to fortify their cyber defenses and proactively identify vulnerabilities.
- Require disclosure of annual resources on AI cybersecurity and AI risk management and compliance. Financial institutions must disclose their annual resources dedicated to cybersecurity and AI risk management and compliance, which is crucial for transparency and accountability. Given the

escalating reliance on AI-driven technologies in banking operations, the potential vulnerabilities and risks associated with cyber threats amplify significantly. By mandating such disclosures, stakeholders, including customers, regulators, and investors, gain valuable insights into a bank's commitment to mitigating cyber risks through AI.

Equal Credit Opportunity Act

Relevant agency: Consumer Financial Protection Bureau

The Equal Credit Opportunity Act (ECOA) was enacted to prevent discrimination in credit granting. The ECOA makes it "unlawful for any creditor to discriminate against any applicant" for credit "on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, sex or marital status, or age" or "because all or part of the applicant's income derives from any public assistance program."⁹⁷ The ECOA requires creditors to provide reasons for credit denials and grants applicants the right to challenge any decision perceived as discriminatory. Its fundamental goal is to promote fair and equal access to credit for all qualified individuals, fostering a more inclusive and equitable financial landscape.

The ECOA allows the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau to "prescribe regulations to carry out the purposes of [the act]," including those it believes "are necessary or proper to effectuate [the ECOA's purposes], to prevent circumvention or evasion thereof, or to facilitate or substantiate compliance therewith."⁹⁸ It also requires firms to provide "[e]ach applicant against whom adverse action is taken [with] a statement of reasons for such action."⁹⁹

Recommendations

Using these authorities, the CFPB could consider the following actions:

Require lenders to periodically review their lending systems to ensure explainability and that no new discriminatory activity applies. Research suggests that AI-based systems may result in lending decisions that have a disparate impact,¹⁰⁰ which is a violation of the ECOA.¹⁰¹ The CFPB has already indicated in guidance that AI-based lending systems cannot be used when those systems "cannot provide the specific and accurate reasons for adverse actions.¹⁰² Nevertheless, the CFPB should require lenders making lending decisions using AI to periodically review those systems – perhaps by hiring outside reviewers – to ensure explainability to expert and lay audiences and to confirm that discrimination does not inadvertently creep in as new data are used. Examiners must review source code and dataset acquisition protocols.

- Prohibit lenders from using third-party credit scores and models developed with unexplainable AI. Many lenders use credit scores or other sources of information from third parties, which themselves may use AI to create those ratings.¹⁰³ The CFPB should prohibit lenders from using unexplainable scores or models to avoid fair lending requirements and require all lenders subject to the ECOA to obtain information about the explainability of their third-party service providers' AI.
- Require lenders to employ staff with AI expertise. As described above, many lenders rely on third-party models for lending decisions. Given the pitfalls of algorithmic lending decisions, these firms must maintain diverse teams that include individuals with AI expertise to understand how such models operate and can introduce bias into firms' lending decisions. These experts are necessary to identify and mitigate potential biases or unintended consequences of algorithmic decision-making. The 2023 executive order on AI required federal agencies to appoint chief artificial intelligence officers (CAIOs),¹⁰⁴ whose duties were further outlined in the OMB M-24-10 AI guidance.¹⁰⁵ The CFPB should follow that model to require firms to similarly designate a CAIO or designate an existing official to assume the duties of a CAIO.

Fair Credit Reporting Act

Relevant agency: Consumer Financial Protection Bureau

Recognizing that "the banking system is dependent upon fair and accurate credit reporting" and that "inaccurate credit reports directly impair the efficiency of the banking system," Congress enacted the Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA) in 1970.106 The FCRA generally covers all entities that help create, provide, and use consumer reports and allows the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau to regulate those activities. For example, the FCRA prohibits entities that furnish information to consumer reporting agencies (CRAs) from reporting information that they know have errors, mandating they correct and update false information, and allows the CFPB to craft regulations prescribing policies and procedures that must be followed.¹⁰⁷ For CRAs themselves, the FCRA excludes particular information from reports and requires agencies to describe to users the key factor in credit score information.¹⁰⁸ And for users of consumer reports-which include lenders, employers, and landlords-the FCRA prescribes responsibilities if they take adverse actions based on report information and allows the CFPB to regulate how users provide consumers with credit decision notices and the information contained in such notices.¹⁰⁹ The CFPB may also regulate the procedures for instances where consumers wish to dispute the accuracy of information in reports.¹¹⁰ The Federal Trade Commission, CFPB, and other agencies have administrative enforcement authority.¹¹¹

Using this regulatory authority, the CFPB has issued regulations creating and requiring firms to use model forms and disclosures,¹¹² requiring furnishers of information to "establish and implement reasonable written policies and procedures regarding the accuracy and integrity of the information [provided to credit reporting agencies],"¹¹³ and requiring users of credit reports to disclose to consumers when their credit report has been used as a means for determining their risk.¹¹⁴

Recommendations

As it relates to AI, the CFPB should consider using these authorities to take the following actions:

- Require credit reporting agencies to describe whether and to what extent Al was involved in formulating reports and scores. Although the CFPB has issued guidance making clear that the ECOA requires lenders to make their AI systems explainable,¹¹⁵ it has yet to do the same with credit reporting agencies. Given that AI-based systems may result in the creation of credit scores that will result in a disparate impact, the CFPB should use its authority over credit reporting agencies to make clear that the AI used to generate credit scores should describe the extent to which AI was used and ensure the scores are explainable.
- Require credit reporting agencies to periodically review their AI systems to ensure explainability and that no new discriminatory activity applies. Beyond simply requiring credit reporting agencies' AI systems to be explainable to expert and lay audiences, the CFPB should also require the agencies to periodically review their systems to ensure continued explainability as new data are introduced. CFPB examiners must be able to review source code and dataset acquisition protocols.
- Require credit reporting agencies to provide for human review of information that consumers contest as inaccurate. As part of U.S.C. § 1681i "reasonable reinvestigation" mandate, credit reporting agencies should be required to have a human conduct the reinvestigation of AI systems' determinations and inputs.¹¹⁶ Since AI-based systems may use black-box algorithms to determine credit scores or inputs that create credit scores, individually traceable data are required for adequate human review. As noted above, general explainability is important but would not be sufficient to allow human reviewers to correct potentially erroneous information under the FCRA.
- Given the preceding recommendation, require users of credit reports to inform consumers of their right to human review of inaccuracies in Al-generated reports in adverse action notices, per 15 U.S.C. § 1681(m)(4)(B).

Update model forms and disclosures to incorporate disclosure of Al usage. Given the CFPB's mandate that credit reporting agencies and users of credit reports use model forms and disclosures, the CFPB should update those forms to include spaces for model form users to describe their Al usage.

Importantly, "consumer reports" under the FCRA include those that provide information used "in establishing the consumer's eligibility for ... employment purposes."¹¹⁷ "Employment purposes" includes the "purpose of evaluating a consumer for employment, promotion, reassignment or retention as an employee."¹¹⁸ The CFPB should consider several policy changes to explicitly address electronic surveillance and automated management (ESAM) used by employers:

- Require purveyors of workplace surveillance technologies to comply with the FCRA. As AI firms become increasingly used to mine data provided by employers, it is important that ESAM software companies be considered credit reporting agencies and comply with the corresponding restrictions. The CFPB should consider adding such companies to its list of credit reporting agencies¹¹⁹ and issue supervisory guidance explaining the circumstances under which ESAM companies act as CRAs and the corresponding responsibilities that they entail for ESAM companies and employers.
- Ensure ESAM technologies used by employers comply with the FCRA. If the CFPB provides that these technology providers are CRAs, the CFPB must also make clear that users of their software comply with the FCRA. Accordingly, it should consider modifying the "Summary of Consumer Rights" issued by the CFPB to include information about employee FCRA rights concerning employers' use of ESAM technologies.¹²⁰ It should also consider modifying "Appendix E to Part 1022" to identify how employers furnishing employee data to ESAM technology companies and data brokers must ensure the accuracy of their furnished information.¹²¹

Community Reinvestment Act

Relevant agencies: Federal Reserve, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation

Enacted to undo the pernicious effects of redlining,¹²² the Community Reinvestment Act (CRA) encourages banks to meet the credit needs of the communities in which they operate, particularly low- and moderate-income neighborhoods. The CRA requires banks to actively engage in lending, investment, and service activities in these underserved communities by mandating periodic evaluations of banks' performance in meeting the community's credit needs.¹²³ The CRA grants federal banking regulators the authority to regulate banks' compliance with the law.¹²⁴ The CRA does not allow regulators to change banks' lending decisions, only to decide how it will evaluate whether banks comply with the act. The regulators' rules allow banks to submit strategic plans for complying with the CRA¹²⁵ and establish assessment areas for determining compliance.¹²⁶

Recommendation

The federal banking regulators should consider using their authority to:

Require banks to indicate whether they use AI to comply with CRA regulations and, if so, require those systems to be explainable. Given AI systems' abilities to wade through mountains of information and identify the most profitable outcomes, banks may use them to game CRA regulations. For example, banks may use AI to help determine the most optimal assessment areas for profitability purposes. Regulators should require banks to disclose if they use AI to comply with the CRA or with regulations promulgated thereunder. In addition, these AI systems should be required to be explainable to expert and lay audiences to ensure that designated assessment areas are logical. Examiners must be able to review source code and dataset acquisition protocols.

Consumer Financial Protection Act: UDAAP authority

Relevant agency: Consumer Financial Protection Bureau

Following the great financial crisis of 2007–2008, Congress enacted the Consumer Financial Protection Act (CFPA) as Title X of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act in 2010. Among other things, the CFPA created the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau to ensure fairness, transparency, and accountability in providing consumer financial products and services by regulating those products and services and enforcing the nation's consumer financial protection laws.¹²⁷ The Consumer Financial Protection Bureau regulates various financial sectors, including banks, credit unions, mortgage servicers, payday lenders, and debt collectors, striving to educate consumers and monitor financial practices.

One of the most potent authorities provided to the CFPB is its authority to "take any action authorized ... to prevent a covered person or service provider from committing or engaging in an unfair, deceptive, or abusive act or practice under Federal law in connection with any transaction with a consumer for a consumer financial product or service, or the offering of a consumer financial product or service."¹²⁸ Under this so-called UDAAP authority, the CFPB may also write regulations "identifying as unlawful" particular acts or practices and "may include requirements for the purpose of preventing such acts or practices."¹²⁹ In other words, the CFPB can regulate consumer financial service providers to ensure their activities are not unfair, deceptive, or abusive.

Recommendations

Using this authority, the CFPB should consider the following actions:

- Require financial institutions' consumer-facing AI systems to accurately respond to customer inquiries and execute transactions subject to strict consumer protection standards, periodically reviewing consumer-facing AI systems to ensure accuracy and explainability. As institutions begin using AI chatbots to communicate with customers, these systems must provide consumers with accurate information about their accounts, their firms' policies and procedures, and the law. In addition, as these AI systems begin to be used for more than simply providing information such as executing customers' money transfers or asset purchases it is imperative that they accurately and effectively execute transactions according to customers' wishes and execute only transactions that are legal and comply with firms' policies. The CFPB must ensure that institutions' consumer-facing AI systems are accurate in all respects and require, through rulemaking, periodic review of their systems to ensure accuracy.
- Require AI red-teaming and red team/blue team exercises for the largest institutions. The CFPB's UDAAP authority can be used to prohibit the inadvertent disclosure of consumers' information at institutions not subject to the GLBA.¹³⁰ Nonbank consumer financial service providers hold a wealth of information about customers that malicious AI systems feed off, and they may be liable for customer losses stemming from AI-enabled fraud.131 With AI redteaming¹³² or red team/blue team exercises, the red team attempts to attack a company's information technology infrastructure while the blue team defends against such hacks. The largest firms should already be utilizing AI red-teaming and red team/blue team exercises, but given that real-world attackers have Al at their disposal, the agencies should require this. Having teams use Al can significantly increase the speed with which red teams can find and exploit vulnerabilities, leaving blue teams at a significant disadvantage.133 Firms must understand how malicious actors can use AI to attack their infrastructure and defend against it. Institutions must conduct AI red-teaming and red team/blue team exercises leveraging AI to fortify their cyber defenses and proactively identify vulnerabilities.
- Require third-party Al audits for all institutions. Al audits should be required by all institutions. Larger institutions can bring this practice in-house, depending on the ecosystem that develops around Al audits. However, smaller financial institutions may lack the staff and funding for in-house expertise or Al red-teaming or red team/blue team exercises¹³⁴ but still need to mitigate against Al risk. Accordingly, small institutions should be required to undergo Al security audits by outside consultants to determine where vulnerabilities lie. These audits help identify and address any vulnerabilities in Al systems

that might be exploited by cyber threats, thus enhancing overall cybersecurity measures. The CFPB may require such audits because failure to do so while claiming accurate and secure systems is unfair. Regulators should set guidelines for appropriate conflict checks and firewall protocols for auditors.

Require disclosure of annual resources dedicated to cybersecurity and Al risk management and compliance. Requiring nonbank consumer financial service providers to disclose their annual resources dedicated to cybersecurity and Al risk management and compliance is crucial for transparency and accountability. Given the escalating reliance on Al-driven technologies in financial institution operations,¹³⁵ the potential vulnerabilities and risks associated with cyber threats amplify significantly. The CFPB could enact regulations mandating such resource disclosures for spending on cybersecurity and Al risk management and compliance. By mandating such disclosures, stakeholders, including customers, regulators, and investors, would gain valuable insights into the extent of an institution's commitment to mitigating cyber risks through Al.

Federal Deposit Insurance Act, Federal Credit Union Act, and Bank Holding Company Act

Relevant agencies: Federal Reserve, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, National Credit Union Administration

The Federal Deposit Insurance Act (FDIA) and the Federal Credit Union Act (FCUA) are two of the core statutes that permit banking and credit union regulators to ensure the safety and soundness of institutions under their respective jurisdictions.¹³⁶ The Bank Holding Company Act (BHCA) similarly provides the Federal Reserve with many of the same authorities for bank holding companies. Under these statutes, banking regulators are required to prescribe standards relating to "internal controls, information systems, and internal audit systems" as well as any "other operational and managerial standards as the agency determines to be appropriate."¹³⁷ The National Credit Union Administration (NCUA) is required to "promulgate rules establishing minimum standards ... of security devices and procedures."¹³⁸ Regulators may also enforce prohibitions against activities that are unsafe or unsound.¹³⁹

Pursuant to these authorities, regulators have issued a wide array of regulations and guidance designed to ensure financial institutions adhere to the highest operational standards. For example, they have issued guidelines establishing standards for safety and soundness covering loan documentation, credit underwriting, and asset quality.¹⁴⁰ They have also issued information security standards "for developing and implementing administrative, technical, and physical safeguards to protect the security, confidentiality, and integrity of customer information."¹⁴¹ Regulators routinely examine institutions to ensure adherence to heightened standards and to identify unsafe or unsound activities and issue a host of guidance identifying risky acts and practices that institutions may consider addressing.¹⁴²

Recommendations

Using these authorities, the Federal Reserve, FDIC, OCC, and NCUA should consider the following actions:

- Require financial institutions' customer-facing AI systems to accurately respond to customer inquiries and execute transactions subject to strict standards and require those institutions to periodically review their customer-facing AI systems to ensure accuracy and explainability. As institutions begin using AI chatbots to communicate with customers, these systems provide customers with accurate information about their accounts, their firms' policies and procedures, and the law. In addition, as these AI systems begin to be used for more than simply providing information such as executing customers' money transfers or asset purchases it is imperative that they accurately and effectively execute transactions according to customers' wishes and execute only transactions that are legal and within firms' policies. Regulators must ensure that institutions' customer-facing AI systems are accurate and require periodic reviews of their systems to ensure accuracy.
- Ensure banks' capital structures can withstand sudden and deep withdrawals of customer deposits or losses from banks' risk management processes. Banks' corporate clients are likely to begin using AI systems for treasury management – including bank deposits – and there are likely to be only a small number of providers of such systems, given the large computing power necessary for effective AI.¹⁴³ AI-based treasury management systems may automatically move all firms' cash, simultaneously creating significant movements of cash between financial institutions in short periods of time that result in sudden and significant drops in customer deposits. Regulators must ensure that banks maintain sufficient shareholder capital and high-quality liquid assets that enable them to withstand such shifts without failing.
- Require that AI systems that are parts of banks' capital, investment, and other risk management models be explainable. Banks today use various systems to automate their capital management strategies, evaluate investment opportunities, and otherwise mitigate risk. They will inevitably use AI for these and other purposes that have significant effects on their profitability and stability. The banking agencies already review firms' risk management practices regarding the various models they use, and regulators should do the same with AI. Specifically, all AI systems must be explainable to expert and lay audiences. Examiners must be allowed to review source code and dataset acquisition protocols.

- Ensure firms may move between different AI systems before they contract for one system. The sheer amount of computing power involved in generative AI means that most financial institutions will not develop their own systems in-house; instead, they will license software from a few competing nonfinancial institutions.¹⁴⁴ Financial firms must be able to move between different and competing AI systems to avoid lock-in. Accordingly, regulators should make it a prerequisite for using AI that any system adopted from a third-party service provider allows for easy transition to a competing system upon the contract's expiration. Regulators must ensure that there are many – for example, at least five – providers of AI software for banks that provide for base interoperability, so that not all institutions are using the same one or two pieces of software.
- Require disclosure of annual resources dedicated to cybersecurity and Al risk management and compliance. Financial institutions must disclose their annual resources dedicated to cybersecurity and Al risk management and compliance, which is crucial for transparency and accountability. Given the escalating reliance on Al-driven technologies in banking operations, the potential vulnerabilities and risks associated with cyber threats amplify significantly. By mandating such disclosures, stakeholders, including customers, regulators, and investors, gain valuable insights into the extent of a bank's commitment to mitigating cyber risks through Al. Bank and credit union annual disclosures could provide these disclosures.

Dodd-Frank Act: Systemic risk designation

Relevant agency: Financial Stability Oversight Council

The Dodd-Frank Act (DFA), enacted following the great financial crisis of 2007– 2008, created the Financial Stability Oversight Council to "identify risks to the financial stability of the United States" and "respond to emerging threats to the stability of the United States financial system."⁴⁵ Among the authorities the DFA granted to the FSOC is the ability to designate financial market utilities (FMUs) as systemically important and subject to supervision and regulation by the Federal Reserve. Under statute, FMUs are "any person that manages or operates a multilateral system for the purpose of transferring, clearing, or settling payments, securities, or other financial transactions among financial institutions or between financial institutions and the person."⁴⁶

To designate FMUs, the FSOC can merely determine that they "are, or are likely to become, systemically important."¹⁴⁷ To make this determination, the FSOC is statutorily required to consider five factors: 1) "the aggregate monetary value of transactions processed by the financial market utility"; 2) "the aggregate exposure of the financial market utility ... to its counterparties"; 3) "the relationship, interdependencies, or other interactions of the financial market utility ... with other financial

market utilities or payment, clearing, or settlement activities"; 4) "the effect that the failure of or a disruption to the financial market utility ... would have on critical markets, financial institutions, or the broader financial system"; and 5) "any other factors that the Council deems appropriate."¹⁴⁸ In the FSOC's rules detailing its process for designating FMUs, it provides that it makes "two critical determinations" in deciding whether to act: first, "whether the failure of or a disruption to the functioning of the FMU now or in the future could create, or increase, the risk of significant liquidity or credit problems spreading among financial institutions or markets"; second, "whether the spread of such liquidity or credit problems among financial institutions or markets could threaten the stability of the financial system of the United States."¹⁴⁹ Using this authority, the FSOC has designated eight FMUs, all clearinghouses.¹⁵⁰

In a March 2024 interview with Politico, SEC Chair Gary Gensler warned about the dangers of concentration with AI and financial systems: "We have set up a lot of our systems of oversight and rules around regulating individual entities or activities, whether it's bank regulators, insurance regulators, securities regulators, commodities regulators." Gensler added that it was important to be "thinking about [AI] across all the entities — are they potentially all using the same base model or base data?"¹⁵¹ He also noted the threat of AI concentration in the financial system, saying: "I would be quite surprised if in the next 10 or 20 years a financial crisis happens and there wasn't somewhere in the mix some overreliance on one single data set or single base model somewhere."¹⁵²

While AI usage has yet to reach levels that justify designation as FMUs, if AI has the impact and widespread adoption predicted by some, then that future designation may be warranted.

Recommendations

Using this FMU designation authority, the FSOC should consider the following actions in the event that major providers of AI services reach a level of systemic importance to warrant oversight under these authorities:

Designate major providers of AI services to financial institutions as systemically important if they reach an adoption level that creates

vulnerability. It may appear incongruous at first glance to designate AI service providers as not only systemically important but also as systemically important FMUs. They do not facilitate payments, are not clearinghouses, do not provide for settlement of financial transactions, nor do they engage in significant financial transactions with counterparties. However, providers of AI services to the largest and most systemically important financial institutions could still meet the FSOC's two determinations if they become so important to traders and market makers that, if the AI systems stop working for those firms, it "could create, or increase, the risk of significant liquidity or credit problems [in the markets]."¹⁵³

Consider, for example, that market makers such as investment banks use AI systems to facilitate trades. If those systems stop working or execute faulty trades, significant liquidity could be removed from the markets, causing asset prices to drop precipitously along with financial instability. Similar arguments may be made for brokers using AI to manage their funding needs: If AI systems stop working, those brokers could lose access to funding sources, causing them to collapse. And the same is potentially true for high-frequency traders using AI to manage their trades – as faulty AI systems could result in flash crashes. Accordingly, the FSOC should monitor which AI systems are relied on by significant players in the markets and consider designating them as systemically important if their failure could threaten the stability of the U.S. financial system.

Designate the cloud service providers to those firms designated as systemically important. Al systems rely on cloud service providers, such as Amazon Web Services or Microsoft Azure, to operate; thus, if these cloud providers fail, Al systems also fail.¹⁵⁴ Indeed, Al programs run on cloud providers' servers and require cloud providers' computing power to conduct the large-scale language processing required for Al. To the extent that Al software is of systemic importance to the financial system and may pose systemic risks if it fails, the fact that Al software cannot operate without cloud providers means that cloud providers are also of systemic importance to the financial system and may pose systemic risks themselves. This is not a new idea; members of Congress and advocacy organizations have previously called for such designation.¹⁵⁵ However, the rise of Al gives this proposal new urgency. Accordingly, once the FSOC identifies which Al systems are systemically important, it should determine the cloud providers on which they rely and consider designating them as systemically important.

Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Relevant agency: Securities and Exchange Commission

The Securities Exchange Act of 1934, or "1934 Act," is a cornerstone of securities regulation in the United States, enacted to ensure transparency, integrity, and fairness within the securities markets. ¹⁵⁶ The 1934 Act created the Securities and Exchange Commission to regulate the markets and enacted rules governing the secondary trading of securities. It aims to protect investors by mandating the disclosure of crucial financial information, preventing fraudulent practices such as insider trading and market manipulation, and overseeing the operations of securities exchanges.

The 1934 Act governs, and allows the SEC to regulate, brokers, exchanges and alternative trading systems, and clearinghouses, among other institutions. It broadly enables the SEC "to make such rules and regulations as may be necessary or appropriate to implement [the act]."¹⁵⁷ In addition, the 1934 Act provides the SEC with authority to enact regulations specific to different market participants or registered entities. For example, Section 15 of the act, permits the SEC to "establish minimum financial responsibility requirements" and "standards of operational capability" for brokers,¹⁵⁸ which it has used to enact net capital requirements,¹⁵⁹ risk management practices,¹⁶⁰ and an array of information technology standards.¹⁶¹ Furthermore, the combination of sections 6, 11A, 15A, and 17A permits the SEC to "facilitate the establishment of a national market system for securities" by allowing it to enact rules requiring exchanges and clearinghouses to "[have] the capacity to . . . carry out the purposes of [the act]."¹⁶² Under these authorities, the SEC enacted Regulation Systems Compliance and Integrity, a comprehensive information technology regulation that requires these entities to "establish written policies and procedures" that "ensure that their systems have levels of capacity, integrity, resiliency, availability, and security" and "[create] business continuity and disaster recovery plans."¹⁶³

Recommendations

Using these authorities, the SEC should consider the following actions:

- Require that AI systems that are parts of brokers' capital, investment, and other risk management models be explainable. Brokers use a variety of systems to automate their capital management strategies, evaluate investment opportunities, and mitigate risk. They will inevitably use AI for these and other purposes that significantly affect their profitability and stability. The SEC already regulates brokers' risk management models,¹⁶⁴ and it should do the same with AI. Specifically, all AI systems must be explainable to expert and lay audiences. The SEC should also ensure that it and FINRA's examiners may review source code and dataset acquisition protocols.
- Require brokers' customer-facing AI systems to accurately respond to customer inquiries and execute transactions subject to strict investor protection standards, with those brokers periodically reviewing their customer-facing AI systems to ensure accuracy and explainability. As institutions begin using AI chatbots to communicate with customers, these systems must provide clients with accurate information about their accounts, their policies and procedures, and the law. In addition, as these AI systems are used for more than simply providing information – such as executing customer trades – it is critical that they accurately and effectively execute transactions according to customers' wishes and execute only transactions that are legal and within firms' policies. The SEC must ensure that brokers' customer-facing AI systems undergo periodic review to ensure accuracy through third-party audits.

Require brokers using AI systems to make investment recommendations to ensure those systems are explainable and operate in clients' best interests.

There may come a day when AI systems are used to make investment recommendations. Before that occurs, the SEC must make clear that any AI systems used for that purpose must comply with existing rules that require investment recommendations to be in clients' best interests.¹⁶⁵ Among other things, AI systems must be explainable to expert and lay audiences. Brokers must also be able to explain why their recommendations are not provided based on conflicts of interest. Furthermore, the SEC should require brokers using AI to make investment recommendations to periodically review those systems and ensure that examiners may review source code and dataset acquisition protocols.

- Require red-teaming of AI for exchanges, alternative trading systems, and clearinghouses. AI red-teaming is defined as "a structured testing effort to find flaws and vulnerabilities in an AI system, often in a controlled environment and in collaboration with developers of AI."¹⁶⁶ The largest firms should already be utilizing red teaming for their AI products. In addition, they should be running red team/blue team exercises, and the agencies should require the teams to incorporate AI into their efforts. Using AI can significantly increase the speed with which red teams can find and exploit vulnerabilities, leaving blue teams at a significant disadvantage.¹⁶⁷ Firms must be aware of how malicious actors can use AI to attack their infrastructure to be able to defend against it. Banks and other financial institutions must conduct AI red-teaming to fortify their cyber defenses and proactively identify vulnerabilities. Given the systemic importance of these firms, the SEC should not allow third-party audits to suffice, but rather deploy multiple steps to ensure security and protection.
- Ensure firms may move between different AI systems before they contract for one system. The sheer amount of computing power involved in generative AI means that most financial institutions will not develop their own systems in-house; instead, they will license software from a few competing nonfinancial institutions.¹⁶⁸ It will be imperative that financial firms be able to move between different and competing AI systems to avoid lock-in. Accordingly, the SEC should make it a prerequisite of using AI that any system adopted from a third-party service provider allows for easy transition to a competing system upon the contract's expiration. The SEC could require that brokers, exchanges, alternative trading systems, and clearinghouses ensure that there are many – for example, at least five – providers of AI software that provide for base interoperability before entering contracts, so that not all institutions are using the same one or two pieces of software.
Require disclosure of annual resources dedicated to cybersecurity spending and AI risk management and compliance. Financial institutions must disclose their annual resources dedicated to cybersecurity and AI risk management and compliance for transparency and accountability. Given the escalating reliance on AI-driven technologies in financial services, the potential vulnerabilities and risks associated with cyber threats amplify significantly. The SEC should, accordingly, mandate brokers, exchanges, and clearinghouses to disclose their annual expenditures on cybersecurity and AI risk management and compliance. By mandating such disclosures, the SEC can gain valuable insights into the extent of a firm's commitment to mitigating AI risk management.

Investment Advisers Act of 1940

Relevant agency: Securities and Exchange Commission

The Investment Advisers Act (IAA) regulates the activities of firms providing investment advice to clients. Under the IAA, investment advisers must register with the Securities and Exchange Commission if they manage assets above certain thresholds, becoming registered investment advisers (RIAs); comply with SEC regulations; and adhere to a fiduciary duty vis-à-vis their clients. Under the IAA, the SEC may regulate how firms safeguard client assets over which they have custody¹⁶⁹ and may "promulgate rules prohibiting or restricting certain sales practices, conflicts of interest, and compensation schemes for brokers, dealers, and investment advisers that the Commission deems contrary to the public interest and the protection of investors."¹⁷⁰

Recommendations

Accordingly, the SEC should consider the following actions:

Require that RIAs' AI systems used to make investment recommendations are explainable and operate in clients' best interests. There may come a day when AI systems are used to make investment recommendations. Before that occurs, the SEC must make clear that any AI systems used for that purpose must comply with existing rules that require investment recommendations to be in clients' best interests. Among other things, RIAs' AI systems must be explainable to both expert and lay audiences and explain why their recommendations are not provided based on conflicts of interest. Furthermore, the SEC should require RIAs that use AI to make investment recommendations to periodically review those systems and ensure that examiners may review source code and dataset acquisition protocols.

- Require RIAs' customer-facing AI systems to accurately respond to customer inquiries and execute transactions subject to strict investor protection standards, with RIAs periodically reviewing their customerfacing AI systems to ensure accuracy and explainability. As institutions begin using AI chatbots to communicate with customers, these systems provide clients with accurate information about their accounts, their firms' policies and procedures, and the law in a manner that is not misleading. In addition, as these AI systems begin to be used for more than simply providing information – such as executing customer trades – it is imperative that they accurately and effectively execute transactions according to customers' wishes and execute only legal transactions within firms' policies. The SEC must ensure that RIAs' customer-facing AI systems are accurate and require periodic reviews of their systems to ensure accuracy.
- Ensure RIAs may move between different AI systems before they contract for one system. The sheer amount of computing power involved in generative AI means that most financial institutions will not be developing their systems in-house; instead, they will license software from a small number of competing nonfinancial institutions.¹⁷¹ It is imperative that RIAs are able to move between different and competing AI systems to avoid lock-in. Accordingly, the SEC should make it a prerequisite for using AI that any system adopted from a thirdparty service provider allows for easy transition to a competing system upon the contract's expiration. The SEC must require that RIAs ensure that there are many – for example, at least five – providers of AI software that provide for base interoperability before entering contracts, so that not all institutions are using the same one or two pieces of software.

Commodity Exchange Act

Relevant agency: Commodity Futures Trading Commission

The Commodity Exchange Act (CEA) regulates the trading of commodity futures and other derivatives to ensure fair and efficient markets while preventing fraud and manipulation. The CEA created the Commodity Futures Trading Commission to oversee these markets, which requires the registration and regulation of various registrants, trading platforms, and clearinghouses. Originally enacted to protect farmers and ranchers in hedging their risks, the CEA now also covers trades worth trillions of dollars of value.

The CEA allows the CFTC to "make and promulgate such rules and regulations as, in the judgment of the Commission, are reasonably necessary to effectuate any of the provisions or to accomplish any of the purposes of [the act]."⁷² In addition, the CFTC has specific grants of regulatory authority over different market participants.

For example, the CFTC may "prescribe rules applicable to swap dealers and major swap participants," including rules explicitly related to "business conduct standards" and "minimum capital requirements."¹⁷³ For futures commission merchants (FCMs), the CFTC may enact "minimum financial requirements"¹⁷⁴ and regulations governing how these entities handle customer assets.¹⁷⁵ Exchanges must comply with acceptable business practices;¹⁷⁶ "have adequate financial, operational, and managerial resources"; "[create risk management programs] to identify and minimize sources of operational risk"; and "establish and maintain emergency procedures, backup facilities, and a plan for disaster recovery"—and the CFTC may prescribe rules governing all of these activities.¹⁷⁷ Similar requirements apply to clearinghouses, which the CFTC can regulate similarly.¹⁷⁸ With these authorities, the CFTC has enacted various regulations, including the first rules on algorithmic trading.¹⁷⁹ The agency has also recently proposed a rule for cyber and operational resilience.¹⁸⁰

Recommendations

Using these myriad authorities, the CFTC should consider the following actions:

- Require AI systems that are parts of futures commission merchants', swap dealers', or major swap participants' capital, investment, or other risk management models to be explainable. Today, these entities use a variety of systems to automate their capital management strategies, evaluate investment opportunities, and mitigate risk. They will inevitably begin using AI for these and other purposes that significantly affect their profitability and stability. The CFTC should regulate its AI models and ensure that all AI systems are explainable to expert and lay audiences. The CFTC should also ensure that it and the National Futures Association's examiners may review source code and dataset acquisition protocols.
- Require futures commission merchants' customer-facing AI systems to accurately respond to customer inquiries and execute transactions subject to strict investor protection standards. As institutions begin using AI chatbots to communicate with customers, these systems provide clients with accurate information about their accounts, their firms' policies and procedures, and the law. In addition, as these AI systems begin to be used for more than simply providing information – such as executing customer trades – it is imperative that they accurately and effectively execute transactions according to customers' wishes and execute only transactions that are legal and within firms' policies. The CFTC must ensure that FCMs' customer-facing AI systems are accurate in all respects and require periodic reviews of those systems to ensure accuracy and explainability.

- Require that FCMs' AI systems used to make investment recommendations be explainable and operate in clients' best interests. There may come a day when AI systems are used to make investment recommendations. Before that occurs, the CFTC must make clear that any AI systems used for that purpose must comply with existing rules that require investment recommendations to be in clients' best interests. Among other things, AI systems must be explainable to expert and lay audiences and explain why recommendations are not provided based on conflicts of interest. Furthermore, the CFTC should require FCMs using AI to make investment recommendations, to periodically review those systems, and to ensure that examiners can review source code and dataset acquisition protocols.
- Require red-teaming of AI for swap dealers, exchanges, and clearinghouses. AI red-teaming is defined as "a structured testing effort to find flaws and vulnerabilities in an AI system, often in a controlled environment and in collaboration with developers of AI."¹⁸¹ The largest firms should use redteaming for their AI products. In addition, they should run red team/blue team exercises and require the teams to incorporate AI into their efforts. Using AI can significantly increase the speed with which red teams can find and exploit vulnerabilities, leaving blue teams at a significant disadvantage.¹⁸² Firms must be aware of how malicious actors can use AI to attack their infrastructure to be able to defend against it. Banks and other financial institutions must conduct AI red-teaming to fortify their cyber defenses and proactively identify vulnerabilities.
- Require third-party AI audits for all institutions. All institutions should require AI audits. Larger institutions can bring this practice in-house, depending on the ecosystem that develops around AI audits. However, smaller financial institutions may lack the staff and funding for in-house expertise or AI red-teaming but still need to mitigate against AI risk. Accordingly, small institutions should be required to undergo AI security audits by outside consultants to determine where vulnerabilities lie. These audits help identify and address any vulnerabilities in AI systems that might be exploited by cyber threats, thus enhancing overall cybersecurity measures. Regulators should set out guidelines for appropriate conflict checks and firewall protocols for auditors.
- Ensure firms can move between different AI systems before they contract for one system. The sheer amount of computing power involved in generative AI means that most financial institutions will not be developing their systems in-house; instead, they will license software from a few competing nonfinancial institutions.¹⁸³ It is imperative that financial firms are able to move between different and competing AI systems to avoid lock-in. Accordingly, the CFTC should make it a prerequisite for using AI that any system adopted from a third-party service provider allows for an easy transition to a competing

system upon the contract's expiration. The CFTC must require that all registrants and registered entities ensure that there are many – for example, at least five – providers of AI software that provide for base interoperability before entering contracts, so that not all institutions use the same one or two pieces of software.

Require disclosure of annual resources dedicated to cybersecurity and AI risk management and compliance. Financial institutions must disclose their annual resources dedicated to cybersecurity and AI risk management and compliance, which is crucial for transparency and accountability. Given the escalating reliance on AI-driven technologies in financial services, the potential vulnerabilities and risks associated with cyber threats amplify significantly. Accordingly, the CFTC should mandate that registrants and registered entities disclose their annual expenditures on cybersecurity and AI risk management and compliance. By mandating such disclosures, the CFTC can gain valuable insights into the extent of a firm's commitment to mitigating AI risks.

Conclusion

The numerous U.S. financial regulators have ample statutory authority to address concerns AI may pose to customers, banks, securities brokers and futures commission merchants, securities and derivatives exchanges, and other market intermediaries. U.S. financial regulators must begin to address these challenges now with their existing authorities and tools to ensure the success and stability of the U.S. financial system in the AI age. GFI and CAP hope this chapter will offer thoughtful options to regulators as they undertake their AI work.

Read the fact sheet

The accompanying fact sheet lists all of the recommendations detailed in this chapter of the report.

Endnotes

- Office of the Law Revision Counsel, "15 USC 9401(3): Definitions," available at https://uscode.house.gov/view xhtml?req=(title:15%20section:9401%20edition:prelim) (last accessed May 2024).
- 2 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," *Federal Register* 88 (210) (2023): 75191–75226, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2023/11/01/2023-24283/safe-secure-andtrustworthy-development-and-use-of-artificial-intelligence.
- 3 Shalanda D. Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence" (Washington: Office of Management and Budget, 2024), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2024/03/M-24-10-Advancing-Governance-Innovation-and-Risk-Management-for-Agency-Use-of-Artificial-Intelligence.pdf.
- 4 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 5 Ibid., Section 8(a).
- 6 U.S. Department of Treasury, "Managing Artificial Intelligence-Specific Cybersecurity Risks in the Financial Services Sector" (Washington: 2024), p. 21, available at https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/136/Managing-Artificial-Intelligence-Specific-Cybersecurity-Risks-In-The-Financial-Services-Sector.pdf.
- 7 Office of Science and Technology Policy, "Blueprint for an Al Bill of Rights," available at https://www.whitehouse. gov/ostp/ai-bill-of-rights (last accessed February 2024); National Institute of Standards and Technology, "Al Risk Management Framework," available at https://www.nist. gov/itl/ai-risk-management-framework (last accessed February 2024); Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence"; Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 8 Deloitte, "The implications of generative Al in Finance," available at https://www2.cleioitte.com/us/en/pages/ consulting/articles/generative-ai-in-finance.html (last accessed February 2024).
- 9 The White House, "Blueprint for an AI Bill of Rights" (Washington: 2022), available at https://www.whitehouse. gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Blueprint-for-an-AI-Billof-Rights.pdf.
- 10 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," Appendix I, Section 2.k., p. 32.
- 11 Jared Kaplan and others, "Scaling Laws for Neural Language Models" (2020), available at https://arxiv.org/ abs/2001.08361; Andrew J. Lohn and Micah Musser, "Al and Compute: How Much Longer Can Computing Power Drive Artificial Intelligence Progress?" (Washington: Center for Security and Emerging Technology, 2022), available at https://cset.georgetown.edu/publication/ai-and-compute/; Amba Kak and Dr. Sarah Myers West, "2023 Landscape: Executive Summary (Confronting Tech Power)" (New York: AI Now Institute, 2023), available at https://ainowinstitute. org/general/2023-landscape-executive-summary.
- 12 Cheyenne DeVon, "Scammers can use AI tools to clone the voices of you and your family – how to protect yourself," CNBC, January 24, 2024, available at https://www. cnbc.com/2024/01/24/how-to-protect-yourself-against-aivoice -cloning-scams.html.

- 13 Quinn Owen, "How AI can fuel financial scams online, according to industry experts," ABC News, October 11, 2023, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Technology/ai-fuel-financial-scams-online-industry-experts/ story?id=103732051.
- 14 Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, "Suspicious Activity Reports (SAR)," available at https://www.occ.treas. gov/topics/supervision-and-examination/bank-operations/ financial-crime/suspicious-activity-reports/index-suspicious-activity-reports.html (last accessed February 2024).
- 15 Financial Stability Oversight Council, "Annual Report 2023" (Washington: U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2023), available at https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/261/ FSOC2023AnnualReport.pdf.
- 16 Evan Weinberger, "Bank Regulators Look to Existing Tools to Police AI Advances," Bloomberg Law, July 10, 2023, available at https://news.bloomberglaw.com/banking-law/bankregulators-look-to-existing-tools-to-police-ai-advances.
- 17 Michael Akinwumi and others, "An Al fair lending policy agenda for the federal financial regulators" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2021), available at https://www. brookings.edu/articles/an-ai-fair-lending-policy-agendafor-the-federal- financial-regulators/.
- 18 Evan Weinberger, "Banks Warned Against Relying on Error-Prone, Alienating Chatbots," Bloomberg Law, June 6, 2023, available at https://news.bloomberglaw.com/banking-law/banks-use-of-chatbots-poses-risks-for-customers -cfpb-says.
- 19 Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, "AI Applications in the Securities Industry," available at https://www.finra.org/ rules-guidance/key-topics/fintech/report/artificial-intelligence-in-the-securities-industry/ai-apps-in-the-industry (last accessed May 2024).
- 20 ABA Banking Journal, "Regulators say banks responsible for ensuring AI complies with law," January 19, 2024, available at https://bankingjournal.aba.com/2024/01/regulators-say-banks-responsible-for-ensuring-ai-complies -with-law.
- 21 Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "The Fed Explained," available at https://www.federalreserve. gov/aboutthefed/the-fed-explained.htm (last accessed February 2024).
- 22 MIT Technology Review, "Preparing for Al-enabled cyberattacks," April 8, 2021, available at https://www. technologyreview.com/2021/04/08/1021696/preparingfor-ai-enabled-cyberattacks/.
- 23 Many institutional clients may use the same AI systems and withdraw funds from individual institutions en masse, causing runs.
- 24 Nick Huber, "Is artificial intelligence the right technology for risk management?", *Financial Times*, May 15, 2023, available at https://www.ft.com/content/ca4e6538-00fe-4c75-b664-90b4b4079863.
- 25 Reena R. Bajowala, "SEC Comment Period on Proposed Al Rules for Broker-Dealers and Investment Advisors Closes Oct. 10, 2023," *The National Law Review*, October 3, 2023, available at https://www.natlawreview.com /article/seccomment-period-proposed-ai-rules-broker-dealers-andinvestment-advisors-closes; U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Conflicts of Interest Associated With the Use of Predictive Data Analytics by Broker-Dealers and Investment Advisers," *Federal Register* 88 (152) (2023): 53960–54024, available at https://www.federalregister. gov/documents/2023/08/09/2023-16377/conflicts-ofinterest-associated-with-the-use-of-predictive-dataanalytics-by-broker-dealers-and.
- 26 Jon Hill, "CFPB's Chopra Warns Al Could Spark Flash Crash, Bank Runs," Law 360, November 30, 2023, available at https://www.law360.com/articles/1771207/cfpb-s-choprawarns-ai-could-spark-flash-crash-bank-runs?copied=1.

- 27 David Skeel, "What if a clearinghouse fails?", Brookings Institution, June 6, 2017, available at https://www.brookings. edu/articles/what-if-a-clearinghouse-fails.
- 28 The White House, "Blueprint for an AI Bill of Rights," p. 8; Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 29 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."

30 Ibid.

- 31 Ibid., Section 8(a).
- 32 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 33 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Consumer Financial Protection Bureau Strategic Plan: FY 2022 - 2026" (Washington), available at https://files.consumerfinance. gov/f/documents/cfpb_strategic-plan_fy2022-fy2026.pdf (last accessed May 2024).
- 34 Andrew Carobus, "CFPB Director Chopra addresses Al concerns," Ballard Spahr LLP, December 6, 2023, available at https://www.consumerfinancemonitor.com/2023/12/06/ cfpbs-director-chopra-addresses-potential-for-ai-to-giveenormous-power-to-few/.
- 35 Hill, "CFPB's Chopra Warns Al Could Spark Flash Crash, Bank Runs."
- 36 Reuters, "US watchdog to announce plans to regulate 'surveillance industry'," August 15, 2024, available at https:// www.reuters.com/world/us/us-watchdog-announce-plansregulate-surveillance-industry-2023-08-15/.
- 37 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Consumer Financial Protection Circular 2022-03: Adverse action notification requirements in connection with credit decisions based on complex algorithms" (Washington: 2022), available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/compliance/ circulars/circular-2022-03-adverse-action-notificationrequirements-in-connection-with-credit-decisions-basedon-complex-algorithms/.
- 38 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Consumer Financial Protection Circular 2023-03: Adverse action notification requirements and the proper use of the CFPB's sample forms provided in Regulation B" (Washington: 2023), available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/ compliance/circulars/circular-2023-03-adverse-action-notification-requirements-and-the-proper-use-of-the-cfpbssample-forms-provided-in-regulation-b/.
- 39 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Annual report of credit and consumer reporting complaints" (Washington: 2023), available at https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/ documents/cfpb_fora-611-e_report_2023-01.pdf.
- 40 Rohit Chopra and others, "Joint Statement on Enforcement Efforts Against Discrimination and Bias in Automated Systems," Press release, Consumer Financial Protection Bureau and others, April 25, 2023, available at https://files. consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/cfpb_joint-statementenforcement-against-discrimination-bias-automatedsystems 2023-04.pdf.
- 41 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "CFPB Orders Wells Fargo to Pay \$3.7 Billion for Widespread Mismanagement of Auto Loans, Mortgages, and Deposit Accounts," Press release, December 20, 2022, available at https:// www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/cfpborders-wells-fargo-to-pay-37-billion-for-widespreadmismanagement-of-auto-loans-mortgages-and-depositaccounts/.
- 42 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Enforcement Actions: Hello Digit, LLC," available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/enforcement/actions/hello-digit-llc/ (last accessed February 2024).

- 43 Evan Weinberger, "Banks' Reliance on Automated Compliance Systems Draws CFPB's Eyes," Bloomberg Law, January 20, 2023, available at https://news.bloomberglaw.com/ banking-law/banks-reliance-on-automated -compliancesystems-draws-cfpbs-eyes.
- 44 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Remarks by Assistant Secretary for Financial Institutions Graham Steele at the Amazon Web Services (AWS) Gov2Gov Summit on Responsible Artificial Intelligence Innovation for the Public Sector," Press release, October 24, 2023, available at https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy1837.
- 45 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "READOUT: Deputy Secretary of the Treasury Wally Adeyemo's Meeting with the Financial and Banking Information Infrastructure Committee," Press release, February 2, 2024, available at https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy2074.
- 46 Financial Stability Oversight Council, "Annual Report 2023."
- 47 Janet Yellen, "Statement by Janet L. Yellen, Secretary, United States Department of the Treasury, before the Committee on Financial Services," U.S. House of Representatives, February 6, 2024, available at https://docs. house.gov/meetings/BA/BA00/20240206/116798/HHRG-118-BA00-Wstate-YellenJ-20240206.pdf.
- 48 U.S. Department of Treasury, "Managing Artificial Intelligence-Specific Cybersecurity Risks in the Financial Services Sector."
- 49 Ibid., p. 35.
- 50 Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, "Acting Comptroller Discusses Tokenization, Artificial Intelligence," Press release, June 16, 2023, available at https://www.occ.gov/ news-issuances/news-releases/2023/nr-occ-2023-64.html; Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, "Semiannual Risk Perspective From the National Risk Committee" (Washington: 2023), available at https://www.occ.gov/publicationsand-resources/publications/semiannual-risk-perspective/ files/pub-semiannual-risk-perspective-fall-2023.pdf; Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System and others, "Agencies seek wide range of views on financial institutions" use of artificial intelligence," Press release, March 29, 2021, available at https://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/ pressreleases/bcreg20210329a.htm.
- 51 Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, "OCC Establishes Office of Financial Technology," Press release, March 30, 2023, available at https://www.occ.gov/newsissuances/news-releases/2023/nr-occ-2023-31.html.
- 52 Rajashree Chakravarty, "Republican lawmakers raise concerns over FDITech," Banking Dive, February 5, 2024, available at https://www.bankingdive.com/news/FDICfditech-Mchenry-Barr-French-Hill-fintech-innovationocc/706566/.
- 53 Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Other Resources," available at https://www.federalreserve.gov/ aboutthefed/innovation-other-resources.htm (last accessed February 2024).
- 54 Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System and others, "Request for Information and Comment on Financial Institutions' Use of Artificial Intelligence, Including Machine Learning," *Federal Register* 86 (60) (2021): 16837-16842, available at https://www.federalregister. gov/documents/2021/03/31/2021-06607/request-forinformation-and-comment-on-financial-institutions-use-ofartificial-intelligence.
- 55 Rohit Chopra, "Algorithms, artificial intelligence, and fairness in home appraisals," Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, June 1, 2023, available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/blog/algorithms-artificial-intelligencefairness-in-home-appraisals/.
- 56 Andrew Ross Sorkin, and others, "The S.E.C.'s Chief Is Worried About A.I.," *The New York Times*, August 7, 2023, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2023/08/07/business/dealbook/sec-gensler-ai.html.

- 57 Declan Harty and Steven Overly, "Gensler's warning: Unchecked Al could spark future financial meltdown," Politico, March 19, 2024, available at https://www.politico. com/news/2024/03/19/sec-gensler-artificial-intelligence-00147665.
- 58 U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Strategic Hub for Innovation and Financial Technology (FinHub)," available at https://www.sec.gov/finhub (last accessed February 2024).
- 59 U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "SEC Proposes New Requirements to Address Risks to Investors From Conflicts of Interest Associated With the Use of Predictive Data Analytics by Broker-Dealers and Investment Advisers," Press release, July 26, 2023, available at https://www. sec.gov/news/press-release/2023-140.
- 60 Richard Vanderford, "SEC Probes Investment Advisers' Use of AI," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 10, 2023, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/sec-probesinvestment-advisers-use-of-ai-48485279.
- 61 U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Investor Bulletin: Robo-Advisers," February 23, 2017, available at https://www.sec.gov/oiea/investor-alerts-bulletins/ib_roboadvisers.
- 62 U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Observations from Examinations of Advisers that Provide Electronic Investment Advice" (Washington: 2021), available at https:// www.sec.gov/files/exams-eia-risk-alert.pdf.
- 63 Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, "What We Do," available at https://www.finra.org/about/what-we-do (last accessed February 2024).
- 64 Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, "FinTech," available at https://www.finra.org/rules-guidance/key-topics/fintech (last accessed February 2024).
- 65 Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, "Artificial Intelligence (AI) in the Securities Industry" (Washington: 2020), available at https://www.finra.org/sites/default/ files/2020-06/ai-report-061020.pdf.
- 66 Commodity Futures Trading Commission, "A Primer on Artificial Intelligence in Financial Markets" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.cftc.gov/media/2846/Lab-CFTC_PrimerArtificialIntelligence102119/download.
- 67 Commodity Futures Trading Commission, "CFTC Division of Enforcement Creates Two New Task Forces," Press release, June 29, 2023, available at https://www.cftc.gov/ PressRoom/PressReleases/8736-23.
- 68 Commodity Futures Trading Commission, "Commissioner Goldsmith Romero Announces Technology Advisory Committee Meeting Agenda That Includes Cybersecurity, Decentralized Finance, and Artificial Intelligence," Press release, March 22, 2023, available at https://www.cftc.gov/ PressRoom/Events/opaeventtac032223.
- 69 See, for example, Commodity Futures Trading Commission, "Remarks of Commissioner Christy Goldsmith Romero: Financial Stability is Foundational for Consumer Protection," Press release, November 16, 2023, available at https://www.cftc.gov/PressRoom/SpeechesTestimony/ oparomero13.
- 70 National Institute of Standards and Technology, "Al Risk Management Framework", Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence"; Office of Science and Technology Policy, "Blueprint for an Al Bill of Rights"; Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 71 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."

- 72 Inioluwa Deborah Raji and others, "Outsider Oversight: Designing a Third Party Audit Ecosystem for AI Governance" (2022), available at https://www.skillscommons. org/bitstream/handle/taaccct/18870/Raji_et_al_2022_Outsider_Oversight.pdf?sequence=3&isAllowed=y.
- 73 Office of Science and Technology Policy, "Blueprint for an AI Bill of Rights."
- 74 The White House, "Notice and Explanation," available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/ostp/ai-bill-of-rights/noticeand-explanation/ (last accessed February 2024).
- 75 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 76 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence," footnote 50, p. 23.
- 77 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 78 OpenAI, "GPT-4 System Card" (San Francisco: 2023), available at https://cdn.openai.com/papers/gpt-4-systemcard.pdf; Ram Shankar and Siva Kumar, "Announcing Microsoft's open automation framework to red team generative AI Systems," Microsoft, February 22, 2024, available at https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/security/ blog/2024/02/22/announcing-microsofts-open-automation-framework-to-red-team-generative-ai-systems/; Meta, "Introducing Purple Llama for Safe and Responsible AI Development," December 7, 2023, available at https://about. fb.com/news/2023/12/purple-llama-safe-responsible-aidevelopment/.
- 79 Alan Mislove, "Red-Teaming Large Language Models to Identify Novel AI Risks," Office of Science and Technology Policy, August 29, 2023, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/ostp/news-updates/2023/08/29/red-teaminglarge-language-models-to-identify-novel-ai-risks/; The White House, "Voluntary AI Commitments" (Washington: 2023), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wpcontent/uploads/2023/09/Voluntary-AI-Commitments-September-2023.pdf.
- 80 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence"; Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 81 Laiba Siddiqui, "Red Teams vs. Blue Teams: What's The Difference?", Splunk, May 17, 2023, available at https://www.splunk.com/en_us/blog/learn/red-team-vs-blue-team.html.
- 82 Aviv Ovadya, "Red Teaming Improved GPT-4. Violet Teaming Goes Even Further," Wired, March 29, 2023, available at https://www.wired.com/story/red-teaming-gpt-4-was-valuable-violet-teaming-will-make-it-better/.
- 83 The White House, "National Cybersecurity Strategy" (Washington: 2023), available at https://www.whitehouse. gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/National-Cybersecurity-Strategy-2023.pdf.
- 84 National Institute of Standards and Technology, "AI Risk Management Framework"; Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 85 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S. Code § 1951(b) Congressional findings and declaration of purpose," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/12/1951 (last accessed May 2024).

- 86 Legal Information Institute, "31 CFR. § 1010.210-230 -Anti-money laundering programs," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/31/1010.210 (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "31 CFR Subpart B-Programs," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ cfr/text/31/part-1010/subpart-B (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR Part 21 – Minimum Security Devices and Procedures, Report of Suspicious Activities, and Bank Secrecy Act Compliance Program,' available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/12/part-21 (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR § 208 Subpart F - Miscellaneous Requirements," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/12/ part-208/subpart-F (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR Part 353 - Suspicious Activity Reports," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ cfr/text/12/part-353 (last accessed May 2024). Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR Part 21 - Minimum Security Devices and Procedures, Report of Suspicious Activities. and Bank Secrecy Act Compliance Program," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/12/part-21 (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR § 208 Subpart F - Miscellaneous Requirements," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/12/part-208/subpart-F (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR Part 353 - Suspicious Activity Reports," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/12/part-353 (last accessed May 2024).
- 87 Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, "Bank Secrecy Act (BSA)," available at https://www.occ.treas.gov/topics/ supervision-and-examination/bsa/index-bsa.html (last accessed February 2024).
- 88 Ibid.
- 89 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S. Code § 1958 Compliance," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/12/1958 (last accessed May 2024).
- 90 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 6801 Protection of nonpublic personal information," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/6801 (last accessed May 2024).
- 91 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 6802 Obligations with respect to disclosures of personal information," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/15/6802 (last accessed May 2024).
- 92 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 6801."
- 93 See, for example, Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR Appendix B to Part 364 Interagency Guidelines Establishing Information Security Standards," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/12/appendix-B_to_part_364 (last accessed May 2024).
- 94 See, generally, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, "Information Technology (IT) and Cybersecurity," available at https://www.fdic.gov/resources/bankers/informationtechnology/ (last accessed February 2024).
- 95 The White House, "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 96 Siddiqui, "Red Teams vs. Blue Teams: What's The Difference?"
- 97 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1691 Scope of prohibition," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/15/1691 (last accessed May 2024).
- 98 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1691b Promulgation of regulations by the Bureau," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/1691b (last accessed May 2024).
- 99 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1691."
- 100 Christine Polek and Shastri Sandy, "The Disparate Impact of Artificial Intelligence and Machine Learning," *Colorado Technology Law Journal* 21 (1) (2023): 85–108, available at https://ctij.colorado.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/08/ FINAL-3-SP-6.17.23_AK-edits-3.pdf.

- 101 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "CFPB Consumer Laws and Regulations" (Washington: 2013), available at https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/201306_cfpb_lawsand-regulations_ecoa-combined-june-2013.pdf.
- 102 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Consumer Financial Protection Circular 2022-03: Adverse action notification requirements in connection with credit decisions based on complex algorithms."
- 103 Giorgio Baldassarri Hoger von Hogersthal, "Artificial Intelligence and Alternative Data in Credit Scoring and Credit Risk Surveillance," S&P Global, October 10, 2023, available at https://www.spglobal.com/en/research-insights/ featured/special-editorial/artificial-intelligence-and-alternative-data-in-credit-scoring-and-credit-risk-surveillance; Sally Ward-Foxton, "Reducing Bias in Al Models for Credit and Loan Decisions," EE Times, April 30, 2019, available at https://www.eetimes.com/reducing-bias-in-ai-modelsfor-credit-and-loan-decisions/; Louis DeNicola, "Which Credit Scores Do Mortgage Lenders Use?", Experian, April 22, 2024, available at https://www.experian.com/blogs/ ask-experian/which-credit-scores-do-mortgage-lendersuse/; Datrics, "AI Credit Scoring: The Future of Credit Risk Assessment," available at https://www.datrics.ai/articles/ the-essentials-of-ai-based-credit-scoring (last accessed March 2024).
- 104 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," 10.1(b)(i).
- 105 Young, "M-24-10 Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Advancing Governance, Innovation, and Risk Management for Agency Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 106 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1681 Congressional findings and statement of purpose," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/1681 (last accessed May 2024).
- 107 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1681s–2 -Responsibilities of furnishers of information to consumer reporting agencies," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/15/1681s-2 (last accessed May 2024).
- 108 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1681c Requirements relating to information contained in consumer reports," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/15/1681c (last accessed May 2024).
- 109 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1681m Requirements on users of consumer reports," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/1681m (last accessed May 2024).
- 110 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1681i Procedure in case of disputed accuracy U.S. Code," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/1681i (last accessed May 2024).
- 111 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1681s Administrative enforcement," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/15/1681s (last accessed May 2024).
- 112 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "12 CFR Part 1022.1 Purpose, scope, and model forms and disclosures," available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/rules-policy/ regulations/1022/1/ (last accessed May 2024).
- 113 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "12 CFR Part 1022.42 Reasonable policies and procedures concerning the accuracy and integrity of furnished information," available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/rules-policy/ regulations/1022/42/ (last accessed May 2024).
- 114 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "12 CFR Part 1022.72 General requirements for risk-based pricing notices," available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/ rules-policy/regulations/1022/72/ (last accessed May 2024).
- 115 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Consumer Financial Protection Circular 2023-03: Adverse action notification requirements and the proper use of the CFPB's sample forms provided in Regulation B."

- 116 Johnson v. MBNA America Bank, N.A., U.S. Court of Appeals for the 4th Circuit, 357 F.3d 426, 432 (February 11, 2004), available at https://casetext.com/case/johnson-v-mbna-america-bank-na (explaining that reasonableness for both kinds of investigations is determined by "weighing the cost of verifying disputed information against the possible harm to the consumer").
- 117 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1681a(d)(1) -Definitions, rules of construction," available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/1681a#h (last accessed May 2024).
- 118 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 1681a."
- 119 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "List of Consumer Reporting Companies" (Washington: 2023), available at https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/cfpb_consumer-reporting-companies-list_2023.pdf.
- 120 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Appendix K to Part 1022 Summary of Consumer Rights," available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/rules-policy/ regulations/1022/k/ (last accessed February 2024).
- 121 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Appendix E to Part 1022 - Interagency Guidelines Concerning the Accuracy and Integrity of Information Furnished to Consumer Reporting Agencies," available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/rules-policy/regulations/1022/e/ (last accessed May 2024)
- 122 Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, "Community Developments Fact Sheet: Community Reinvestment Act" (Washington: 2014), available at https://www.occ.gov/ publications-and-resources/publications/communityaffairs/community-developments-fact-sheets/pub-factsheet-cra-reinvestment-act-mar-2014.pdf.
- 123 Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Evaluating a Bank's CRA Performance," available at https://www.federalreserve.gov/consumerscommunities/ cra_peratings.htm (last accessed February 2024).
- 124 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S. Code § 2905 Regulations," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/12/2905 (last accessed May 2024).
- 125 Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR § 25.27 Strategic plan," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/ text/12/25.27 (last accessed May 2024).
- 126 Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, "12 C.F.R. § 25.41- Community Reinvestment Act (CRA) and Interstate Deposit Production Regulations," available at https:// www.occ.gov/topics/consumers-and-communities/ cra/12-cfr-part-25.html#:-:text=%C2%A7%2025.41%20Assessment%20area%20delineation.&text=A%20bank%20 shall%20delineate%20one,credit%20needs%20of%20 its%20community (last accessed May 2024).
- 127 Legal Information Institute, "Dodd-Frank: Title X Bureau of Consumer Financial Protection," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/wex/dodd-frank_title_X (last accessed May 2024).
- 128 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S. Code § 5531- Prohibiting unfair, deceptive, or abusive acts or practices," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/12/5531 (last accessed May 2024).

129 Ibid.

- 130 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Consumer Financial Protection Circular 2022-04: Insufficient data protection or security for sensitive consumer information" (Washington: 2022), available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/compliance/circulars/circular-2022-04-insufficient-data-protection-or-security-for-sensitive-consumerinformation/.
- 131 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "CFPB and Federal Partners Confirm Automated Systems and Advanced Technology Not an Excuse for Lawbreaking Behavior," Press release, April 25, 2023, available at https://www. consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/cfpb-federalpartners-confirm-automated-systems-advanced-technology-not-an-excuse-for-lawbreaking-behavior/.

- 132 The White House, "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 133 Siddiqui, "Red Teams vs. Blue Teams: What's The Difference?"
- 134 NIST Computer Security Resource Center, "Red Team/ Blue Team Approach," available at https://csrc.nist.gov/ glossary/term/red_team_blue_team_approach (last accessed May 2024).
- 135 Simon Toms and others, "How Regulators Worldwide Are Addressing the Adoption of Al in Financial Services," Skadden, December 12, 2023, available at https://www.skadden. com/insights/publications/2023/12/how-regulators -worldwide-are-addressing-the-adoption-of-ai-in-financialservices; Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System and others, "Agencies seek wide range of views on financial institutions' use of artificial intelligence."
- 136 Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, "1000 Federal Deposit Insurance Act," available at https://www.fdic.gov/ regulations/laws/rules/1000-100.html (last accessed March 2024); Office of the Law Revision Counsel, "12 USC Ch. 14: Federal Credit Union Act," available at https:// uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?path=/prelim@title12/ chapter14&edition=prelim (last accessed March 2024).
- 137 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S. Code § 1831p-1 Standards for safety and soundness," available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/usccde/text/12/1831p-1 (last accessed May 2024); Bank Holding Companies, "12 U.S. Code § 1844 -Administration," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/12/1844 (last accessed May 2024).
- 138 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S. Code § 1785 Requirements governing insured credit unions," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/12/1785 (last accessed May 2024).
- 139 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S. Code § 1818 Termination of status as insured depository institution," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/12/1818 (last accessed May 2024).
- 140 Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR Appendix A to Part 364 – Interagency Guidelines Establishing Standards for Safety and Soundness," available at https://www.law. cornell.edu/cfr/text/12/appendix-A_to_part_364 (last accessed May 2024).
- 141 Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR Appendix B to Part 364 – Interagency Guidelines Establishing Information Security Standards," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ cfr/text/12/appendix-B_to_part_364 (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "12 CFR Appendix A to Part 748 – Guidelines for Safeguarding Member Information," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/12/ appendix-A_to_part_748 (last accessed May 2024).
- 142 See, for example, Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Consumer Financial Protection Circular 2022-04: Insufficient data protection or security for sensitive consumer information."
- 143 U.S. Bank, "How AI in treasury management is transforming finance," May 19, 2023, available at https://www. usbank.com/financialiq/improve-your-operations/managepayments/ai-thinks-treasury-management-is-ready-fortransformation.html.
- 144 Miriam Fernández, "Al in Banking: Al Will Be An Incremental Game Changer," S&P Global, October 31, 2023, available at https://www.spglobal.com/en/research-insights/ featured/special-editorial/ai-in-banking-ai-will-be-an -incremental-game-changer.
- 145 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S. Code § 5322 Council authority," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/12/5322 (last accessed May 2024).
- 146 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S. Code § 5462 Definitions," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/12/5462#6_A (last accessed May 2024).

147 Legal Information Institute, "12 U.S. Code § 5463 - Designation of systemic importance," available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/12/5463 (last accessed May 2024).

148 lbid.

- 149 Financial Stability Oversight Council, "Authority To Designate Financial Market Utilities as Systemically Important," *Federal Register* 76 (144) (2011): 44763–44776, available at https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/261/Final-Ruleon-Authority-to-Designate-Financial-Market-Utilities-as-Systemically-Important.pdf.
- 150 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Designations," available at https://home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/financial-markets-financial-institutions-and-fiscal-service/fsoc/designations (last accessed February 2024).
- 151 Harty and Overly, "Gensler's warning: Unchecked AI could spark future financial meltdown."

152 Ibid.

- 153 Legal Information Institute, "Definition: systemic importance from 12 USC § 5462(9)," available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/definitions/uscode.php?height=800&def_ id=12-USC-1184801643-149939311&term_ occur=999&term_src=title:12:chapter:53:subchapter:IV:sec tion:5463 (last accessed February 2024).
- 154 Emil Sayegh, "Artificial Intelligence and Clouds: A Complex Relationship of Collaboration and Concern," Forbes, August 23, 2023, available at https://www.forbes.com/ sites/emilsayegh/2023/08/23/artificial-intelligence-andclouds-a-complex-relationship-of-collaboration-andconcern/?sh=217106475c19.
- 155 Pete Schroeder, "U.S. House lawmakers ask regulators to scrutinize bank cloud providers," Reuters, August 23, 2019, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/ususa-congress-cloud-idUSKCN1VD0Y4/; Action Center on Race & the Economy and others, "Letter to Members of the Financial Stability Oversight Council," November 23, 2021, available at https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5e449c8C3ef68d752f3e70dc/t/619ce27890a0062 ae7014dfd/1637671544609/Designate+AWS+as+a+Syste mically+Important+Financial+Market+Utility.pdf.
- 156 Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, Public Law 291, 73rd Cong., 2nd sess. (June 6, 1934), 15 U.S.C. § 78 et seq., available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/securities_exchange_act_of_1934#...text=The%20Securities%20 Exchange%20Act%20requires,gain%20control%20of%20 the%20company.
- 157 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 78w Rules, regulations, and orders; annual reports," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/78w (last accessed May 2024).
- 158 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 78o Registration and regulation of brokers and dealers," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/78o (last accessed May 2024).
- 159 Legal Information Institute, "17 CFR § 240.15c3-1 Net capital requirements for brokers or dealers," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/17/240.15c3-1 (last accessed May 2024).
- 160 Legal Information Institute, "17 CFR § 240.15c3-5 Risk management controls for brokers or dealers with market access," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/ text/17/240.15c3-5 (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "17 CFR § 240.17h-2T - Risk assessment reporting requirements for brokers and dealers," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/17/240.17h-2T (last accessed May 2024).
- 161 Legal Information Institute, "17 CFR § 240.17Ad-12 Safeguarding of funds and securities," available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/17/240.17Ad-12 (last accessed May 2024).

162 U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Regulation Systems Compliance and Integrity," *Federal Register* 79 (234) (2014): 72251–72447, available at https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2014/12/05/2014-27767/ regulation-systems-compliance-and-integrity#citation-7-p72253.

163 Ibid.

- 164 Legal Information Institute, "17 CFR § 240.15c3-1e Deductions for market and credit risk for certain brokers or dealers (Appendix E to 17 CFR 240.15c3-1)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/17/240.15c3-1e (last accessed May 2024).
- 165 Jay Clayton, "Regulation Best Interest and the Investment Adviser Fiduciary Duty: Two Strong Standards that Protect and Provide Choice for Main Street Investors," U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, July 8, 2019, available at https://www.sec.gov/news/speech/clayton-regulationbest-interest-investment-adviser-fiduciary-duty.
- 166 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 167 Siddiqui, "Red Teams vs. Blue Teams: What's The Difference?"
- 168 Mohar Chatterjee, "AI might have already set the stage for the next tech monopoly," Politico March 22, 2023, available at https://www.politico.com/newsletters/digital-futuredaily/2023/03/22/ai-might-have-already-set-the-stagefor-the-next-tech-monopoly-00088382.
- 169 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 80b-18b -Custody of client accounts," available at https://www.law. cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/80b-18b (last accessed May 2024).
- 170 Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 80b-11 Rules, regulations, and orders of Commission," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/80b-11 (last accessed May 2024).
- 171 Chatterjee, "AI might have already set the stage for the next tech monopoly."
- 172 Legal Information Institute, "7 U.S. Code § 12a Registration of commodity dealers and associated persons; regulation of registered entities," available at https://www.law. cornell.edu/uscode/text/7/12a (last accessed May 2024).
- 173 Legal Information Institute, "7 U.S. Code § 6s Registration and regulation of swap dealers and major swap participants," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/7/6s (last accessed May 2024).
- 174 Legal Information Institute, "7 U.S. Code § 6f Registration and financial requirements; risk assessment," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/7/6f (last accessed May 2024).
- 175 Legal Information Institute, "7 U.S. Code § 6d - Dealing by unregistered futures commission merchants or introducing brokers prohibited; duties in handling customer receipts; conflict-of-interest systems and procedures; Chief Compliance Officer; rules to avoid duplicative regulations; swap requirements; portfolio margining accounts," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/7/6d (last accessed May 2024).
- 176 Legal Information Institute, "7 U.S. Code § 7a–2 Common provisions applicable to registered entities," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/7/7a-2 (last accessed May 2024).
- 177 Legal Information Institute, "7 U.S. Code § 7b-3 Swap execution facilities," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/7/7b-3 (last accessed May 2024); Legal Information Institute, "7 U.S. Code § 7 - Designation of boards of trade as contract markets," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/7/7 (last accessed May 2024).

- 178 Legal Information Institute, "7 U.S. Code § 7a–1 Repealed. Pub. L. 111–203, title VII, § 734(a), July 21, 2010, 124 Stat. 1718," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/7/7a–1 (last accessed May 2024).
- 179 Commodity Futures Trading Commission, "Electronic Trading Risk Principles," *Federal Register* 86 (6) (2021): 2048–2077, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2021/01/11/2020-27622/electronic-tradingrisk-principles.
- 180 Commodity Futures Trading Commission, "CFTC to Hold a Commission Open Meeting on December 13," Press release, December 13, 2023, available at https://www.cftc. gov/PressRoom/Events/opaeventopenmeeting121323.
- 181 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 14110: Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence."
- 182 Siddiqui, "Red Teams vs. Blue Teams: What's The Difference?"
- 183 Chatterjee, "AI might have already set the stage for the next tech monopoly."